Table of Contents

UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)
 
x	Quarterly report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934	
for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2007
OR
 
¨	Transition report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934	
for the transition period from                  to                 
Commission file number 0-25739
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

 
 	 	 	
Maryland	 	58-2328421	
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	 	(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)	
6200 The Corners Parkway
Ste. 500
Norcross, Georgia 30092
(Address of principal executive offices)
(Zip Code)
(770) 325-3700
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc.
(Former name, former address, and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.
Yes  x    No  ¨
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of “accelerated filer and large accelerated filer” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act (check one).
Large Accelerated filer  ¨            Accelerated filer  ¨            Non-Accelerated filer  x 
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).
Yes  ¨    No  x
Number of shares outstanding of the registrant’s
only class of common stock, as of October 31, 2007: 492,566,961 shares

Table of Contents
FORM 10-Q
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
TABLE OF CONTENTS

 	 	 	  	 	  	Page No.	
PART I.	 	Financial Statements	  	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 1.	  	Consolidated Financial Statements	  	4	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	  	Consolidated Balance Sheets—September 30, 2007 (unaudited) and December 31, 2006	  	5	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	  	Consolidated Statements of Income for the Three Months and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007 (unaudited) and 2006 (unaudited)	  	6	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	  	Consolidated Statements of Stockholders’ Equity for the Year Ended December 31, 2006 and the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007 (unaudited)	  	7	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	  	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2007 (unaudited) and 2006 (unaudited)	  	8	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	 	  	Condensed Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	  	9	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 2.	  	Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	  	22	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 3.	  	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	  	34	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 4.	  	Controls and Procedures	  	34	
 	 	 	
PART II.	 	Other Information	  	 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 1.	  	Legal Proceedings	  	35	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 1A.	  	Risk Factors	  	37	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 2.	  	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	  	53	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 3.	  	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	  	53	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 4.	  	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	  	53	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 5.	  	Other Information	  	53	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	Item 6.	  	Exhibits	  	53	
 
2

Table of Contents
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS
Certain statements contained in this Form 10-Q of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (“Piedmont”), formerly known as Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., other than historical facts may be considered forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”) and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”). We intend for all such forward-looking statements to be covered by the applicable safe harbor provisions for forward-looking statements contained in Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act, as applicable. Such statements include, in particular, statements about our plans, strategies, and prospects and are subject to certain risks and uncertainties, including known and unknown risks, which could cause actual results to differ materially from those projected or anticipated. Therefore, such statements are not intended to be a guarantee of our performance in future periods. Such forward-looking statements can generally be identified by our use of forward-looking terminology such as “may,” “will,” “expect,” “intend,” “anticipate,” “estimate,” “believe,” “continue,” or other similar words. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date this report is filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. We cannot guarantee the accuracy of any such forward-looking statements contained in this Form 10-Q, and we do not intend to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise.
Any such forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties, and other factors and are based on a number of assumptions involving judgments with respect to, among other things, future economic, competitive, and market conditions, all of which are difficult or impossible to predict accurately. To the extent that our assumptions differ from actual results, our ability to meet such forward-looking statements, including our ability to generate positive cash flow from operations, provide dividends to stockholders, and maintain the value of our real estate properties, may be significantly hindered. See Item 1A. of Part II of this report on Form 10-Q for a discussion of some, although not all, of the risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those presented in our forward-looking statements.
 
3

Table of Contents
PART I. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
 
ITEM 1.	CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
The information furnished in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and related consolidated statements of income, stockholders’ equity, and cash flows reflects all adjustments, that are, in management’s opinion, necessary for a fair and consistent presentation of financial position, results of operations, and cash flows in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
The accompanying financial statements should be read in conjunction with the notes to Piedmont’s financial statements and Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in this report on Form 10-Q and with Piedmont’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006. Piedmont’s results of operations for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2007 are not necessarily indicative of the operating results expected for the full year.
 
4

Table of Contents
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(in thousands, except for share and per share amounts)

 	  	(Unaudited)
September 30,
2007	 	 	December 31,
2006	 	
Assets:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Real estate assets, at cost:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Land	  	$	634,681	 	 	$	638,733	 	
Buildings and improvements, less accumulated depreciation of $451,772 and $395,110
as of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively	  	 	3,025,292	 	 	 	3,114,171	 	
Intangible lease assets, less accumulated amortization of $162,337 and $142,977 as
of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively	  	 	191,668	 	 	 	223,085	 	
Construction in progress	  	 	35,321	 	 	 	28,032	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total real estate assets	  	 	3,886,962	 	 	 	4,004,021	 	
Investments in unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	52,542	 	 	 	56,789	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	  	 	58,847	 	 	 	44,131	 	
Tenant receivables, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of $2,200 and $1,678 as
of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively	  	 	120,372	 	 	 	107,243	 	
Due from unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	1,112	 	 	 	1,230	 	
Prepaid expenses and other assets	  	 	26,215	 	 	 	22,423	 	
Goodwill	  	 	180,117	 	 	 	—  	 	
Deferred financing costs, less accumulated amortization of $5,726 and $6,885 as of
September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively	  	 	9,926	 	 	 	9,485	 	
Deferred lease costs, less accumulated amortization of $95,981 and $77,695 as of
September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively	  	 	201,030	 	 	 	205,368	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total assets	  	$	4,537,123	 	 	$	4,450,690	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Lines of credit and notes payable	  	$	1,188,197	 	 	$	1,243,203	 	
Accounts payable, accrued expenses, and accrued capital expenditures	  	 	108,731	 	 	 	92,023	 	
Due to affiliates	  	 	—  	 	 	 	1,232	 	
Deferred income	  	 	24,014	 	 	 	24,117	 	
Intangible lease liabilities, less accumulated amortization of $49,324 and $42,738
as of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively	  	 	87,933	 	 	 	97,239	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities	  	 	1,408,875	 	 	 	1,457,814	 	
Commitments and Contingencies	  	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	
Minority Interest	  	 	6,372	 	 	 	6,050	 	
Redeemable Common Stock	  	 	196,275	 	 	 	136,129	 	
Stockholders’ Equity:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Common stock, $.01 par value; 900,000,000 shares authorized; 492,565,335 shares issued
and outstanding at September 30, 2007; and 465,880,274 shares issued and
outstanding at December 31, 2006	  	 	4,925	 	 	 	4,659	 	
Additional paid-in capital	  	 	3,597,156	 	 	 	3,358,933	 	
Cumulative distributions in excess of earnings	  	 	(480,205	)	 	 	(376,766	)	
Redeemable common stock	  	 	(196,275	)	 	 	(136,129	)	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total stockholders’ equity	  	 	2,925,601	 	 	 	2,850,697	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total liabilities, minority interest, redeemable common stock, and stockholders’
equity	  	$	4,537,123	 	 	$	4,450,690	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
See accompanying notes.
 
5

Table of Contents
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME
(in thousands, except for share and per share amounts)

 	  	(Unaudited)
Three Months Ended
September 30,	 	 	(Unaudited)
Nine Months Ended
September 30,	 	
 	  	2007	 	 	2006	 	 	2007	 	 	2006	 	
Revenues:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Rental income	  	$	110,982	 	 	$	109,037	 	 	$	333,094	 	 	$	324,558	 	
Tenant reimbursements	  	 	37,815	 	 	 	34,171	 	 	 	108,555	 	 	 	97,462	 	
Property management fee revenue	  	 	682	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	1,111	 	 	 	—  	 	
Gain on sale of real estate assets	  	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	50	 	 	 	—  	 	
Other rental income	  	 	382	 	 	 	8,439	 	 	 	1,429	 	 	 	9,784	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	149,861	 	 	 	151,647	 	 	 	444,239	 	 	 	431,804	 	
Expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Property operating costs	  	 	55,678	 	 	 	50,327	 	 	 	160,722	 	 	 	145,960	 	
Asset and property management fees:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Related party	  	 	—  	 	 	 	6,158	 	 	 	8,452	 	 	 	18,028	 	
Other	  	 	489	 	 	 	1,202	 	 	 	3,632	 	 	 	3,945	 	
Depreciation	  	 	24,026	 	 	 	22,724	 	 	 	70,915	 	 	 	67,163	 	
Amortization	  	 	17,531	 	 	 	18,918	 	 	 	52,181	 	 	 	53,020	 	
General and administrative	  	 	8,402	 	 	 	5,491	 	 	 	21,245	 	 	 	15,190	 	
Casualty and impairment losses on real
estate assets	  	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	100	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	106,126	 	 	 	104,820	 	 	 	317,147	 	 	 	303,406	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Real estate operating income	  	 	43,735	 	 	 	46,827	 	 	 	127,092	 	 	 	128,398	 	
Other income (expense):	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expense	  	 	(15,616	)	 	 	(15,582	)	 	 	(47,282	)	 	 	(45,121	)	
Interest and other income	  	 	806	 	 	 	949	 	 	 	3,657	 	 	 	1,930	 	
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	485	 	 	 	461	 	 	 	3,168	 	 	 	1,623	 	
Loss on extinguishment of debt	  	 	(104	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(164	)	 	 	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	(14,429	)	 	 	(14,172	)	 	 	(40,621	)	 	 	(41,568	)	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations before minority interest	  	 	29,306	 	 	 	32,655	 	 	 	86,471	 	 	 	86,830	 	
Minority interest in earnings of
consolidated entities	  	 	(163	)	 	 	(158	)	 	 	(530	)	 	 	(492	)	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations	  	 	29,143	 	 	 	32,497	 	 	 	85,941	 	 	 	86,338	 	
Discontinued operations:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating income	  	 	6	 	 	 	2,317	 	 	 	861	 	 	 	7,033	 	
Gain on sale of real estate assets	  	 	10	 	 	 	13,434	 	 	 	20,680	 	 	 	14,618	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from discontinued operations	  	 	16	 	 	 	15,751	 	 	 	21,541	 	 	 	21,651	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income	  	$	29,159	 	 	$	48,248	 	 	$	107,482	 	 	$	107,989	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Per share information – basic:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations	  	$	0.06	 	 	$	0.07	 	 	$	0.18	 	 	$	0.19	 	
Income from discontinued operations	  	$	—  	 	 	$	0.03	 	 	$	0.04	 	 	$	0.04	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income available to common stockholders	  	$	0.06	 	 	$	0.10	 	 	$	0.22	 	 	$	0.23	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Per share information – diluted:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from continuing operations	  	$	0.06	 	 	$	0.07	 	 	$	0.18	 	 	$	0.19	 	
Income from discontinued operations	  	$	—  	 	 	$	0.03	 	 	$	0.04	 	 	$	0.04	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income available to common stockholders	  	$	0.06	 	 	$	0.10	 	 	$	0.22	 	 	$	0.23	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding
– basic	  	 	488,623,792	 	 	 	459,656,041	 	 	 	478,682,376	 	 	 	461,554,301	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average common shares outstanding
– diluted	  	 	488,831,780	 	 	 	459,656,041	 	 	 	478,785,990	 	 	 	461,554,301	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
See accompanying notes.
 
6

Table of Contents
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY
FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2006
AND FOR THE NINE MONTHS ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2007 (UNAUDITED)
(in thousands, except per share amounts)

 	  	Common Stock	 	 	Additional
Paid-In
Capital	 	 	Cumulative
Distributions
in Excess
of Earnings	 	 	Redeemable
Common
Stock	 	 	Total
Stockholders’
Equity	 	 	
 	  	Shares	 	 	Amount	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, December 31, 2005	  	469,423	 	 	$	4,694	 	 	$	3,391,998	 	 	$	(240,530	)	 	$	(167,015	)	 	$	2,989,147	 	 	 	 	
Issuance of common stock	  	18,097	 	 	 	181	 	 	 	151,471	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	151,652	 	 	 	 	
Redemptions of common stock	  	(21,640	)	 	 	(216	)	 	 	(181,126	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(181,342	)	 	 	 	
Redeemable common stock	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	30,886	 	 	 	30,886	 	 	 	 	
Dividends ($0.5868 per share)	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(269,560	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(269,560	)	 	 	 	
Commissions and discounts on stock sales	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(3,363	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(3,363	)	 	 	 	
Other offering costs	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(47	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(47	)	 	 	 	
Net income	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	133,324	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	133,324	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, December 31, 2006	  	465,880	 	 	 	4,659	 	 	 	3,358,933	 	 	 	(376,766	)	 	 	(136,129	)	 	 	2,850,697	 	 	 	 	
Issuance of common stock	  	32,769	 	 	 	327	 	 	 	274,279	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	274,606	 	 	 	 	
Redemptions of common stock	  	(6,263	)	 	 	(63	)	 	 	(52,423	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(52,486	)	 	 	 	
Redeemable common stock	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(60,146	)	 	 	(60,146	)	 	 	 	
Dividends ($0.4401 per share)	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(210,921	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(210,921	)	 	 	 	
Premium on stock sales	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	13,778	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	13,778	 	 	 	 	
Shares issued under the 2007 Omnibus
Incentive Plan, net of tax	  	179	 	 	 	2	 	 	 	2,617	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	2,619	 	 	 	 	
Other offering costs	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(28	)	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(28	)	 	 	 	
Net income	  	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	107,482	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	107,482	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, September 30, 2007	  	492,565	 	 	$	4,925	 	 	$	3,597,156	 	 	$	(480,205	)	 	$	(196,275	)	 	$	2,925,601	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
See accompanying notes.
 
7

Table of Contents
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(in thousands)

 	  	(Unaudited)
Nine months ended
September 30,	 	
 	  	2007	 	 	2006	 	
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income	  	$	107,482	 	 	$	107,989	 	
Operating distributions received from unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	3,866	 	 	 	3,474	 	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation	  	 	71,226	 	 	 	69,632	 	
Other amortization	  	 	52,474	 	 	 	52,850	 	
Casualty and impairment loss	  	 	—  	 	 	 	100	 	
Amortization of deferred financing costs and fair market value adjustments on notes payable	  	 	911	 	 	 	906	 	
Stock-based compensation expense	  	 	2,931	 	 	 	—  	 	
Loss on extinguishment of debt	  	 	164	 	 	 	—  	 	
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	(3,168	)	 	 	(1,623	)	
Minority interest in earnings of consolidated entities	  	 	530	 	 	 	492	 	
Gain on sale of real estate assets	  	 	(20,730	)	 	 	(14,618	)	
Changes in assets and liabilities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Increase in tenant receivables, net	  	 	(13,731	)	 	 	(11,441	)	
Increase in prepaid expenses and other assets	  	 	(11,684	)	 	 	(11,438	)	
Increase in accounts payable, accrued expenses, and accrued capital expenditures	  	 	18,913	 	 	 	7,094	 	
Decrease in due to affiliates	  	 	(1,232	)	 	 	(2,056	)	
Decrease in deferred income	  	 	(103	)	 	 	(849	)	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by operating activities	  	 	207,849	 	 	 	200,512	 	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Investment in real estate and earnest money paid	  	 	(45,896	)	 	 	(169,343	)	
Proceeds from master leases	  	 	—  	 	 	 	963	 	
Cash acquired upon internalization acquisition	  	 	1,212	 	 	 	—  	 	
Investment in internalization costs — goodwill	  	 	(4,623	)	 	 	—  	 	
Net sale proceeds from wholly owned properties	  	 	75,492	 	 	 	48,302	 	
Net sale proceeds received from unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	4,281	 	 	 	—  	 	
Investments in unconsolidated joint ventures	  	 	(613	)	 	 	(284	)	
Acquisition and advisory fees paid	  	 	—  	 	 	 	(2,485	)	
Deferred lease costs paid	  	 	(15,067	)	 	 	(20,691	)	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	  	 	14,786	 	 	 	(143,538	)	
Cash Flows from Financing Activities:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Deferred financing costs paid	  	 	(1,915	)	 	 	(944	)	
Proceeds from lines of credit and notes payable	  	 	111,450	 	 	 	470,360	 	
Repayments of lines of credit and notes payable	  	 	(164,441	)	 	 	(271,698	)	
Prepayment penalty on extinguishment of debt	  	 	(1,617	)	 	 	—  	 	
Issuance of common stock	  	 	112,603	 	 	 	112,796	 	
Redemptions of common stock	  	 	(53,042	)	 	 	(173,593	)	
Dividends paid	  	 	(210,929	)	 	 	(201,856	)	
Commissions on stock sales	  	 	—  	 	 	 	(3,700	)	
Other offering costs paid	  	 	(28	)	 	 	(44	)	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	  	 	(207,919	)	 	 	(68,679	)	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	  	 	14,716	 	 	 	(11,705	)	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	  	 	44,131	 	 	 	48,973	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	  	$	58,847	 	 	$	37,268	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
See accompanying notes.
 
8

Table of Contents
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
CONDENSED NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
September 30, 2007
(unaudited)
 
1.	Organization	
Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (“Piedmont”), formerly known as Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., is a Maryland corporation that operates in a manner so as to qualify as a real estate investment trust (“REIT”) for federal income tax purposes and engages in the acquisition and ownership of commercial real estate properties throughout the United States, including properties that are under construction, are newly constructed, or have operating histories. Piedmont was incorporated in 1997 and commenced operations on June 5, 1998. Piedmont conducts business primarily through Piedmont Operating Partnership, L.P. (“Piedmont OP”), formerly known as Wells Operating Partnership, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership. Piedmont is the sole general partner and possesses full legal control and authority over the operations of Piedmont OP. On April 16, 2007, Piedmont consummated a transaction to internalize the functions of Piedmont’s advisor companies and became a self-managed entity (the “Internalization”). As a result of the Internalization transaction, on April 16, 2007, Wells Capital, Inc. (“Wells Capital”) withdrew as a limited partner from Piedmont OP, and a wholly owned corporate subsidiary of Piedmont was admitted as the sole limited partner of Piedmont OP. Piedmont OP owns properties directly, through wholly owned subsidiaries, through certain joint ventures with real estate limited partnerships sponsored by its former advisor, and through certain joint ventures with other third parties. References to Piedmont herein shall include Piedmont and all of its subsidiaries, including Piedmont OP and its subsidiaries, and consolidated joint ventures.
As of September 30, 2007, Piedmont owned interests in 82 buildings, either directly or through joint ventures, comprising approximately 21.0 million square feet of commercial office and industrial space, located in 23 states and the District of Columbia. As of September 30, 2007, these properties were approximately 94% leased.
Since its inception, Piedmont has completed four public offerings of common stock for sale at $10 per share. Combined with Piedmont’s dividend reinvestment plan (the “DRP”), such offerings have provided approximately $5.5 billion in total offering proceeds. From these proceeds, Piedmont has paid costs related to the offerings of (1) approximately $171.1 million in acquisition and advisory fees and reimbursements of acquisition expenses; (2) approximately $464.0 million in commissions on stock sales and related dealer-manager fees; and (3) approximately $62.7 million in organization and other offering costs. In addition, Piedmont has used approximately $627.1 million to redeem shares pursuant to Piedmont’s share redemption program, and to repurchase shares as a result of a legal settlement in one instance. The remaining net offering proceeds of approximately $4.2 billion were invested in real estate, and Piedmont’s fourth public offering closed on July 25, 2004.
Piedmont registered an additional 100 million shares of common stock with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) for issuance pursuant to its DRP under a Registration Statement on Form S-3 (Commission File No. 333-114212), which became effective on April 5, 2004. Additionally, Piedmont registered 14.0 million shares of common stock with the SEC for issuance under its 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan under a Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Commission File No. 333-142448), which became effective on April 30, 2007.
Piedmont’s stock is not listed on a national exchange. However, Piedmont’s charter requires Piedmont to begin the process of liquidating its investments and distributing the resulting proceeds to the stockholders if its common stock is not listed on a national securities exchange or over-the-counter market by January 30, 2008 (the “Liquidation Date”). This provision of Piedmont’s charter can only be amended by a vote of Piedmont’s stockholders. In connection with Piedmont’s 2007 annual meeting of stockholders, Piedmont has prepared proxy materials for this annual meeting on December 13, 2007, which include a proposal to extend the Liquidation Date to July 30, 2009, and in the board of directors’ discretion, to extend further the Liquidation Date to January 30, 2011.
 
9

Table of Contents
2.	Summary of Significant Accounting Policies	
Basis of Presentation
The consolidated financial statements of Piedmont have been prepared in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, including the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X, and do not include all of the information and footnotes required by U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“GAAP”) for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, the statements for the unaudited interim periods presented include all adjustments, which are of a normal and recurring nature, necessary for a fair presentation of the results for such periods. Results for these interim periods are not necessarily indicative of a full-year’s results. Piedmont’s consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Piedmont, Piedmont OP, and certain entities in which Piedmont or Piedmont OP has a controlling financial interest. For further information, refer to the financial statements and footnotes included in Piedmont’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006.
Prepaid Expenses and Other Assets
Prepaid expenses and other assets are primarily comprised of prepaid taxes, insurance and operating costs, escrow accounts held by lenders to pay future real estate taxes, insurance and tenant improvements, earnest money paid in connection with future acquisitions, and costs incurred related to a potential offering of shares. Prepaid expenses and other assets will be expensed as utilized or reclassified to other asset or equity accounts upon being put into service in future periods. Balances without a future economic benefit are written off as they are identified. As of September 30, 2007, Piedmont has approximately $2.0 million of costs incurred related to a potential offering of shares, which are classified as prepaid expenses and other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.
Goodwill
Piedmont accounts for goodwill in accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets (“SFAS 142”). Goodwill is the excess of cost of an acquired entity over the amounts specifically assigned to assets acquired and liabilities assumed in purchase accounting for business combinations. Piedmont tests the carrying value of its goodwill for impairment on an annual basis. The carrying value will be tested for impairment between annual impairment tests if an event occurs or circumstances change that would indicate the carrying amount may be impaired. An impairment loss may be recognized when the carrying amount of the acquired net assets exceeds the estimated fair value of those assets.
Redeemable Common Stock
Subject to certain limitations, shares of Piedmont’s common stock are contingently redeemable at the option of the stockholder. Such limitations include, but are not limited to, the following: (i) Piedmont may not redeem in excess of 5% of the weighted-average common shares outstanding during the prior calendar year during any calendar year; and (ii) in no event shall the aggregate amount paid for redemptions under the Piedmont share redemption program exceed the aggregate amount of proceeds received from the sale of shares pursuant to the DRP. Accordingly, pursuant to Accounting Series Release No. 268,  Presentation in Financial Statements Redeemable Preferred Stock , Piedmont has recorded redeemable common stock equal to the aggregate amount of proceeds received under the DRP, less the aggregate amount incurred to redeem shares under Piedmont’s share redemption program of $196.3 million and $136.1 million as of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. Further, upon being tendered for redemption by the holder, Piedmont reclassifies redeemable common shares from mezzanine equity to a liability at settlement value. As of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively, approximately $0.0 million and $0.8 million of shares tendered for redemption have not been redeemed, and are, therefore, included in accounts payable, accrued expenses, and accrued capital expenditures in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. In anticipation of a potential liquidation event, the board of directors of Piedmont temporarily suspended its share redemption program effective April 20, 2007.
 
10

Table of Contents
Income Taxes
Piedmont has elected to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”), and has operated as such beginning with its taxable year ended December 31, 1998. To qualify as a REIT, Piedmont must meet certain organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement to distribute at least 90% of its adjusted REIT taxable income, as defined by the Code, to its stockholders. As a REIT, Piedmont generally is not subject to income tax on income it distributes to stockholders. Piedmont is subject to certain state and local taxes related to the operations of properties in certain locations, which have been provided for in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.
Reclassifications
Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current period financial statement presentation.
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
In September 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) issued SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (“SFAS 157”),  which defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, and expands disclosures required for fair value measurements under GAAP. SFAS 157 emphasizes that fair value is a market-based measurement, as opposed to a transaction-specific measurement. SFAS 157 will be effective for Piedmont beginning January 1, 2008. Piedmont is currently assessing the provisions and evaluating the financial statement impact of SFAS 157 on its consolidated financial statements.
In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities (“SFAS 159”). SFAS 159 permits entities to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value that are not currently required to be measured at fair value. SFAS 159 will be effective for Piedmont beginning January 1, 2008, with early adoption permitted provided Piedmont also elects to apply the provisions of SFAS 157. Piedmont is currently assessing the provisions and evaluating the financial statement impact of SFAS 159 on its consolidated financial statements.
In June 2007, the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (“AICPA”) issued Statement of Position (“SOP”) 07-1, Clarification of the Scope of the Audit and Accounting Guide “Investment Companies” and Accounting by Parent Companies and Equity Method Investors for Investments in Investment Companies , which provides guidance for determining which entities fall within the scope of the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide for Investment Companies and requires additional disclosures for certain of those entities. The effective date of SOP 07-1 has been deferred indefinitely by the FASB. Piedmont will continue to assess the provisions and evaluate the financial statement impact of SOP 07-1 on its consolidated financial statements.
 
3.	Internalization Transaction	
On April 16, 2007, Piedmont closed the Internalization transaction. In connection with the closing, Piedmont acquired all of the outstanding shares of the capital stock of Wells Real Estate Advisory Services, Inc. (“WREAS”) and Wells Government Services, Inc. (“WGS”) by merging such entities with and into two wholly owned limited liability companies, WRT Acquisition Company, LLC (“WRT Acquisition”) and WGS Acquisition Company, LLC (“WGS Acquisition”) for total consideration of $175 million, comprised entirely of 19,546,302 shares of Piedmont’s common stock, which constituted approximately 4.0% of Piedmont’s outstanding common stock as of September 30, 2007. For purposes of determining the amount of consideration paid, the parties to the transaction agreed to value the shares of Piedmont’s common stock at a per share price of $8.9531. The purchase price included, among other things, certain net assets of Piedmont’s former advisor, as well as the termination of Piedmont’s obligation to pay certain fees required pursuant to the terms of the in-place agreements with the advisor including, but not limited to, disposition fees, listing fees, and incentive fees. See Note 7 below for more detail.
In addition, in connection with the transaction, Wells Capital exchanged the 20,000 limited partnership units it previously owned in Piedmont OP to Piedmont Office Holdings, Inc. (a newly formed, wholly owned taxable REIT subsidiary of Piedmont formerly known as Wells REIT Sub, Inc.) for 22,339 shares of Piedmont’s common stock.
 
11

Table of Contents
For financial reporting purposes, Piedmont accounted for the Internalization transaction as a consummation of a business combination between parties with a pre-existing relationship, specifically the purchase consideration was allocated to identifiable tangible and intangible assets, with the remainder allocated to goodwill. The computation of goodwill is as follows:

 	  	September 30, 2007
(in thousands)	 	
Piedmont shares of common stock issued as consideration (19,546,302 shares issued at $8.9531 per share)	  	$	175,000	 	
Assets acquired related to acquisition of former advisor companies	  	 	(1,409	)	
Liabilities assumed related to acquisition of former advisor companies	  	 	1,264	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Subtotal	  	 	174,855	 	
Acquisition costs and fees	  	 	5,262	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Goodwill	  	$	180,117	 	
 	  	 	 	 	
Piedmont believes that the acquisition of the outstanding shares of the capital stock of WREAS and WGS by merging such entities with and into two wholly owned limited liability companies, WRT Acquisition and WGS Acquisition, will qualify as a tax free reorganization under Internal Revenue Code Section 368(a)(1)(A).
 
12

Table of Contents
4.	Dispositions of Real Estate Assets	
Discontinued Operations
The results of operations for the Citigroup Fort Mill Building (sold in March 2007), the Videojet Technology Building (sold in March 2007), the Frank Russell Building (sold in December 2006), the Northrop Grumman Building (sold in July 2006), and the IRS Daycare Building (sold in April 2006) are classified as discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated statements of income. The details comprising income from discontinued operations are provided below (in thousands):

 	  	Three Months Ended
September 30,	 	 	Nine Months Ended
September 30,	
 	  	2007	 	 	2006	 	 	2007	 	 	2006	
Revenues:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Rental (expense) income	  	$	(1	)	 	$	3,411	 	 	$	1,259	 	 	$	10,725	
Tenant reimbursements	  	 	(210	)	 	 	(153	)	 	 	(401	)	 	 	190	
Gain on sale	  	 	10	 	 	 	13,434	 	 	 	20,680	 	 	 	14,618	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	(201	)	 	 	16,692	 	 	 	21,538	 	 	 	25,533	
Expenses:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Property operating costs	  	 	(230	)	 	 	(11	)	 	 	(396	)	 	 	258	
Property management fees — other	  	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	3	
Depreciation	  	 	—  	 	 	 	587	 	 	 	311	 	 	 	2,469	
Amortization	  	 	—  	 	 	 	346	 	 	 	41	 	 	 	1,075	
General and administrative	  	 	13	 	 	 	19	 	 	 	41	 	 	 	77	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	  	 	(217	)	 	 	941	 	 	 	(3	)	 	 	3,882	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Income from discontinued operations	  	$	16	 	 	$	15,751	 	 	$	21,541	 	 	$	21,651	

5.	Lines of Credit and Notes Payable	
As of September 30, 2007 and December 31, 2006, Piedmont had lines of credit and notes payable outstanding as follows (in thousands):

Facility	  	Fixed-rate (F)
or Variable-
rate (V)	  	Rate	  	Term Debt or
Interest Only	  	Maturity	  	September 30,
2007	  	December 31,
2006	
Secured Pooled Facility	  	F	  	4.84%	  	Interest Only	  	6/7/2014	  	$	350,000	  	$	350,000	
Aon Center Chicago Mortgage Note
Aon Center Chicago Mortgage Note	  	F

F	  	4.87%

5.70%	  	Interest Only

Interest Only	  	5/1/2014

5/1/2014	  	 

 	200,000

25,000	  	 

 	200,000

25,000	
$125.0 Million Fixed-Rate Loan	  	F	  	5.50%	  	Interest Only	  	4/1/2016	  	 	125,000	  	 	125,000	
Leo Burnett Building Mortgage Note	  	F	  	5.10%	  	Interest Only	  	1/1/2014	  	 	120,000	  	 	120,000	
WDC Mortgage Notes	  	F	  	4.40%	  	Interest Only	  	11/1/2007	  	 	115,167	  	 	115,167	
$105.0 Million Fixed-Rate Loan	  	F	  	5.29%	  	Interest Only	  	5/11/2015	  	 	105,000	  	 	105,000	
$45.0 Million Fixed-Rate Loan	  	F	  	5.20%	  	Interest Only	  	6/1/2012	  	 	45,000	  	 	45,000	
$42.5 Million Fixed-Rate Loan	  	F	  	5.70%	  	Interest Only	  	10/11/2016	  	 	42,525	  	 	42,525	
3100 Clarendon Boulevard
Building Mortgage Note	  	F	  	6.40%	  	Interest Only	  	8/25/2008	  	 	34,048	  	 	34,502	
One Brattle Square Building
Mortgage Note	  	F	  	8.50%	  	Term Debt	  	3/11/2028	  	 	26,457	  	 	27,484	
1075 West Entrance Building
Mortgage Note	  	F	  	8.20%	  	Term Debt	  	1/1/2012	  	 	—  	  	 	15,525	
Unsecured Facility	  	V	  	5.60% (LIBOR + .475%)	  	Interest Only	  	8/31/2011	  	 	—  	  	 	—  	
$50.0 Million Secured Line
of Credit	  	V	  	6.62% (LIBOR + 1.50%)	  	Interest Only	  	6/16/2008	  	 	—  	  	 	38,000	
$48.3 Million Secured Line
of Credit	  	V	  	6.62% (LIBOR + 1.50%)	  	Interest Only	  	12/10/2007	  	 	—  	  	 	—  	
 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	 	  	 	 	
Total indebtedness	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	 	  	$	1,188,197	  	$	1,243,203	

13

Table of Contents
During the three months ended September 30, 2007, Piedmont had net payments of approximately $21.5 million under its lines of credit, which fully repaid all amounts outstanding under the $48.3 Million Secured Line of Credit. Piedmont made interest payments, including amounts capitalized, of approximately $15.0 million and $14.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively, and $46.9 million and $43.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively.
On August 31, 2007, Piedmont OP entered into a new $500.0 million revolving variable rate unsecured credit facility (the “Unsecured Facility”) with Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., serving together as co-lead arrangers and book managers; Wachovia Bank, National Association, serving as administrative agent; JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., serving as syndication agent; Morgan Stanley Bank, Bank of America, N.A., and PNC Bank, National Association, each serving as documentation agents; and a syndicate of other financial institutions, serving as participants. Under the terms of the Unsecured Facility, Piedmont OP may, subject to the prior consent of the applicable lender, increase the facility by up to an additional $500 million, to an aggregate size of $1.0 billion. The term of the Unsecured Facility is four years, and Piedmont OP may extend the term for one additional year provided Piedmont OP is not then in default, and upon the payment of a 15 basis point extension fee. Piedmont OP paid customary arrangement and upfront fees to the lenders in connection with the closing of the facility of approximately $1.9 million. This new Unsecured Facility replaces Piedmont OP’s prior secured lines of credit, the $48.3 Million Secured Line of Credit, and the $50.0 Million Line of Credit, which were terminated in conjunction with the closing of the Unsecured Facility.
At the current corporate credit rating of Piedmont, Piedmont OP is required to pay participating banks, in the aggregate, an annual facility fee of 0.15% (approximately $750,000 based on the current $500 million size of the facility). The Unsecured Facility bears interest at varying levels based on (i) the London Interbank Offered Rate (“LIBOR”), (ii) the credit rating levels issued for Piedmont, and (iii) a maturity schedule selected by Piedmont OP. The stated interest rate spread over LIBOR can vary from LIBOR plus 0.325% to LIBOR plus 1.05% based upon the credit rating of Piedmont. The current stated interest rate spread on the Unsecured Facility is LIBOR plus 0.475%.
Under the Unsecured Facility, Piedmont is subject to certain financial covenants that require, among other things, the maintenance of an unencumbered interest coverage ratio of at least 1.75:1, an unencumbered leverage ratio of at least 1.60:1, a fixed charge coverage ratio of at least 1.50:1, a leverage ratio of no more than 0.60:1, and a secured debt ratio of no more than 0.40:1. As of September 30, 2007, there were no amounts outstanding on the Unsecured Facility and, accordingly, $500 million was available for borrowing under the Unsecured Facility.
 
6.	Supplemental Disclosures of Noncash Investing and Financing Activities	
Outlined below are significant noncash investing and financing activities for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006 (in thousands):

 	  	Nine months ended
September 30,
(in thousands)	 	
 	  	2007	 	 	2006	 	
Investment in real estate funded with other assets	  	$	—  	 	 	$	5,000	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Acquisition of Piedmont’s former advisor in exchange for common stock	  	$	175,000	 	 	$	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Transfer of common stock to Piedmont’s former advisor in exchange for partnership units	  	$	200	 	 	$	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Investment in goodwill funded with other assets	  	$	1,504	 	 	$	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accrued goodwill costs	  	$	65	 	 	$	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities assumed upon acquisition of Piedmont’s former advisor	  	$	1,264	 	 	$	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Liabilities assumed at property acquisition	  	$	667	 	 	$	1,158	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Prepaid and other assets assumed upon acquisition of properties	  	$	—  	 	 	$	74	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Acquisition and advisory fees due to affiliate	  	$	—  	 	 	$	1,328	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accrued capital expenditures and deferred lease costs	  	$	3,571	 	 	$	12,589	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Discounts applied to issuance of common stock	  	$	13,197	 	 	$	957	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Discounts reduced as a result of redemptions of common stock	  	$	269	 	 	$	1,582	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Redeemable common stock	  	$	(60,146	)	 	$	(62,302	)	

14

Table of Contents
7.	Related-Party Transactions	
During the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, specifically for the period from January 1, 2006 through the closing of the Internalization transaction on April 16, 2007, Piedmont was a party to and incurred expenses under the following agreements with Piedmont’s former advisor and its affiliates:
Asset Advisory Agreement – Agreement to serve as Piedmont’s investment and financial advisor; manage the day-to-day operations of Piedmont; formulate and implement strategies to administer, promote, manage, operate, maintain, improve, finance and refinance, market, lease, and dispose of properties; and provide certain accounting, compliance, and other administrative services for Piedmont.
The fees for these services were payable monthly in an amount equal to one-twelfth of 0.5% of the fair market value of all properties owned directly, plus Piedmont’s interest in properties held through joint ventures. This fee was reduced by (i) tenant-reimbursed property management fees paid to the former advisor, and (ii) in the event that the former advisor retained an independent third-party property manager to manage one or more properties currently managed by the former advisor, the amount of property management fees paid to such third-party property managers.
Acquisition Advisory Agreement – Agreement to provide capital-raising functions; the investigation, selection, and acquisition of properties; and certain transfer agent and stockholder communication functions for a fee equal to 3.5% of aggregate gross proceeds raised from the sale of shares under Piedmont’s DRP Program. Such fees were eliminated on shares sold under the DRP beginning in September 2006; thus, no such fees were incurred during the three or nine months ended September 30, 2007.
Property Management Agreement – Agreement to manage, coordinate the leasing of, and manage construction activities related to certain properties of Piedmont. Property management fees were generally based on the gross monthly income of the property. Additional fees applied for leasing and construction management services.
Under each of the above agreements, Piedmont was required to reimburse each service provider for various costs and expenses incurred in connection with the performance of its duties under such agreements, including reasonable wages and salaries and other employee-related expenses such as taxes, insurance, and benefits of employees of the service provider who were directly engaged in providing services for or on behalf of Piedmont. Under these agreements, reimbursements for such employee-related expenses could not exceed $8.2 million in aggregate during any fiscal year. Piedmont also was responsible for reimbursing each service provider for non-salary administrative reimbursements. Each of these reimbursements is included in general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of income.
Pursuant to the terms of the agreements described above, Piedmont incurred the following related-party costs for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2007, and 2006 (in thousands):

 	  	Three Months Ended
September 30,	  	Nine Months Ended
September 30,	
 	  	2007	  	2006	  	2007	  	2006	
Acquisition and advisory fees(1)	  	$	—  	  	$	—  	  	$	—  	  	$	1,328	
Asset and property management fees	  	$	—  	  	$	6,158	  	$	8,452	  	$	18,028	
Administrative reimbursements(2)	  	$	—  	  	$	2,148	  	$	3,049	  	$	6,177	
Commissions and dealer-manager fees(3)(4)	  	$	—  	  	$	—  	  	$	—  	  	$	3,700	
 
(1)	Acquisition and advisory fees were capitalized to prepaid expenses and other assets as incurred and allocated to properties upon acquisition.	
 
15

Table of Contents
(2)	Pursuant to the respective lease agreements, tenants reimbursed approximately $0 and $218,000 of these charges to Piedmont for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively; and approximately $795,000 and $580,000 for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively.	
 
(3)	Commissions and dealer-manager fees were charged against stockholders’ equity as incurred.	
 
(4)	Substantially all commissions were re-allowed to participating broker dealers during 2006.	
Agreements with Former Advisor Companies Post Internalization
Upon closing the Internalization transaction on April 16, 2007, Piedmont acquired certain affiliates of its former advisor, and as such, is no longer subject to the fees associated with the above agreements. However, Piedmont’s former property manager, Wells Management Company, Inc. (“Wells Management”), an affiliate of Piedmont’s former advisor, will continue to provide property management services for approximately 17 properties (as of September 30, 2007), located in geographic areas where Piedmont does not currently have a regional property management office. As such, on April 16, 2007, Piedmont entered into a new Master Property Management Leasing and Construction Management Agreement with Wells Management. Piedmont anticipates that Wells Management will only provide property management services for these properties, and the fees for the management of these properties will be market-based property management fees generally based on gross monthly revenue of the property. The property management agreement with Wells Management is effective as of April 1, 2007, has a one-year term, and automatically renews unless either party gives notice of its intent not to renew. In addition, either party may terminate the agreement upon 60 days’ written notice.
Additionally, on April 16, 2007, Piedmont entered into master property management agreements with certain other real estate programs sponsored by its former advisor, whereby a subsidiary of Piedmont provides property management services for properties owned by those programs. Piedmont will only provide property management services for these properties, and the fees for the management of these properties will be market-based property management fees generally based on gross monthly revenue of the property. As of September 30, 2007, Piedmont manages 22 such properties owned by other entities sponsored by Piedmont’s former advisor. These property management agreements are effective as of April 16, 2007, have a one-year term, and automatically renew unless either party gives notice of its intent not to renew. In addition, either party may terminate the agreements upon 60 days’ written notice.
In connection with the closing of the Internalization transaction on April 16, 2007, Piedmont executed a Transition Services Agreement, Headquarters Sublease Agreement, and a Support Services Agreement with its former advisor to provide certain services.
The details of the three agreements are as follows:
Transition Services Agreement:
Piedmont entered into the Transition Services Agreement with its former advisor, which provides Piedmont with certain transitional services that consist primarily of services Piedmont believes it will need to continue to obtain from its former advisor at least until a potential listing of its shares on a national exchange occurs (a “Listing”), including primarily investor relations support services, transfer agent-related services, and investor communication support. The initial term of the agreement began on April 16, 2007, continues for the lesser of one year or the period 90 days after a Listing, and is renewable by Piedmont for an additional one-year period. Thereafter, the agreement is automatically renewed for successive 180 day periods unless otherwise terminated. This agreement may be terminated by Piedmont in the event of an uncured material default by its former advisor upon 30 days’ prior written notice. Piedmont’s former advisor may terminate the agreement, as to the entire agreement or with respect to any service, upon the occurrence of an uncured failure to pay for services. Fees incurred under this agreement for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 were approximately $0.5 million and $1.0 million, respectively.
 
16

Table of Contents
Headquarters Sublease Agreement:
Piedmont entered into the Headquarters Sublease Agreement with its former advisor, which provides Piedmont with approximately 13,000 square feet of office space in the office building located at 6200 The Corners Parkway in Norcross, Georgia, together with furniture, fixtures, and equipment. The initial term of the agreement began on April 16, 2007 and continues for a two year period. Piedmont may renew the agreement for up to two additional two-year periods by providing its former advisor with 180 days’ written notice prior to the end of the current term. This agreement may be terminated at any time upon 180 days’ prior written notice, in which case Piedmont must pay a termination fee equal to one-half of the rent for the balance of the then-current term. Fees incurred under this agreement for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 were approximately $77,000 and $141,000, respectively.
Support Services Agreement:
Piedmont entered into the Support Services Agreement with its former advisor which provides Piedmont with certain support services, including human resources services and information technology services. The initial term of the agreement began on April 16, 2007, and continues for a two-year period. Piedmont has the right to renew the agreement for an additional two-year period. Thereafter, this agreement automatically renews for successive one-year periods unless otherwise terminated. Fees incurred under this agreement for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007 were approximately $0.2 million and $0.4 million, respectively. Effective July 2007, Piedmont exercised its partial termination option for human resources services, which represented approximately $43,000 of the annual fees due under this agreement.
 
8.	Commitments and Contingencies	
Commitments Under Existing Lease Agreements
Under lease amendments executed during 2006 with Leo Burnett and Winston & Strawn, LLP, the principal tenants at the 35 W. Wacker Building, Piedmont is obligated to fund certain additional tenant improvements, leasing commissions, and building improvements of which approximately $52.9 million remains as of September 30, 2007.
Assertion of Legal Action
Washtenaw County Employees Retirement System v. Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., et al. (currently under a motion to dismiss)
On March 12, 2007, a stockholder filed a purported class action and derivative complaint in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland against, among others, Piedmont, Piedmont’s previous advisors (Wells Real Estate Funds, Inc., Wells Capital, Wells Management, Wells Advisory Services I, LLC, Wells Real Estate Advisory Services, Inc., and Wells Government Services, Inc.), and the officers and directors of Piedmont prior to the closing of the Internalization transaction. The complaint attempts to assert class action claims on behalf of those persons who received and were entitled to vote on the proxy statement filed with the SEC on February 26, 2007.
The complaint alleges, among other things, (i) that the consideration to be paid as part of the Internalization is excessive; (ii) violations of Section 14(a), including Rule 14a-9 thereunder, and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act, based upon allegations that the proxy statement contains false and misleading statements or omits to state material facts; (iii) that the board of directors and the current and previous advisors breached their fiduciary duties to the class and to Piedmont; and (iv) that the proposed Internalization will unjustly enrich certain directors and officers of Piedmont.
The complaint seeks, among other things, (i) certification of the class action; (ii) a judgment declaring the proxy statement false and misleading; (iii) unspecified monetary damages; (iv) to nullify any stockholder approvals obtained during the proxy process; (v) to nullify the merger proposal and the merger agreement; (vi) restitution for disgorgement of profits, benefits, and other compensation for wrongful conduct and fiduciary breaches; (vii) the nomination and election of new independent directors, and the retention of a new financial advisor to assess the advisability of Piedmont’s strategic alternatives; and (viii) the payment of reasonable attorneys’ fees and experts’ fees.
 
17

Table of Contents
On April 9, 2007, the court denied the plaintiff’s motion for an order enjoining the Internalization transaction. On April 17, 2007, the court granted the defendants’ motion to transfer venue to the United States District Court for the Northern District of Georgia, and the case was docketed in the Northern District of Georgia on April 24, 2007. On June 7, 2007, the court granted a motion to designate the class lead plaintiff and class co-lead counsel.
On June 27, 2007, the plaintiff filed an amended complaint, which contains the same counts as the original complaint, described above, with amended factual allegations based primarily on events occurring subsequent to the original complaint and the addition of a Piedmont officer as an individual defendant.
On July 9, 2007, the court denied the plaintiff’s motion for expedited discovery, which the plaintiff intended to use to support an anticipated motion that would seek (i) relief from the April 9, 2007 court order, (ii) to void the vote ratifying the Internalization transaction, and (iii) to preliminarily enjoin Piedmont from listing its shares on a national exchange.
On August 13, 2007, the defendants moved to dismiss the lawsuit. The motion has been fully briefed and awaits decision by the court.
Piedmont believes that the allegations contained in the complaint are without merit and will continue to vigorously defend this action. Due to the uncertainties inherent in the litigation process, it is not possible to predict the ultimate outcome of this matter at this time; however, as with any litigation, the risk of financial loss does exist.
 
18

Table of Contents
Washtenaw County Employees Retirement System v. Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc., et al.
On October 25, 2007, the same stockholder previously mentioned filed a second purported class action in the United States District Court for the Northern District of Georgia against Piedmont and its board of directors. The complaint attempts to assert class action claims on behalf of (i) those persons who were entitled to tender their shares pursuant to the tender offer filed with the SEC by Lex-Win Acquisition LLC on May 25, 2007, and (ii) all persons who are entitled to vote on the proxy statement filed with the SEC on October 16, 2007.
The complaint alleges, among other things, violations of the federal securities laws, including Sections 14(a) and 14(e) of the Exchange Act and Rules 14a-9 and 14e-2(b) promulgated thereunder. In addition, the complaint alleges that defendants have also breached their fiduciary duties owed to the proposed classes. As of the date of this filing, Piedmont has not yet been served with the complaint in this action and the time for responding to the complaint has not yet passed. Due to the uncertainties inherent in the litigation process, it is not possible to predict the ultimate outcome of this matter at this time; however, as with any litigation, the risk of financial loss does exist.
Donald and Donna Goldstein, Derivatively on behalf of Nominal Defendant Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc. v. Leo F. Wells, III, et al. (currently under a motion to dismiss).
On August 24, 2007, a stockholder of Piedmont filed a putative shareholder derivative complaint in the Superior Court of Fulton County, State of Georgia, on behalf of Piedmont against, among others, one of Piedmont’s previous advisors, Wells Capital, Inc., and a number of Piedmont’s current and former officers and directors.
The complaint alleges, among other things, (i) that the consideration paid as part of the Internalization of Piedmont’s previous advisors was excessive; (ii) that the defendants breached their fiduciary duties to Piedmont; and (iii) that the Internalization transaction unjustly enriched the defendants.
The complaint seeks, among other things, (i) a judgment declaring that the defendants have committed breaches of their fiduciary duties and were unjustly enriched at the expense of Piedmont; (ii) monetary damages equal to the amount by which Piedmont has been damaged by the defendants; (iii) an order awarding Piedmont restitution from the defendants and ordering disgorgement of all profits and benefits obtained by the defendants from their wrongful conduct and fiduciary breaches; (iv) an order directing the defendants to respond in good faith to offers which are in the best interest of Piedmont and its shareholders and to establish a committee of independent directors or an independent third party to evaluate strategic alternatives and potential offers for Piedmont, and to take steps to maximize Piedmont’s and the shareholders’ value; (v) an order directing the defendants to disclose all material information to Piedmont’s shareholders with respect to the Internalization transaction and all offers to purchase Piedmont and to adopt and implement a procedure or process to obtain the highest possible price for the shareholders; (vi) an order rescinding, to the extent already implemented, the Internalization transaction; (vii) the establishment of a constructive trust upon any benefits improperly received by the defendants as a result of their wrongful conduct; and (viii) an award to the plaintiff of costs and disbursements of the action, including reasonable attorneys’ and experts’ fees.
On October 24, 2007, the court entered an order staying discovery until further order of the court. On October 26, 2007, the lawsuit was transferred to the Business Case Division of the Fulton County Superior Court. On October 31, 2007, Piedmont moved to dismiss this lawsuit.
Piedmont believes that the allegations contained in the derivative complaint above are without merit and will continue to vigorously defend this action. Due to the uncertainties inherent in the litigation process, it is not possible to predict the ultimate outcome of this matter at this time; however, as with any litigation, the risk of financial loss does exist.
Ashner Family Evergreen Foundation Demand Letter Received
On August 16, 2007, Ashner Family Evergreen Foundation made a written demand on the board of directors of Piedmont. Michael L. Ashner is the Chief Executive Officer of Lex-Win Acquisition LLC, mentioned above. The letter contains allegations similar to the allegations made in the  Washtenaw County Employees Retirement System v. Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., et al.  lawsuit and the  Donald and Donna Goldstein, v. Leo F. Wells, III, et al. lawsuit (described above) and demands, among other things, that Piedmont’s board of directors investigate and commence legal action for remedial relief for breach of fiduciary duty, gross mismanagement, corporate waste, unjust enrichment, and other actionable claims against a number of Piedmont’s current and former officers and directors. The Demand Review Committee of Piedmont’s board of directors reported to
 
19

Table of Contents
the full board of directors with respect to its evaluation of the demand. The board of directors concluded that, in its business judgment, the matters raised in the demand do not sufficiently set forth claims against the parties referenced; that claims grounded in the conduct cited are without merit; and that, in any event, it is not in the best interest of Piedmont that such claims be asserted or further pursued in some other fashion.
Other Legal Matters
Piedmont is from time to time a party to other legal proceedings, which arise in the ordinary course of its business. None of these ordinary course legal proceedings are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on results of operations or financial condition.
 
9.	Stock-Based Compensation	
Restricted Stock
On May 18, 2007, pursuant to the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan, Piedmont granted approximately 764,850 shares of common stock as deferred stock awards to its employees, of which 19,988 shares were surrendered immediately to satisfy required minimum tax withholding obligations. Of the net shares granted, 171,227 shares (or 25%) vested immediately and the remaining shares, adjusted for any forfeitures, will vest ratably over the next three years. Piedmont estimated the fair value of the awards on the date of grant based on an assumed share price of $10.00 per share reduced by the present value of dividends expected to be paid on the unvested portion of the shares discounted at the appropriate risk-free interest rate. As of September 30, 2007, 568,835 shares remained unvested.
During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, Piedmont recognized approximately $0.7 million and $3.0 million, respectively, of compensation expense, of which $0.7 million and $1.1 million, respectively, related to the nonvested shares. As of September 30, 2007, approximately $3.3 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to nonvested share-based compensation remained, which Piedmont will record in its statements of income over the vesting period.
Annual Independent Director Equity Awards
On August 6, 2007, the board of directors of Piedmont approved an annual equity award for each of the independent directors of $50,000 payable in the form of 5,000 shares of Piedmont’s common stock with an effective award date for the 2007 award of August 10, 2007. The independent directors were given the option to defer the receipt of their stock until a future year or years, in which case a grant of dividend equivalent rights in an amount equal to the dividends that would have been payable on the deferred shares will be made to the directors who elect to defer. During the quarter ended September 30, 2007, Piedmont recognized directors’ fees of $100,000 and $2,200 related to the equity award for two directors and dividend equivalent rights for the three directors, respectively, as a result of the above awards. As of September 30, 2007, 15,000 shares granted to independent directors in August 2007 remained deferred.
 
10.	Weighted-Average Common Shares	
There are no adjustments to “Net income” or “Income from continuing operations” for the diluted earnings per share computations.
The following table reconciles the denominator for the basic and diluted earnings per share computations shown on the consolidated statements of income (in thousands):

 	  	Three Months
Ended
September 30, 2007	  	Nine Months
Ended
September 30, 2007	
Weighted-average common shares – basic	  	488,624	  	478,682	
Plus incremental weighted-average shares from time-vested conversions:	  	 	  	 	
Restricted stock awards	  	208	  	104	
 	  	 	  	 	
Weighted-average common shares – diluted	  	488,832	  	478,786	

20

Table of Contents
11.	Subsequent Events	
Property Under Contract
On October 26, 2007, Piedmont entered into an agreement to purchase 100% of the membership interests in the limited liability company which owns an eight-story office building containing approximately 186,000 rentable square feet located at 6720 Rockledge Drive, Bethesda, Maryland, for a total contract price of $69.4 million, exclusive of closing costs. In connection with the execution of the agreement, Piedmont paid a deposit of $2.5 million to an escrow agent, which will be applied at closing. On November 13, 2007, this transaction was consummated.
Declaration of Dividend for the Fourth Quarter 2007
On November 7, 2007, Piedmont’s board of directors declared dividends for the fourth quarter of 2007 in the amount of $0.1467 (14.67 cents) per share on outstanding common shares of Piedmont to all stockholders of record of such shares as shown on Piedmont’s books at the close of business on December 15, 2007. Such dividends are to be paid on such date during the month of December 2007 as the President of Piedmont may determine.
 
21

Table of Contents
ITEM 2.	MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	
The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the accompanying consolidated financial statements and notes thereto of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (“Piedmont”), formerly known as Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc. See also “Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements” preceding Part I, as well as the notes to our consolidated financial statements and Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006.
Liquidity and Capital Resources
Overview
From January 1998 through July 2004, we raised significant funds through the sale of our common stock in four public offerings. Proceeds from these sales of common stock, net of offering costs and other expenses, were used primarily to fund the acquisition of real estate properties and certain capital expenditures identified at the time of acquisition. Our fourth and final public offering closed in July 2004. Accordingly, our only current sources of capital are (i) proceeds from the sale of shares issued under our dividend reinvestment plan, (ii) borrowings under our existing or future debt facilities, or (iii) proceeds from selective dispositions.
Now that the acquisition of certain subsidiaries of our former advisor has closed (the “Internalization”) and we are a self-managed entity, we expect that our current financing and cash management strategy could be modified as we pursue various growth strategies in the future. On August 31, 2007, we entered into a $500.0 million unsecured revolving credit facility (“Unsecured Facility”), which is expandable up to $1.0 billion with consent of the applicable lender. As of September 30, 2007, there were no amounts outstanding on the Unsecured Facility and, accordingly, $500.0 million was available for borrowing under the Unsecured Facility. We retired our existing secured lines of credit, and intend to use our new Unsecured Facility to, among other things, pursue property acquisitions that could increase our cash flow and income producing capability, as well as fund potential share repurchases, either under our existing share redemption program or other alternative liquidity programs that our board may authorize. Expected draws under this new Unsecured Facility would increase our overall level of debt.
In the near term, we expect that our primary source of future cash flows will be cash flows generated from the operations of our properties, proceeds from our dividend reinvestment plan, distributions from our unconsolidated joint ventures, borrowings under our new Unsecured Facility, and proceeds from potential joint ventures and potential selective dispositions of properties. The amount of future dividends to be paid to our stockholders will continue to be largely dependent upon (i) the amount of cash generated from our operating activities, (ii) our expectations of future cash flows, and (iii) our determination of near-term cash needs for acquisitions of new properties, capital improvements, tenant re-leasing, debt repayments, existing or future share redemptions or repurchases, and potential establishment of additional reserves for future capital improvements. However, our primary focus is to continue to maintain the quality of our portfolio. Accordingly, we may opt to lower the dividend rather than compromise that quality or accumulate significant borrowings to meet a dividend level higher than operating cash flow would support. Due to differences in the timing of cash receipts and cash payments for operations, we may periodically borrow funds on a short-term basis to pay dividends.
At September 30, 2007, our total indebtedness was approximately $1.2 billion, which consisted of fixed-rate mortgages on certain properties of approximately $838.2 million, and $350.0 million under the fixed-rate secured mortgage pool. (See Note 5 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements.)
Our common stock is not listed on a national exchange. However, our charter requires us to begin the process of liquidating our investments and distributing the resulting proceeds to our stockholders if our common stock is not listed on a national securities exchange or over-the-counter market by January 30, 2008 (the “Liquidation Date”). This provision of our charter can only be amended by a vote of our stockholders. In connection with our 2007 annual meeting of stockholders, we have prepared proxy materials for this annual meeting on December 13, 2007, which include a proposal to extend the Liquidation Date to July 30, 2009, and in the board of directors’ discretion, to extend further the Liquidation Date to January 30, 2011.
 
22

Table of Contents
Short-Term Liquidity and Capital Resources
During the nine months ended September 30, 2007, we generated approximately $207.8 million of cash flows from operating activities, primarily from receipts of rental income less payments for property operating costs, property management fees, general and administrative expenses, and interest expense. From cash flows from operating activities and cash on hand, we paid dividends to stockholders of approximately $210.9 million. During the nine months ended September 30, 2007, we used proceeds from our lines of credit, proceeds from the sale of properties, and the issuance of common stock under our dividend reinvestment plan to (i) pay off in full a $13.9 million secured note; (ii) fund capital expenditures, the purchase of the 2300 Cabot Drive Building, and deferred leasing costs of approximately $61.0 million; and (iii) redeem approximately $53.0 million of common stock pursuant to our share redemption program.
During the nine months ended September 30, 2007, we used net cash flows from financing activities of approximately $207.8 million, primarily as a result of paying dividends of approximately $210.9 million and redeeming approximately $53.0 million of common stock pursuant to our share redemption program. We had net borrowings on our lines of credit and notes payable of approximately $53.0 million, which were more than offset by the issuance of common stock under our dividend reinvestment plan. In connection with the Internalization transaction, we issued 19,546,302 shares of common stock as consideration for, among other things, the purchase of certain subsidiaries of our former advisor, as well as the termination of our obligation to pay certain fees required pursuant to the terms of the in-place agreements with our former advisor including, but not limited to, disposition fees, listing fees, and incentive fees. In addition, Wells Capital, Inc. (“Wells Capital”) exchanged its 20,000 limited partnership units of Piedmont Operating Partnership, LP, formerly known as Wells Operating Partnership, L.P., for 22,339 shares of our common stock. These new shares of our common stock will participate in future dividend distributions, thereby increasing cash flows used in financing activities.
We believe that cash on hand and tenant receivables are sufficient to cover our working capital needs, including accounts payable and accrued expenses, and accrued capital expenditures for an aggregate amount of approximately $108.7 million. We expect to use the majority of our future operating cash flows to pay dividends to stockholders and to use cash on hand and third-party borrowings to fund capital expenditures at our existing properties, as well as to acquire new properties.
Long-Term Liquidity and Capital Resources
As set forth above, in anticipation of pursuing various growth strategies, we entered into the Unsecured Facility in the amount of $500 million (expandable up to $1.0 billion with consent of the applicable lender), which will provide us long-term liquidity. In addition to borrowings under the Unsecured Facility, we expect that our sources of capital will continue to be derived from proceeds from our dividend reinvestment plan, net cash flows from property operations, the selective and strategic sale of certain properties, and the proceeds from potential joint venture activities.
We anticipate that our primary future long-term liquidity requirements will include, but not be limited to, making scheduled debt service payments, and funding renovations, expansions, and other significant capital improvements for our existing portfolio of properties, as well as the acquisition of additional properties. Over the next few years, we anticipate funding significant capital expenditures for the properties currently in our portfolio. These expenditures include specifically identified building improvement projects (including amounts set forth in the Contractual Commitments and Contingencies table below), as well as speculative amounts for tenant improvements and leasing commissions related to projected re-leasing, which are subject to change as market and tenant conditions dictate.
We currently expect to use a substantial portion of our future net cash flows generated from operations to pay dividends and fund share redemption requests upon reinstatement of the share redemption program and, therefore, expect to fund most of our future capital expenditures for the properties currently in our portfolio primarily with proceeds from our Unsecured Facility or proceeds from potential joint venture activities. Proceeds raised from the sale of selected properties also may be utilized for capital improvements or expansion at our properties, or to fund all or a portion of new property acquisitions.
 
23

Table of Contents
While we do not believe that future cash flows provided by operations will be lower due to lower returns on properties, we cannot guarantee that future dividends will be paid at current levels. (See the Risk Factor entitled,  “Our distributions to stockholders may change”  in Item 1A. of Part II of this report on Form 10-Q.) Our cash flows from operations depend significantly on market rents and the ability of our tenants to make rental payments. We believe that the diversity of our tenant base and the concentration in our portfolio of large, financially sound tenants, which include many tenants with investment-grade credit ratings and tenants that are federal government agencies, help to mitigate the risk of our tenants defaulting on their leases. However, general economic downturns, or downturns in one or more of our core markets, could adversely impact the ability of our tenants to make their lease payments and our ability to re-lease space on favorable terms when leases expire. In the event of either situation, our cash flows, and consequently our ability to meet capital needs, could be adversely affected, thus limiting our ability to pay dividends in the future. As of September 30, 2007, we have the full $500 million of current borrowing capacity under our Unsecured Facility. This increased borrowing capacity allows us to pursue property acquisitions that could increase our cash flow and income producing capability.
Contractual Obligations
As of September 30, 2007, our contractual obligations are as follows (in thousands):

 	  	 	  	Payments Due During the Years Ending
December 31,	
 	  	Total	  	Remainder
of 2007	 	 	2008-2009	  	2010-2011	  	Thereafter	
Outstanding debt obligations(1)	  	$	1,188,197	  	$	115,667	(2)	 	$	34,725	  	$	724	  	$	1,037,081	
Operating lease obligations	  	 	64,502	  	 	141	 	 	 	1,126	  	 	1,259	  	 	61,976	
Tenant/building improvements and lease commission obligations(3)	  	 	52,914	  	 	643	 	 	 	45,678	  	 	6,593	  	 	—  	
 	  	 	 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	  	 	 	  	 	 	
Total	  	$	1,305,613	  	$	116,451	 	 	$	81,529	  	$	8,576	  	$	1,099,057	

(1)	Amounts include principal payments only. We made interest payments of approximately $46.9 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and expect to pay interest in future periods on outstanding debt obligations based on the rates and terms described herein and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006.	
 
(2)	We have entered into a rate-lock agreement with the lender on the WDC Mortgage Notes to refinance the entire principal balance (approximately $115.2 million), with the intention of expanding the loan by approximately $25 million, for a new term of ten years, which is expected to close in the fourth quarter of 2007.	
 
(3)	Includes contractual amounts we have agreed to pay as part of certain executed leases as of September 30, 2007. See Note 8 to our accompanying consolidated financial statements for more information.	
Results of Operations
Overview
As of September 30, 2007, we owned interests in 82 buildings that were approximately 94% leased. Our income from continuing operations has not changed significantly for each period presented, primarily as a result of the stable nature of our portfolio. Absent significant changes in our debt structure or portfolio of properties, we do not expect future income from continuing operations to decrease significantly in the near-term, as the majority of our rental revenues are generated from long-term leases that do not allow for significant changes in rental payments and which do not expire in the near-term. Further, while we do not expect significant increases in future property operating costs, if such increases were to occur, the majority of our in-place leases have clauses that require the tenant to bear the economic burden of such increases.
 
24

Table of Contents
Comparison of the three months ended September 30, 2006 versus the three months ended September 30, 2007
Continuing Operations
Rental income increased from $109.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $111.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of this change relates to an increase in average rental rates and to properties acquired or developed subsequent to June 30, 2006. Tenant reimbursements increased from $34.2 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $37.8 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. This increase relates to properties acquired or developed subsequent to June 30, 2006, as well as an increase in recoverable property operating costs during the three months ended September 30, 2007.
Property management fee revenue, which includes both fee revenue and salary reimbursements, was $0.7 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007, as a result of our managing of properties owned by other entities sponsored by our former advisor. We entered into the property management agreement in connection with the closing of the Internalization transaction. As such, we had no such property management fee revenue in 2006. Such income may decrease in future periods in the event that our former advisor was to make other arrangements for the management of these properties. (See Note 7 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for a description of the terms of this agreement).
Other rental income decreased from approximately $8.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to approximately $0.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. Other rental income is primarily comprised of income recognized for lease terminations and restructurings. Unlike the majority of our rental income, which is recognized ratably over long-term contracts, other rental income is recognized once we have completed our obligation to provide space to the tenant. Other rental income for the three months ended September 30, 2006 relates mainly to consideration received as a result of leases which were terminated or restructured at the Nokia Building and the Crescent Ridge II Building (formerly known as the 10900 Wayzata Building). Other rental income for the three months ended September 30, 2007 relates primarily to leases which were terminated or restructured at the 4250 North Fairfax Building and the IBM Rhein Portland Building, which was subsequently leased to Nike. We do not expect such income to be comparable in future periods, as it will be dependent upon the execution of lease termination and/or restructuring agreements that are deemed by management to be in the best interest of the portfolio over the long term.
Property operating costs increased from $50.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $55.7 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. This increase is primarily the result of properties we acquired or developed subsequent to June 30, 2006, as well as increases in reimbursable tenant expenses at certain of our properties, including property taxes, utilities, property insurance, and allocated administrative salaries, which are noted above as being reimbursed by tenants pursuant to their respective leases. Property operating costs represented approximately 35% and 37% of total rental and tenant reimbursement income for the three months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively.
Asset and property management fees decreased from $7.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $0.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. This decrease is primarily due to the fact that we are no longer subject to certain related-party service contracts due to the Internalization transaction, which took place on April 16, 2007 (see Note 7 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements). Asset and property management fees as a percentage of total rental and tenant reimbursement income were approximately 5% and 0% for the three months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively. We expect asset and property management fees to decrease in future periods as we continue our strategy of reducing the number of our properties that are managed by third-party providers.
Depreciation expense increased from $22.7 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $24.0 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. This increase is the result of the properties we acquired or developed subsequent to June 30, 2006, as well as increased depreciation on tenant improvements and capital expenditures at certain of our properties. Depreciation expense represented approximately 16% of rental income and tenant reimbursements for the three months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007.
Amortization expense decreased from $18.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $17.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of the decrease is due to a $2.6 million charge to amortization expense for the three months ended September 30, 2006 in order to adjust intangible lease assets and deferred lease costs associated with lease cancellations to their net realizable value. This decrease was offset by the amortization of intangible assets related to properties we acquired subsequent to June 30, 2006. We expect amortization expense to increase in future periods as we acquire properties.
 
25

Table of Contents
General and administrative expense increased from $5.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $8.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of the increase is related to employee benefit costs such as stock compensation expense due to the issuance of restricted shares of common stock to our employees in May 2007 and common stock to our independent directors in August 2007, as well as non-salary costs such as legal fees and other professional fees related to tender offer responses, derivative claim litigation, and communications regarding our corporate name change. General and administrative expense represented approximately 4% and 6% of total rental and tenant reimbursement income for the three months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively. We expect general and administrative expenses to increase in future periods as compared to the previous year as a result of becoming self-advised, as we now pay directly compensation and benefits payable to our officers, employees, and consultants, as well as our other direct costs, such as rent and increased proxy solicitation costs and legal fees associated with stockholder lawsuits. (See Note 8 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for further information concerning pending litigation.)
Interest expense remained stable at $15.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 and September 30, 2007. We expect levels of interest expense to increase in future periods as we draw on our new Unsecured Facility (expandable up to $1.0 billion with consent of the applicable lender). However, we believe such draws would be used to purchase new properties, or fund redemptions upon the anticipated reinstatement of our share redemption program, both of which could help offset the increase in interest expense and are projected to be accretive to our overall earnings per share.
During the three months ended September 30, 2007, we recognized a loss on early extinguishment of debt of approximately $104,000 in connection with our prior secured credit facilities, the $48.3 Million Secured Line of Credit, and the $50 Million Line of Credit, which were terminated in conjunction with the closing of the Unsecured Facility. The loss resulted from a write-off of the associated unamortized deferred financing costs. We do not expect loss on extinguishment of debt to be indicative of amounts in future periods, as such costs are generally dependent upon taking advantage of debt-specific terms and conditions.
Interest and other income decreased from $0.9 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $0.8 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007. The level of interest income in future periods will be primarily dependent upon the amount of operating cash on hand and is not expected to be consistent with the amount earned during the three months ended September 30, 2007.
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures remained stable at $0.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006, and September 30, 2007. We expect equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures to fluctuate in the near term based on the timing and extent to which dispositions occur as our unconsolidated joint ventures approach their stated dissolution period.
Income from continuing operations per share on a fully diluted basis decreased from $0.07 for the three months ended September 30, 2006 to $0.06 for the three months ended September 30, 2007, primarily as a result of the approximate $0.02 per share decrease in lease termination income as compared to the prior period, offset by an approximate $0.01 per share increase as a result of the Internalization transaction. Absent any significant additional dispositions, changes to our tenant base, credit quality of our tenants, significant increase in non-recurring lease termination income or expense, or weighted-average common shares outstanding, we would expect income from continuing operations per share in future periods to be comparable to third quarter 2007 results.
Discontinued Operations
In accordance with SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, we have classified the operations of properties held for sale and sold as discontinued operations for all periods presented. Income from discontinued operations was approximately $15.8 million and $0.02 million for the three months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively. These amounts consist of operations in 2006 of the IRS Daycare Building, the Northrop Grumman Building, the Frank Russell Building, the Citigroup Fort Mill Building, and the Videojet Technology Building,
 
26

Table of Contents
whereas 2007 operations consist of the Citigroup Fort Mill Building and the Videojet Technology Building. Income from discontinued operations for the three months ended September 30, 2006 includes the gain on the sale of the Northrop Grumman Building, which was sold in September 2006. We do not expect that income from discontinued operations will be comparable to future periods, as such income is subject to the timing and existence of future property dispositions.
Comparison of the nine months ended September 30, 2006 versus the nine months ended September 30, 2007
Continuing Operations
Rental income increased from $324.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $333.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of this change relates to an increase in average rental rates and to properties acquired or developed subsequent to December 31, 2005. Tenant reimbursements increased from $97.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $108.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. This increase relates to properties acquired or developed subsequent to December 31, 2005, as well as an increase in recoverable property operating costs during the nine months ended September 30, 2007.
Property management fee revenue, which includes both fee revenue and salary reimbursements, was $1.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, as a result of our managing of properties owned by other entities sponsored by our former advisor. We entered into the property management agreement in connection with the closing of the Internalization transaction. As such, we had no such property management fee revenue in 2006. Such income may decrease in future periods in the event that our former advisor was to make other arrangements for the management of these properties. (See Note 7 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for a description of the terms of this agreement.)
Other rental income decreased from approximately $9.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to approximately $1.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. Other rental income is primarily comprised of income recognized for lease terminations and restructurings. Unlike the majority of our rental income, which is recognized ratably over long-term contracts, other rental income is recognized once we have completed our obligation to provide space to the tenant. Other rental income for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 relates mainly to consideration received for leases that were terminated or restructured at the Nokia Building, the Crescent Ridge II Building (formerly known as the 10900 Wayzata Building), and the Agilent Atlanta property. Other rental income for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 relates primarily to leases which were terminated or restructured at four of our properties (the Nestle Los Angeles Building, the U.S. Bancorp Building, the 4250 North Fairfax Building, and the IBM Rhein Portland Building). We do not expect such income to be comparable in future periods, as it will be dependent upon the execution of lease termination and/or restructuring agreements that are deemed by management to be in the best interest of the portfolio over the long term.
Property operating costs increased from $146.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $160.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. This increase is primarily the result of properties we acquired or developed subsequent to December 31, 2005, as well as increases in reimbursable tenant expenses at certain of our properties, including property taxes, utilities, property insurance, and tenant-requested billbacks, which are noted above as being reimbursed by tenants pursuant to their respective leases. Property operating costs represented approximately 35% and 36% of total rental and tenant reimbursement income for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively.
Asset and property management fees decreased from $22.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $12.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. This decrease is primarily due to the fact that we are no longer subject to certain related-party service contracts due to the Internalization transaction, which took place on April 16, 2007 (see Note 7 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements). Asset and property management fees as a percentage of total rental and tenant reimbursement income were approximately 5% and 3% for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively. We expect asset and property management fees to decrease in future periods as we continue our strategy of reducing the number of our properties that are managed by third-party providers.
 
27

Table of Contents
Depreciation expense increased from $67.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $70.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of this increase is the result of properties we acquired or developed subsequent to December 31, 2005, as well as increased depreciation on tenant improvements and capital expenditures at certain of our properties. Depreciation expense represented approximately 16% of rental income and tenant reimbursements for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007.
Amortization expense decreased from $53.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $52.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of the decrease is due to a $2.9 million charge to amortization expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 in order to adjust intangible lease assets and deferred lease costs associated with lease cancellations to their net realizable value. This decrease was offset by the amortization of intangible assets related to properties we acquired subsequent to December 31, 2005. We expect amortization expense to increase in future periods as we acquire properties.
General and administrative expense increased from $15.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $21.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. Substantially all of the increase is related to (i) employee benefit costs, of which $3.0 million relates to employee stock compensation, as well as (ii) non-salary costs such as legal fees and other professional fees related to tender offer responses, derivative claim litigation, and communications regarding our corporate name change. General and administrative expense represented approximately 4% and 5% of total rental and tenant reimbursement income for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively. We expect general and administrative expenses to increase in future periods as compared to the previous year as a result of becoming self-advised, as we now pay directly compensation and benefits payable to our officers, employees, and consultants, as well as our other direct costs, such as rent and proxy solicitation costs and legal fees associated with stockholder lawsuits. (See Note 8 of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for further information concerning pending litigation.)
Interest expense increased from $45.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $47.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, primarily due to increases in the average amount of borrowings outstanding during 2007, as compared to 2006. We expect levels of interest expense to increase in future periods as we draw on our Unsecured Facility (expandable up to $1.0 billion with consent of the applicable lender). However, we believe such draws would be used to purchase new properties, or fund redemptions upon the anticipated reinstatement of our share redemption program, both of which could help offset the increase in interest expense and are projected to be accretive to our overall earnings per share.
During the nine months ended September 30, 2007, we recognized a loss on early extinguishment of debt of approximately $164,000. In March 2007, we recognized a loss of approximately $60,000 in connection with prepaying the mortgage note secured by the 1075 West Entrance Building. This note was prepaid because of its high interest rate, and this repayment was anticipated in the original underwriting as part of the purchase of the property. The loss resulted from a prepayment penalty of approximately $1.6 million, substantially offset by a write-off of the unamortized fair value adjustment to debt of approximately $1.5 million. In August 2007, we recognized a loss in connection with our prior secured credit facilities, the $48.3 Million Secured Line of Credit, and the $50 Million Line of Credit, which were terminated in conjunction with the closing of the Unsecured Facility. The loss of approximately $104,000 resulted from a write-off of the associated unamortized deferred financing costs. We do not expect loss on extinguishment of debt to be indicative of amounts in future periods, as such costs are generally dependent upon taking advantage of debt-specific terms and conditions.
Interest and other income increased from $1.9 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $3.7 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. This increase relates primarily to a reimbursement received from Wells Management Company, Inc. for a $1.3 million property management termination expense, which was included in asset and property management fees during the nine months ended September 30, 2007.
Equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures increased from $1.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 to $3.2 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007, primarily as a result of re-leasing efforts at certain properties owned through joint ventures, as well as the gain on the sale of the 111 Southchase Boulevard property owned by one of our unconsolidated joint ventures. We expect equity in income of unconsolidated joint ventures to fluctuate in the near term based on the timing and extent to which dispositions occur as our unconsolidated joint ventures approach their stated dissolution period.
 
28

Table of Contents
Income from continuing operations per share on a fully diluted basis was $0.19 for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and $0.18 for the nine months ended September 30, 2007. Income from continuing operations per share decreased for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 primarily as a result of a decrease in non-recurring lease termination income as compared to prior period offset by the realization of the positive effects of the Internalization transaction. Absent any significant additional dispositions, changes to our tenant base, credit quality of our tenants, significant increase in non-recurring lease termination income or expense, or weighted-average common shares outstanding, we would expect income from continuing operations per share in future periods to be comparable to third quarter 2007 results.
Discontinued Operations
In accordance with SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, we have classified the operations of properties held for sale and sold as discontinued operations for all periods presented. Income from discontinued operations was approximately $21.7 million and $21.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2006 and 2007, respectively. These amounts consist of operations in 2006 from five of our properties, the IRS Daycare Building, the Northrop Grumman Building, the Frank Russell Building, the Citigroup Fort Mill Building, and the Videojet Technology Building, whereas 2007 operations consist of operations from two of our properties, the Citigroup Fort Mill Building, and the Videojet Technology Building. Income from discontinued operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 includes the gain on the sale of the Citigroup Fort Mill Building and the Videojet Technology Building, which were both sold in March 2007. The net proceeds from these sales were used to retire the mortgage note secured by the 1075 West Entrance Building and a portion of borrowings outstanding under our lines of credit. We do not expect that income from discontinued operations will be comparable to future periods, as such income is subject to the timing and existence of future property dispositions.
Funds From Operations (“FFO”)
FFO is a non-GAAP financial measure and should not be viewed as an alternative measurement of our operating performance to net income. We believe that FFO is a beneficial indicator of the performance of an equity REIT. Specifically, FFO calculations may be helpful to investors as a starting point in measuring our operating performance, because they exclude factors that do not relate to, or are not indicative of, our operating performance, such as depreciation and amortization of real estate assets and gains or losses from sales of operating real estate assets. As such factors can vary among owners of identical assets in similar conditions based on historical cost accounting and useful-life estimates, FFO may provide a valuable comparison of operating performance between periods and with other REITs. Management believes that accounting for real estate assets in accordance with GAAP implicitly assumes that the value of real estate assets diminishes predictably over time. Since real estate values have historically risen or fallen with market conditions, many industry investors and analysts have considered the presentation of operating results for real estate companies that use historical cost accounting to be insufficient by themselves. As a result, we believe that the use of FFO, together with the required GAAP presentation, provides a more complete understanding of our performance relative to our competitors and a more informed and appropriate basis on which to make decisions involving operating, financing, and investing activities. We calculate FFO in accordance with the current National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts (“NAREIT”) definition, which defines FFO as net income (computed in accordance with GAAP), excluding gains or losses from sales of property, plus depreciation and amortization on real estate assets, and after the same adjustments for unconsolidated partnerships and joint ventures. However, other REITs may not define FFO in accordance with the NAREIT definition, or may interpret the current NAREIT definition differently than we do; therefore, our computation of FFO may not be comparable to such other REITs.
 
29

Table of Contents
As presented below, FFO is adjusted to exclude the impact of certain noncash items, such as depreciation, amortization, and gains on the sale of real estate assets. However, FFO is not adjusted to exclude the impact of impairment losses or certain other noncash charges to earnings. Reconciliations of net income to FFO are presented below (in thousands):

 	  	Three Months Ended
September 30,	 	 	Nine Months Ended
September 30,	 	
 	  	2007	 	 	2006	 	 	2007	 	 	2006	 	
Net income(1)	  	$	29,159	 	 	$	48,248	 	 	$	107,482	 	 	$	107,989	 	
Add:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation of real assets — wholly owned properties	  	 	24,026	 	 	 	23,311	 	 	 	71,226	 	 	 	69,632	 	
Depreciation of real assets — unconsolidated partnerships	  	 	349	 	 	 	363	 	 	 	1,074	 	 	 	1,081	 	
Amortization of lease-related costs — wholly owned properties	  	 	17,531	 	 	 	19,265	 	 	 	52,222	 	 	 	54,096	 	
Amortization of lease-related costs — unconsolidated partnerships	  	 	258	 	 	 	283	 	 	 	848	 	 	 	818	 	
Subtract:	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Gain on sale of properties — wholly owned	  	 	(10	)	 	 	(13,434	)	 	 	(20,730	)	 	 	(14,618	)	
Gain on sale of properties — unconsolidated partnerships	  	 	—  	 	 	 	—  	 	 	 	(1,130	)	 	 	—  	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
FFO	  	$	71,313	 	 	$	78,036	 	 	$	210,992	 	 	$	218,998	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average shares outstanding — basic	  	 	488,624	 	 	 	459,656	 	 	 	478,682	 	 	 	461,554	 	
 	  	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted-average shares outstanding — diluted	  	 	488,832	 	 	 	459,656	 	 	 	478,786	 	 	 	461,554	 	

(1)	Net income includes non-recurring other rental income relating to lease terminations and/or restructurings of approximately $8.4 million and $9.8 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2006, respectively, and $0.04 million and $1.4 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, respectively.	
Set forth below is additional information related to certain significant cash and noncash items included in or excluded from net income above, which may be helpful in assessing our operating results. In addition, cash flows generated from FFO may be used to fund all or a portion of certain capitalizable items that are excluded from FFO, such as capitalized interest, tenant improvements, building improvements, and deferred lease costs. Please see our accompanying consolidated statements of cash flows for details of our operating, investing, and financing cash activities.
Noncash Items Included in Net Income:
 
 	•	 	In accordance with GAAP, we recognized straight-line rental revenues and adjustments to straight-line receivables as a result of lease terminations of approximately $2.5 million and $4.1 million during the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively, and approximately $4.9 million and $10.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively;	
 
 	•	 	The amortization of deferred financing costs totaled approximately $0.5 million and $0.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively, and approximately $1.4 million for both the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006. Additionally, the loss on extinguishment of debt in the accompanying consolidated statements of income totaled $104,000 for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and $0 for the three months ended September 30, 2006, and approximately $164,000 and $0 for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively;	
 
 	•	 	The amortization of above-market and below-market in-place leases recorded as a net increase in revenues in the accompanying consolidated statements of income totaled approximately $0.5 million and $0.7 million for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively, and $1.6 million for both the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006; and	
 
 	•	 	The noncash portion of compensation expense related to shares issued under the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan recorded as general and administrative expense in the accompanying consolidated statements of income totaled approximately $0.8 million and $0 for the three months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively, and approximately $2.9 million and $0 for the nine months ended September 30, 2007 and 2006, respectively.	
 
30

Table of Contents
Cash Item Excluded from Prior Year Net Income:
 
 	•	 	Master lease payments under various lease arrangements are not reflected in our net income. Such payments of approximately $0.2 million and $1.0 million were received for the three months and nine months ended September 30, 2006, respectively, related to a property acquired during first quarter 2006. No master lease proceeds or agreements existed during calendar year 2007. Master lease proceeds are recorded as an adjustment to the basis of real estate assets during the period acquired and, accordingly, are not included in net income or FFO. We consider master lease proceeds when determining cash available for dividends to our stockholders.	
Election as a REIT
We have elected to be taxed as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and have operated as such beginning with our taxable year ended December 31, 1998. To qualify as a REIT, we must meet certain organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement to distribute at least 90% of our adjusted REIT taxable income, computed without regard to the dividends-paid deduction and by excluding net capital gains attributable to our stockholders, as defined by the Code. As a REIT, we generally will not be subject to federal income tax on taxable income that we distribute to our stockholders. If we fail to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year, we may be subject to federal income taxes on our taxable income for that year and for the four years following the year during which qualification is lost and/or penalties, unless the Internal Revenue Service grants us relief under certain statutory provisions. Such an event could materially adversely affect our net income and net cash available for distribution to our stockholders. However, we believe that we are organized and operate in such a manner as to qualify for treatment as a REIT and intend to continue to operate in the foreseeable future in such a manner that we will remain qualified as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. In April 2007, we created Piedmont Office Holdings, Inc. (“Piedmont Sub”) formerly known as Wells REIT Sub, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Piedmont. We have elected to treat Piedmont Sub as a taxable REIT subsidiary. We may perform non-customary services for tenants of buildings that we own, including any real estate or non-real estate related services; however, any earnings related to such services are subject to federal and state income taxes. In addition, for us to continue to qualify as a REIT, our investments in taxable REIT subsidiaries cannot exceed 20% of the value of our total assets. Except for holding 20,000 limited partnership units in Piedmont OP, our operating partnership, Piedmont Sub had no operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2007.
No provision for federal income taxes has been made in our accompanying consolidated financial statements, as we had no operations subject to such treatment, and we made distributions in excess of taxable income for the periods presented. We are subject to certain state and local taxes related to the operations of properties in certain locations, which have been provided for in our accompanying consolidated financial statements.
Inflation
We are exposed to inflation risk, as income from long-term leases is the primary source of our cash flows from operations. There are provisions in the majority of our tenant leases that are intended to protect us from, and mitigate the risk of, the impact of inflation. These provisions include rent steps, reimbursement billings for operating expense pass-through charges, real estate tax and insurance reimbursements on a per-square-foot basis, or in some cases, annual reimbursement of operating expenses above a certain per-square-foot allowance. However, due to the long-term nature of the leases, the leases may not readjust their reimbursement rates frequently enough to fully cover inflation.
Application of Critical Accounting Policies
Our accounting policies have been established to conform with GAAP. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires us to use judgment in the application of accounting policies, including making estimates and assumptions. These judgments affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the dates of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting periods. If our judgment or interpretation of the facts and circumstances relating to various transactions had been different, it is possible that different accounting policies would have been applied, thus, resulting in a different presentation of the financial statements. Additionally, other companies may utilize different estimates that may impact comparability of our results of operations to those of companies in similar businesses.
 
31

Table of Contents
Investment in Real Estate Assets
We are required to make subjective assessments as to the useful lives of our depreciable assets. We consider the period of future benefit of the asset to determine the appropriate useful lives. These assessments have a direct impact on net income. The estimated useful lives of our assets by class are as follows:

Buildings	    	40 years	
Building improvements	    	5-25 years	
Land improvements	    	20-25 years	
Tenant improvements	    	Shorter of economic life or lease term	
Intangible lease assets	    	Lease term	
Allocation of Purchase Price of Acquired Assets
Upon the acquisition of real properties, it is our policy to allocate the purchase price of properties to acquired tangible assets, consisting of land and building, and identified intangible assets and liabilities, consisting of the value of above-market and below-market leases, other value of in-place leases, and value of tenant relationships, based in each case on their estimated fair values.
The fair values of the tangible assets of an acquired property (which includes land and buildings) are determined by valuing the property as if it were vacant, and the “as-if-vacant” value is then allocated to land and building based on our determination of the relative fair value of these assets. We determine the as-if-vacant fair value of a property using methods similar to those used by independent appraisers. Factors considered by us in performing these analyses include an estimate of carrying costs during the expected lease-up periods considering current market conditions and costs to execute similar leases. In estimating carrying costs, we include real estate taxes, insurance, and other operating expenses and estimates of lost rental revenue during the expected lease-up periods based on current market demand. We also estimate the cost to execute similar leases including leasing commissions, legal, and other related costs.
The fair values of above-market and below-market in-place lease values are recorded based on the present value (using an interest rate that reflects the risks associated with the leases acquired) of the difference between (i) the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases and (ii) our estimate of fair market lease rates for the corresponding in-place leases, measured over a period equal to the remaining noncancelable term of the lease. The above-market and below-market lease values are capitalized as intangible lease assets and liabilities and amortized as an adjustment of rental income over the remaining terms of the respective leases.
The fair values of in-place leases include direct costs associated with obtaining a new tenant, opportunity costs associated with lost rentals that are avoided by acquiring an in-place lease, and tenant relationships. Direct costs associated with obtaining a new tenant include commissions, tenant improvements, and other direct costs and are estimated based on management’s consideration of current market costs to execute a similar lease. These direct costs are included in deferred lease costs in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and are amortized to expense over the remaining terms of the respective leases. The value of opportunity costs is calculated using the contractual amounts to be paid pursuant to the in-place leases over a market absorption period for a similar lease. Customer relationships are valued based on expected renewal of a lease or the likelihood of obtaining a particular tenant for other locations. These lease intangibles are included in intangible lease assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and are amortized to expense over the remaining terms of the respective leases.
Estimates of the fair values of the tangible and intangible assets require us to estimate market lease rates, property operating expenses, carrying costs during lease-up periods, discount rates, market absorption periods, and the number of years the property is held for investment. The use of inappropriate estimates would result in an incorrect assessment of our purchase price allocations, which could impact the amount of our reported net income.
 
32

Table of Contents
Valuation of Real Estate Assets
We continually monitor events and changes in circumstances that could indicate that the carrying amounts of the real estate and related intangible assets, both operating properties and properties under construction, in which we have an ownership interest, either directly or through investments in joint ventures, may not be recoverable. When indicators of potential impairment are present which indicate that the carrying amounts of real estate and related intangible assets may not be recoverable, we assess the recoverability of these assets by determining whether the carrying value will be recovered through the undiscounted future operating cash flows expected from the use of the asset and its eventual disposition. In the event that such expected undiscounted future cash flows do not exceed the carrying value, we adjust the real estate and related intangible assets to the fair value and recognize an impairment loss.
Projections of expected future cash flows require that we estimate future market rental income amounts subsequent to the expiration of current lease agreements, property operating expenses, the number of months it takes to re-lease the property, and the number of years the property is held for investment, among other factors. The subjectivity of assumptions used in the future cash flow analysis, including discount rates, could result in an incorrect assessment of the property’s fair value and, therefore, could result in the misstatement of the carrying value of our real estate and related intangible assets and our net income. We have determined that there has been no material impairment in the carrying value of real estate assets held by us or any unconsolidated joint ventures at September 30, 2007.
Goodwill
We account for our goodwill in accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets (“SFAS 142”). Goodwill is the excess of cost of an acquired entity over the amounts specifically assigned to assets acquired and liabilities assumed in purchase accounting for business combinations. We test the carrying value of our goodwill for impairment on an annual basis. The carrying value will be tested for impairment between annual impairment tests if an event occurs or circumstances change that would indicate the carrying amount may be impaired. An impairment loss may be recognized when the carrying amount of the acquired net assets exceeds the estimated fair value of those assets.
Restricted Stock
On May 18, 2007, pursuant to the 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan, we granted approximately 764,850 shares of common stock as deferred stock awards to our employees, of which 19,988 shares were surrendered immediately to satisfy required minimum tax withholding obligations. Of the net shares granted, 171,227 shares (or 25%) vested immediately and the remaining shares, adjusted for any forfeitures, will vest ratably over the next three years. We estimated the fair value of the awards on the date of grant based on an assumed share price of $10.00 per share reduced by the present value of dividends expected to be paid on the unvested portion of the shares discounted at the appropriate risk-free interest rate. As of September 30, 2007, 568,835 shares remained unvested.
During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2007, we recognized approximately $0.7 million and $3.0 million, respectively, of compensation expense, of which $0.7 million and $1.1 million, respectively, related to the nonvested shares. As of September 30, 2007, approximately $3.3 million of unrecognized compensation cost related to nonvested share-based compensation remained, which we will record in its statements of income over the vesting period.
Related-Party Transactions and Agreements
We have historically entered into agreements with our former advisor, and its affiliates, whereby we paid certain fees and reimbursements to these entities, for asset advisory fees, acquisition and advisory fees, sales commissions, dealer-manager fees, and reimbursement of operating costs. These costs will no longer be incurred as a result of becoming self-managed. We will still incur certain fees for transitional and support services and property management services for certain properties provided by these entities for some time in the future; however, as these entities no longer have an ownership interest in us, they will no longer be considered related parties. See Note 7 to our accompanying consolidated financial statements included herein for a discussion of the various related-party transactions, agreements, and fees.
 
33

Table of Contents
Commitments and Contingencies
We are subject to certain commitments and contingencies with regard to certain transactions. Refer to Note 8 to our consolidated financial statements for further explanation. Examples of such commitments and contingencies include:
 
 	•	 	Commitments Under Existing Lease Agreements;	
 
 	•	 	Assertion of Legal Action; and	
 
 	•	 	Other Legal Matters.	
Subsequent Events
See Note 11 of our accompanying consolidated financial statements for details.
 
ITEM 3.	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	
Our future income, cash flows, and fair values of our financial instruments depend upon prevailing market interest rates. Market risk is the exposure to loss resulting from changes in interest rates, foreign currency, exchange rates, commodity prices, and equity prices. Our exposure to market risk includes interest rate fluctuations in connection with any borrowings under our Unsecured Facility and forecasted fixed-rate debt issuances, including refinancing of existing fixed-rate debt. As a result of our Unsecured Facility, the primary market risk to which we believe we are exposed is interest rate risk. Many factors, including governmental monetary and tax policies, domestic and international economic and political considerations, and other factors that are beyond our control contribute to interest rate risk. Our interest rate risk management objectives are to limit the impact of interest rate changes on earnings and cash flow, primarily by maintaining a moderate level of floating-rate debt. Currently, all of our debt is based on fixed interest rates in order to hedge against a rising interest rate environment.
All of our debt was entered into for other than trading purposes, and the fair value of our debt materially approximates its carrying amount.
As of September 30, 2007, all of our outstanding debt is subject to fixed interest rates. Our total outstanding debt has an average interest rate of approximately 5.12% per annum with expirations ranging from 2007 to 2028. A change in the market interest rate impacts the net financial instrument position of our fixed-rate debt portfolio but has no impact on interest incurred or cash flows. Such agreements may result in higher fixed interest rates in certain periods of lower variable interest rates, but are intended to decrease our exposure to potential increases in interest rates.
As of September 30, 2007, there are no draws outstanding under our Unsecured Facility. During the quarter, we repaid outstanding draws under our $48.3 Million Secured Line of Credit, and terminated both of our secured lines of credit. Our Unsecured Facility currently has a stated variable interest rate of LIBOR plus 0.475% per annum (5.60% at September 30, 2007.) To the extent that we borrow funds in the future under the Unsecured Facility or potential future variable-rate lines of credit, we would have exposure to increases in interest rates, which would potentially increase our cost of debt.
 
ITEM 4.	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	
Management’s Conclusions Regarding the Effectiveness of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
We carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of management, including the Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rule 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the “Exchange Act”) as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based upon that evaluation, the Principal Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report in providing a reasonable level of assurance that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods
 
34

Table of Contents
specified in applicable SEC rules and forms, including providing a reasonable level of assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in such reports is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Principal Executive Officer and our Principal Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
There has been no identified change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended September 30, 2007 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION
 
ITEM 1.	LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	
Washtenaw County Employees Retirement System v. Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., et al. (currently under a motion to dismiss)
On March 12, 2007, a stockholder filed a purported class action and derivative complaint in the United States District Court for the District of Maryland against, among others, Piedmont, our previous advisors (Wells Real Estate Funds, Inc., Wells Capital, Wells Management, Wells Advisory Services I, LLC, Wells Real Estate Advisory Services, Inc., and Wells Government Services, Inc.), and our officers and directors prior to the closing of the Internalization transaction. The complaint attempts to assert class action claims on behalf of those persons who received and were entitled to vote on the proxy statement filed with the SEC on February 26, 2007.
The complaint alleges, among other things, (i) that the consideration to be paid as part of the Internalization is excessive; (ii) violations of Section 14(a), including Rule 14a-9 thereunder, and Section 20(a) of the Exchange Act, based upon allegations that the proxy statement contains false and misleading statements or omits to state material facts; (iii) that our board of directors and the current and previous advisors breached their fiduciary duties to the class and to us; and (iv) that the proposed Internalization will unjustly enrich certain of our directors and officers.
The complaint seeks, among other things, (i) certification of the class action; (ii) a judgment declaring the proxy statement false and misleading; (iii) unspecified monetary damages; (iv) to nullify any stockholder approvals obtained during the proxy process; (v) to nullify the merger proposal and the merger agreement; (vi) restitution for disgorgement of profits, benefits, and other compensation for wrongful conduct and fiduciary breaches; (vii) the nomination and election of new independent directors, and the retention of a new financial advisor to assess the advisability of our strategic alternatives; and (viii) the payment of reasonable attorneys’ fees and experts’ fees.
On April 9, 2007, the court denied the plaintiff’s motion for an order enjoining the Internalization transaction. On April 17, 2007, the court granted the defendants’ motion to transfer venue to the United States District Court for the Northern District of Georgia, and the case was docketed in the Northern District of Georgia on April 24, 2007. On June 7, 2007, the court granted a motion to designate the class lead plaintiff and class co-lead counsel.
On June 27, 2007, the plaintiff filed an amended complaint, which contains the same counts as the original complaint, described above, with amended factual allegations based primarily on events occurring subsequent to the original complaint and the addition of a Piedmont officer as an individual defendant.
On July 9, 2007, the court denied the plaintiff’s motion for expedited discovery, which the plaintiff intended to use to support an anticipated motion that would seek (i) relief from the April 9, 2007 court order, (ii) to void the vote ratifying the Internalization transaction, and (iii) to preliminarily enjoin Piedmont from listing its shares on a national exchange.
On August 13, 2007, the defendants moved to dismiss the lawsuit. The motion has been fully briefed and awaits decision by the court.
 
35

Table of Contents
We believe that the allegations contained in the complaint are without merit and will continue to vigorously defend this action. Due to the uncertainties inherent in the litigation process, it is not possible to predict the ultimate outcome of this matter at this time; however, as with any litigation, the risk of financial loss does exist.
Washtenaw County Employees Retirement System v. Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc., et al.
On October 25, 2007, the same stockholder previously mentioned filed a second purported class action in the United States District Court for the Northern District of Georgia against Piedmont and our board of directors. The complaint attempts to assert class action claims on behalf of (i) those persons who were entitled to tender their shares pursuant to the tender offer filed with the SEC by Lex-Win Acquisition LLC on May 25, 2007, and (ii) all persons who are entitled to vote on the proxy statement filed with the SEC on October 16, 2007.
The complaint alleges, among other things, violations of the federal securities laws, including Sections 14(a) and 14(e) of the Exchange Act and Rules 14a-9 and 14e-2(b) promulgated thereunder. In addition, the complaint alleges that defendants have also breached their fiduciary duties owed to the proposed classes. As of the date of this filing, we have not yet been served with the complaint in this action and the time for responding to the complaint has not yet passed. Due to the uncertainties inherent in the litigation process, it is not possible to predict the ultimate outcome of this matter at this time; however, as with any litigation, the risk of financial loss does exist.
Donald and Donna Goldstein, Derivatively on behalf of Nominal Defendant Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc. v. Leo F. Wells, III, et al. (currently under a motion to dismiss).
On August 24, 2007, a stockholder of Piedmont filed a putative shareholder derivative complaint in the Superior Court of Fulton County, State of Georgia, on behalf of Piedmont against, among others, one of our previous advisors, Wells Capital, Inc., and a number of our current and former officers and directors.
The complaint alleges, among other things, (i) that the consideration paid as part of the Internalization of our previous advisors was excessive; (ii) that the defendants breached their fiduciary duties to us; and (iii) that the Internalization transaction unjustly enriched the defendants.
The complaint seeks, among other things, (i) a judgment declaring that the defendants have committed breaches of their fiduciary duties and were unjustly enriched at our expense; (ii) monetary damages equal to the amount by which we have been damaged by the defendants; (iii) an order awarding us restitution from the defendants and ordering disgorgement of all profits and benefits obtained by the defendants from their wrongful conduct and fiduciary breaches; (iv) an order directing the defendants to respond in good faith to offers which are in our best interest and our shareholders and to establish a committee of independent directors or an independent third party to evaluate strategic alternatives and potential offers for us, and to take steps to maximize our value and the shareholders’ value; (v) an order directing the defendants to disclose all material information to our shareholders with respect to the Internalization transaction and all offers to purchase us and to adopt and implement a procedure or process to obtain the highest possible price for the shareholders; (vi) an order rescinding, to the extent already implemented, the Internalization transaction; (vii) the establishment of a constructive trust upon any benefits improperly received by the defendants as a result of their wrongful conduct; and (viii) an award to the plaintiff of costs and disbursements of the action, including reasonable attorneys’ and experts’ fees.
On October 24, 2007, the court entered an order staying discovery until further order of the court. On October 26, 2007, the lawsuit was transferred to the Business Case Division of the Fulton County Superior Court. On October 31, 2007, we moved to dismiss the lawsuit.
We believe that the allegations contained in the derivative complaint above are without merit and will continue to vigorously defend this action. Due to the uncertainties inherent in the litigation process, it is not possible to predict the ultimate outcome of this matter at this time; however, as with any litigation, the risk of financial loss does exist.
Ashner Family Evergreen Foundation Demand Letter Received
On August 16, 2007, Ashner Family Evergreen Foundation made a written demand on our board of directors. Michael L. Ashner is the Chief Executive Officer of Lex-Win Acquisition LLC, mentioned above. The letter contains allegations similar to the allegations made in the  Washtenaw County Employees Retirement System v. Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., et al.  lawsuit and the  Donald and Donna Goldstein, v. Leo F. Wells, III, et al. lawsuit (described above) and demands, among other things, that our board of directors investigate and commence legal action for remedial relief for breach of fiduciary duty, gross mismanagement, corporate
 
36

Table of Contents
waste, unjust enrichment, and other actionable claims against a number of our current and former officers and directors. The Demand Review Committee of our board of directors reported to the full board of directors with respect to its evaluation of the demand. The board of directors concluded that, in its business judgment, the matters raised in the demand do not sufficiently set forth claims against the parties referenced; that claims grounded in the conduct cited are without merit; and that, in any event, it is not in the best interest of Piedmont that such claims be asserted or further pursued in some other fashion.
We are from time to time a party to other legal proceedings, which arise in the ordinary course of our business. Except for the litigation disclosed above, we are not currently involved in any litigation, the outcome of which would, in management’s judgment based on information currently available, have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition, nor is management aware, in consultation with outside legal counsel, of any other such litigation threatened against us during the quarter ended September 30, 2007 requiring disclosure under Item 103 of Regulation S-K.
 
ITEM 1A.	RISK FACTORS	
Below are some risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those presented in our forward-looking statements. These statements are based on management’s current expectations, beliefs and assumptions and are subject to a number of known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that could lead to actual results materially different from those described in our forward-looking statements. We can give no assurance that our expectations will be attained. Factors that could adversely affect our operations and prospects or which could cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations include, but are not limited to the following risks.
Risks Related to Our Business and Operations
We depend on tenants for our revenue, and accordingly, lease terminations and/or tenant defaults, particularly by one of our large, lead tenants, could adversely affect the income produced by our properties, which may harm our operating performance, thereby limiting our ability to make distributions to our stockholders.
The success of our investments materially depends on the financial stability of our tenants. Our tenants may experience a downturn in their business at any time that may significantly weaken their financial condition. As a result, our tenants may delay a number of lease commencements, decline to extend or renew their leases upon expiration, fail to make rental payments when due or declare bankruptcy. Any of these actions could result in the termination of the tenants’ leases, or expiration of existing leases without renewal, and the loss of rental income attributable to the terminated or expired leases. In the event of a tenant default or bankruptcy, we may experience delays in enforcing our rights as landlord and may incur substantial costs in protecting our investment and re-letting our property. If significant leases are terminated or defaulted upon, we may be unable to lease the property for the rent previously received or sell the property without incurring a loss.
The occurrence of any of the situations described above, particularly if it involves one of our significant lead tenants, could seriously harm our operating performance. As of September 30, 2007, our most substantial lead tenants, based on annualized gross rents, were BP Amoco (approximately 5%), NASA (approximately 4%), and Nestle (approximately 4%). As lead tenants, the revenues generated by the properties these tenants occupy are substantially reliant upon the financial condition of these tenants and, accordingly, any event of bankruptcy, insolvency, or a general downturn in the business of any of these tenants may result in the failure or delay of such tenant’s rental payments, which may have a substantial adverse effect on our operating performance.
We face considerable competition in the leasing market and may be unable to renew existing leases or re-let space on terms similar to the existing leases, or as leases expire, or we may expend significant capital in our efforts to re-let space, which may adversely affect our operating results.
Leases representing approximately 7% of our rentable square feet (including our pro rata share of properties owned by unconsolidated joint ventures) at our properties will expire in either 2007 or 2008, assuming no exercise of early termination rights. We compete with a number of other developers, owners and operators of office and office-oriented mixed-use properties and we may not be able to renew leases with our existing tenants or we may be unable to re-let space to new tenants if our current tenants do not renew their leases. If our competitors offer space at rental rates below current market rates or below the rental rates we currently charge our tenants, we may lose potential tenants, and we may be pressured to reduce our rental rates below those we currently charge in order to retain tenants upon expiration of their existing leases. Even if our tenants renew their leases or we are able to re-let the space, the terms and other costs of renewal or re-letting, including the cost of required renovations, increased tenant improvement allowances, leasing commissions, declining rental rates and other potential concessions, may be less favorable than the terms of our current leases, and could require significant capital expenditures. If we are unable to renew leases or re-let space in a reasonable time, or if rental rates decline or tenant improvement, leasing commissions or other costs increase, our financial condition, cash flows, cash available
 
37

Table of Contents
for distribution, trading price of our common stock and ability to satisfy our debt service obligations could be materially adversely affected.
We depend on key personnel.
Our continued success depends to a significant degree upon the continued contributions of certain key personnel including, but not limited to, Donald A. Miller, Robert E. Bowers, Laura P. Moon, Raymond L. Owens and Carroll A. Reddic, each of whom would be difficult to replace. Although we have entered into employment agreements with these key members of our executive management team, we cannot provide any assurance that any of them will remain in our employ. Our ability to retain our management group, or to attract suitable replacements should any members of the executive management group leave, is dependent on the competitive nature of the employment market. The loss of services of one or more of these key members of our management team, could adversely affect our results of operations and slow our future growth. Further, such a loss could be negatively perceived in the capital markets. We have not obtained and do not expect to obtain “key person” life insurance on any of our key personnel.
We also believe that, as we expand, our future success depends in large part upon our ability to hire and retain highly skilled managerial, investment, financing, operational and marketing personnel. The current market for such skilled personnel is extremely competitive, and we cannot assure you that we will be successful in attracting and retaining such personnel.
Our rental revenues will be significantly influenced by the economies and other conditions of the office market in general and of the specific markets in which we operate, particularly in Chicago, Washington, D.C., and the New York metropolitan area, where we have high concentrations of office properties.
Because our portfolio consists primarily of office properties, we are subject to risks inherent in investments in a single property type. This concentration exposes us to the risk of economic downturns in the office sector to a greater extent than if our portfolio also included other sectors of the real estate industry.
We are susceptible to adverse economic or other conditions in the markets in which we operate, such as periods of economic slowdown or recession, the oversupply of, or a reduction in demand for, office properties in a particular area, industry slowdowns, relocation of businesses, and changing demographics. In addition to changes in general, regional, national and international economic conditions, our operating performance is impacted by the economic conditions of the specific markets in which we have concentrations of properties. Our properties located in Chicago, Washington, D.C. and the New York metropolitan area accounted for approximately 25%, 18% and 16%, respectively, of our 2007 annualized gross rent. As a result, we are particularly susceptible to adverse market conditions in these particular areas. Any adverse economic or real estate developments in the markets in which we have a concentration of properties, or in any of the other markets in which we operate, or any decrease in demand for office space resulting from the local business climate could adversely affect our rental revenues and operating results.
Economic and regulatory changes that impact the real estate market generally may cause our operating results to suffer and decrease the value of our real estate properties.
The investment returns available from equity investments in real estate depend on the amount of income earned and capital appreciation generated by the properties, as well as the expenses incurred in connection with the properties. If our properties do not generate income sufficient to meet operating expenses, including debt service and capital expenditures, then our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders could be adversely affected. In addition, there are significant expenditures associated with an investment in real estate (such as mortgage payments, real estate taxes and maintenance costs) that generally do not decline when circumstances reduce the income from the property. The following factors, among others, may adversely affect the operating performance and long- or short-term value of our properties:
 
 	•	 	changes in the national, regional and local economic climate, particularly in markets in which we have a concentration of properties;	
 
 	•	 	local office market conditions such as changes in the supply of, or demand for, space in properties similar to those that we own within a particular area;	
 
 	•	 	the attractiveness of our properties to potential tenants;	
 
 	•	 	changes in interest rates and availability of permanent mortgage funds that may render the sale of a property difficult or unattractive or otherwise reduce returns to stockholders;	
 
 	•	 	the financial stability of our tenants, including bankruptcies, financial difficulties or lease defaults by our tenants;	
 
38

Table of Contents
 	•	 	changes in operating costs and expenses, including costs for maintenance, insurance and real estate taxes, and our ability to control rents in light of such changes;	
 
 	•	 	the need to periodically fund the costs to repair, renovate and re-let space;	
 
 	•	 	earthquakes, tornados, hurricanes and other natural disasters, civil unrest, terrorist acts or acts of war, which may result in uninsured or underinsured losses; and	
 
 	•	 	changes in, or increased costs of compliance with, governmental regulations, including those governing usage, zoning, the environment and taxes.	
In addition, periods of economic slowdown or recession, rising interest rates or declining demand for real estate, or public perception that any of these events may occur, could result in a general decrease in rents or an increased occurrence of defaults under existing leases, which would adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations. Future terrorist attacks may result in declining economic activity, which could reduce the demand for, and the value of, our properties. To the extent that future attacks impact our tenants, their businesses similarly could be adversely affected, including their ability to continue to honor their existing leases. Any of the above factors may prevent us from realizing growth or maintaining the value of our real estate properties.
Future acquisitions of properties may not yield anticipated returns, may result in disruptions to our business and may strain management resources.
We intend to continue acquiring high-quality office properties. In deciding whether to acquire a particular property, we make certain assumptions regarding the expected future performance of that property. However, newly acquired properties may fail to perform as expected. Our management may underestimate the costs necessary to bring acquired properties up to standards established for their intended market position, which may result in the properties’ failure to achieve projected returns.
In particular, to the extent that we engage in acquisition activities, they will pose the following risks for our ongoing operations:
 
 	•	 	we may acquire properties that are not accretive to our results upon acquisition, and we may not successfully manage and lease those properties to meet our expectations;	
 
 	•	 	we may not achieve expected cost savings and operating efficiencies;	
 
 	•	 	we may be unable to quickly and efficiently integrate new acquisitions, particularly acquisitions of portfolios of properties, into our existing operations;	
 
 	•	 	management attention may be diverted to the integration of acquired properties, which in some cases may turn out to be less compatible with our growth strategy than originally anticipated;	
 
 	•	 	the acquired properties may not perform as well as we anticipate due to various factors, including changes in macro-economic conditions and the demand for office space; and	
 
 	•	 	we may acquire properties without any recourse, or with only limited recourse, for liabilities, whether known or unknown, such as clean-up of environmental contamination, claims by tenants, vendors or other persons against the former owners of the properties and claims for indemnification by general partners, directors, officers and others indemnified by the former owners of the properties.	
The illiquidity of real estate investments could significantly impede our ability to respond to adverse changes in the performance of our properties.
Because real estate investments are relatively illiquid, our ability to promptly sell one or more properties in our portfolio in response to changing economic, financial and investment conditions is limited. The real estate market is affected by many forces, such as general economic conditions, availability of financing, interest rates and other factors, including supply and demand, that are beyond our control. We cannot predict whether we will be able to sell any property for the price or on the terms set by us or whether any price or other terms offered by a prospective purchaser would be acceptable to us. We also cannot predict the length of time needed to find a willing purchaser and to close the sale of a property. We may be required to expend funds to correct defects or to make improvements before a property can be sold. We cannot provide any assurances that we will have funds available to correct such defects or to make such improvements. Our inability to dispose of assets at opportune times or on favorable terms could adversely affect our cash flows and results of operations, thereby limiting our ability to make distributions to stockholders.
In addition, the federal tax code imposes restrictions on a REIT’s ability to dispose of properties that are not applicable to other types of real estate companies. In particular, the tax laws applicable to REITs require that we hold our properties for investment, rather than
 
39

Table of Contents
primarily for sale in the ordinary course of business, which may cause us to forego or defer sales or properties that otherwise would be in our best interest. Therefore, we may not be able to vary our portfolio promptly in response to economic or other conditions promptly or on favorable terms, which may adversely affect our cash flows and our ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock.
Furthermore, in acquiring a property, we may agree to transfer restrictions that materially restrict our ability to dispose of the property for a period of time or impose other restrictions, such as a limitation on the amount of debt that can be placed or repaid on that property. These “lock-up” provisions would further restrict our ability to turn our investments into cash and could affect cash available for distributions. Lock-up provisions could also impair our ability to take actions during the lock-up period that would otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders and, therefore, may have an adverse impact on the value of our common stock relative to the value that would result if the lock-up provisions did not exist.
Our operating results may suffer because of potential development and construction delays and resultant increased costs and risks.
We may acquire and develop properties, including unimproved real properties, upon which we will construct improvements. We will be subject to uncertainties associated with re-zoning for development, environmental concerns of governmental entities and/or community groups, and our builders’ ability to build in conformity with plans, specifications, budgeted costs and timetables. A builder’s performance may also be affected or delayed by conditions beyond the builder’s control. Delays in completing construction could also give tenants the right to terminate preconstruction leases. We may incur additional risks when we make periodic progress payments or other advances to builders before they complete construction. These and other factors can result in increased costs of a project or loss of our investment. In addition, we will be subject to normal lease-up risks relating to newly constructed projects. We also must rely on rental income and expense projections and estimates of the fair market value of property upon completion of construction when agreeing upon a purchase price at the time we acquire the property. If our projections are inaccurate, we may pay too much for a property, and our return on our investment could suffer.
Our real estate development strategies may not be successful.
We will be subject to risks associated with our development activities that could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flows and ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock, including, but not limited to:
 
 	•	 	development projects in which we have invested may be abandoned and the related investment will be impaired;	
 
 	•	 	we may not be able to obtain, or may experience delays in obtaining, all necessary zoning, land-use, building, occupancy and other governmental permits and authorizations;	
 
 	•	 	we may not be able to obtain land on which to develop;	
 
 	•	 	we may not be able to obtain financing for development projects, or obtain financing on favorable terms;	
 
 	•	 	construction costs of a project may exceed the original estimates or construction may not be concluded on schedule, making the project less profitable than originally estimated or not profitable at all (including the possibility of contract default, the effects of local weather conditions, the possibility of local or national strikes and the possibility of shortages in materials, building supplies or energy and fuel for equipment);	
 
 	•	 	upon completion of construction, we may not be able to obtain, or obtain on advantageous terms, permanent financing for activities that we financed through construction loans; and	
 
 	•	 	we may not achieve sufficient occupancy levels and/or obtain sufficient rents to ensure the profitability of a completed project.	
Moreover, substantial renovation and development activities, regardless of their ultimate success, typically require a significant amount of management’s time and attention, diverting their attention from our other operations.
Future terrorist attacks in the major metropolitan areas in which we own properties could significantly impact the demand for, and value of, our properties.
Our portfolio maintains significant holdings in markets such as Chicago, Washington, D.C., the New York metropolitan area, Boston and greater Los Angeles, each of which has been, and continues to be, a high risk geographical area for terrorism and threats of terrorism. Future terrorist attacks, such as the attacks that occurred on September 11, 2001, and other acts of terrorism or war would severely impact the demand for, and value of, our properties. Terrorist attacks in and around any of the major metropolitan areas in which we own properties could also directly impact the value of our properties through damage, destruction, loss or increased security
 
40

Table of Contents
costs, and could thereafter materially impact the availability or cost of insurance to protect against such acts. A decrease in demand could make it difficult to renew or re-lease our properties at lease rates equal to or above historical rates. To the extent that any future terrorist attacks otherwise disrupt our tenants’ businesses, it may impair their ability to make timely payments under their existing leases with us which would harm our operating results.
Uninsured losses or losses in excess of our insurance coverage could adversely affect our financial condition and our cash flow and there can be no assurance as to future costs and the scope of coverage that may be available under insurance policies.
We carry comprehensive general liability, fire, extended coverage, business interruption rental loss coverage and umbrella liability coverage on all of our properties and earthquake, wind and hurricane coverage on properties in areas where such coverage is warranted. We believe the policy specifications and insured limits of these policies are adequate and appropriate given the relative risk of loss, the cost of the coverage and industry practice. However, we are subject to certain types of losses, those that are generally catastrophic in nature, such as losses due to wars, acts of terrorism and, in some cases, earthquakes, hurricanes and flooding, that generally are not insured, either because such coverage is not available or is not available at commercially reasonable rates. If we experience a loss that is uninsured or that exceeds policy limits, we could lose a significant portion of the capital we have invested in the damaged property, as well as the anticipated future revenue from the property. Inflation, changes in building codes and ordinances, environmental considerations, and other factors also might make it impractical or undesirable to use insurance proceeds to replace a property after it has been damaged or destroyed. In addition, if the damaged properties are subject to recourse indebtedness, we would continue to be liable for the indebtedness, even if these properties were irreparably damaged. Furthermore, we may not be able to obtain adequate insurance coverage at reasonable costs in the future as the costs associated with property and casualty renewals may be higher than anticipated.
In addition, insurance risks associated with potential terrorism acts could sharply increase the premiums we pay for coverage against property and casualty claims. With the enactment of the Terrorism Risk Insurance Act of 2002, or TRIA, and the subsequent enactment of the Terrorism Risk Insurance Extension Act of 2005, which extended TRIA through the end of 2007, insurers must make terrorism insurance available under their property and casualty insurance policies, but this legislation does not regulate the pricing of such insurance. In some cases, mortgage lenders have begun to insist that commercial property owners purchase coverage against terrorism as a condition of providing mortgage loans. Such insurance policies may not be available at a reasonable cost, if at all, which could inhibit our ability to finance or refinance our properties. In such instances, we may be required to provide other financial support, either through financial assurances or self-insurance, to cover potential losses. We may not have adequate coverage for such losses. If any of our properties incur a casualty loss that is not fully insured, the value of that asset will be reduced by such uninsured loss. Also, to the extent we must pay unexpectedly large amounts for insurance, we could suffer reduced earnings that would result in lower distributions to our stockholders.
Our current and future joint venture investments could be adversely affected by a lack of sole decision-making authority and our reliance on joint venture partners’ financial condition.
We have historically entered into joint ventures with certain public programs sponsored by our former Advisor and with other third parties. In the future we intend to enter into strategic joint ventures with unaffiliated institutional investors to acquire, develop, improve or dispose of properties, thereby reducing the amount of capital required by us to make investments and diversifying our capital sources for growth. As of September 30, 2007, we owned 11 properties representing approximately 2.0 million rentable square feet through joint ventures. Such joint venture investments involve risks not otherwise present in a wholly owned property, development or redevelopment project, including the following:
 
 	•	 	in these investments, we do not have exclusive control over the development, financing, leasing, management and other aspects of the project, which may prevent us from taking actions that are opposed by our joint venture partners;	
 
 	•	 	joint venture agreements often restrict the transfer of a co-venturer’s interest or may otherwise restrict our ability to sell the interest when we desire or on advantageous terms;	
 
 	•	 	we would not be in a position to exercise sole decision-making authority regarding the property or joint venture, which could create the potential risk of creating impasses on decisions, such as acquisitions or sales;	
 
 	•	 	such co-venturer may, at any time, have economic or business interests or goals that are, or that may become, inconsistent with our business interests or goals;	
 
 	•	 	such co-venturer may be in a position to take action contrary to our instructions, requests or policies or objectives, including our current policy with respect to maintaining our qualification as a REIT;	
 
 	•	 	the possibility that our co-venturer in an investment might become bankrupt, which would mean that we and any other remaining co-venturers would generally remain liable for the joint venture’s liabilities;	
 
41

Table of Contents
 	•	 	our relationships with our co-venturers are contractual in nature and may be terminated or dissolved under the terms of the applicable joint venture agreements and, in such event, we may not continue to own or operate the interests or assets underlying such relationship or may need to purchase such interests or assets at a premium to the market price to continue ownership;	
 
 	•	 	disputes between us and our co-venturers may result in litigation or arbitration that would increase our expenses and prevent our officers and directors from focusing their time and effort on our business and could result in subjecting the properties owned by the applicable joint venture to additional risk; or	
 
 	•	 	we may, in certain circumstances, be liable for the actions of our co-venturers, and the activities of a joint venture could adversely affect our ability to qualify as a REIT, even though we do not control the joint venture.	
Any of the above might subject a property to liabilities in excess of those contemplated and thus reduce the returns to our investors.
Costs of complying with governmental laws and regulations may reduce our net income and the cash available for distributions to our stockholders.
All real property and the operations conducted on real property are subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to environmental protection and human health and safety. Tenants’ ability to operate and to generate income to pay their lease obligations may be affected by permitting and compliance obligations arising under such laws and regulations. Some of these laws and regulations may impose joint and several liability on tenants, owners or operators for the costs to investigate or remediate contaminated properties, regardless of fault or whether the acts causing the contamination were legal. In addition, the presence of hazardous substances, or the failure to properly remediate these substances, may hinder our ability to sell, rent or pledge such property as collateral for future borrowings.
Compliance with new laws or regulations or stricter interpretation of existing laws by agencies or the courts may require us to incur material expenditures. Future laws, ordinances or regulations may impose material environmental liability. Additionally, our tenants’ operations, the existing condition of land when we buy it, operations in the vicinity of our properties such as the presence of underground storage tanks or activities of unrelated third parties may affect our properties. In addition, there are various local, state and federal fire, health, life-safety and similar regulations with which we may be required to comply, and which may subject us to liability in the form of fines or damages for noncompliance. Any material expenditures, fines or damages we must pay will reduce our cash flow and ability to make distributions and may reduce the value of your investment.
Compliance or failure to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act and other similar regulations could result in substantial costs.
Under the Americans with Disabilities Act, places of public accommodation must meet certain federal requirements related to access and use by disabled persons. Noncompliance could result in the imposition of fines by the federal government or the award of damages to private litigants. If we are required to make unanticipated expenditures to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act, including removing access barriers, then our cash flows and the amounts available for distributions to our stockholders may be adversely affected. Although we believe that our properties are currently in material compliance with these regulatory requirements, we have not conducted an audit or investigation of all of our properties to determine our compliance and we cannot predict the ultimate cost of compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act or other legislation. If one or more of our properties is not in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act or other legislation, then we would be required to incur additional costs to achieve compliance. If we incur substantial costs to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act or other legislation, our financial condition, results of operation, cash flow, and our ability to satisfy our debt obligations and to make distributions to our stockholders could be adversely affected.
As the present or former owner or operator of real property, we could become subject to liability for environmental contamination, regardless of whether we caused such contamination.
Under various federal, state and local environmental laws, ordinances and regulations, a current or former real property owner or operator may be liable for the cost to remove or remediate hazardous or toxic substances, wastes, or petroleum products on, under, from or in such property. These costs could be substantial and liability under these laws may attach whether or not the owner or operator knew of, or was responsible for, the presence of such contamination. Even if more than one person may have been responsible for the contamination, each person covered by the environmental laws may be held entirely responsible for all of the clean-up costs incurred. In addition, third parties may sue the owner or operator of a property for damages based on personal injury, natural resources or property damage or other costs, including investigation and clean-up costs, resulting from the environmental
 
42

Table of Contents
contamination. The presence of contamination on one of our properties, or the failure to properly remediate a contaminated property, could give rise to a lien in favor of the government for costs it may incur to address the contamination, or otherwise adversely affect our ability to sell or lease the property or borrow using the property as collateral. Due to the presence of contamination on our properties, environmental laws may impose restrictions on the manner in which property may be used or businesses may be operated, and these restrictions may require substantial expenditures or prevent us from entering into leases with prospective tenants.
Some of our properties are adjacent to or near other properties that have contained or currently contain underground storage tanks used to store petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. In addition, certain of our properties are on or are adjacent to or near other properties upon which others, including former owners or tenants of our properties, have engaged, or may in the future engage, in activities that may release petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances.
The cost of defending against claims of liability of remediating any contaminated property, or of paying personal injury claims could reduce the amounts available for distribution to our stockholders.
As the owner of real property, we could become subject to liability for adverse environmental conditions in the buildings on our property.
Some of our properties may contain asbestos-containing building materials. Environmental laws require that owners or operators of buildings containing asbestos properly manage and maintain the asbestos, adequately inform or train those who may come into contact with asbestos and undertake special precautions, including removal or other abatement, in the event that asbestos is disturbed during building renovation or demolition. These laws may impose fines and penalties on building owners or operators who fail to comply with these requirements. In addition, environmental laws and the common law may allow third parties to seek recovery from owners or operators for personal injury associated with exposure to asbestos.
The properties also may contain or develop harmful mold or suffer from other air quality issues. Any of these materials/conditions could result in liability for personal injury and costs of remediating adverse conditions.
As the owner of real property, we could become subject to liability for failure to comply with environmental requirements regarding the handling and disposal of regulated substances and wastes or for non-compliance with health and safety requirements.
Some of our tenants may handle regulated substances and wastes as part of their operations at our properties. Environmental laws regulate the handling, use, and disposal of these materials and subject our tenants, and potentially us, to liability resulting from non-compliance with these requirements. The properties in our portfolio are also subject to various federal, state and local health and safety requirements, such as state and local fire requirements. If we or our tenants fail to comply with these various requirements, we might incur governmental fines or private damage awards. Moreover, we do not know whether existing requirements will change or whether future requirements will require us to make significant unanticipated expenditures that will materially adversely impact our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow, cash available for distribution to you, the per share trading price of our common stock and our ability to satisfy our debt service obligations. If our tenants become subject to liability for noncompliance, it could affect their ability to make rental payments to us.
We are and may continue to be subject to litigation, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition.
We and certain of our officers and directors are defendants in a putative class action and stockholder derivative complaint. In addition, we currently are, and are likely to continue to be, subject to litigation, including claims relating to our operations, offerings, unrecognized pre-acquisition contingencies and otherwise in the ordinary course of business. Some of these claims may result in significant defense costs and potentially significant judgments against us, some of which are not, or cannot be, insured against. We generally intend to vigorously defend ourselves; however, we cannot be certain of the ultimate outcomes of currently asserted claims or of those that arise in the future. Resolution of these types of matters against us may result in us having to pay significant fines, judgments or settlements, which, if uninsured, or if the fines, judgments and settlements exceed insured levels, would adversely impact our earnings and cash flows thereby impacting our ability to service debt, and make quarterly distributions to our stockholders. Certain litigation or the resolution of certain litigation may affect the availability or cost of some of our insurance coverage which could adversely impact our results of operations and cash flows, expose us to increased risks that would be uninsured and/or adversely impact our ability to attract officers and directors.
Refer to Note 8 of our accompanying consolidated financial statements and Item 1 of Part II of this report on Form 10-Q for additional information regarding the ongoing litigation.
 
43

Table of Contents
If we are unable to satisfy the regulatory requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or if our disclosure controls or internal control over financial reporting is not effective, investors could lose confidence in our reported financial information, which could adversely affect the perception of our business and the trading price of our common stock.
The design and effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting may not prevent all errors, misstatements or misrepresentations. Although management will continue to review the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting, there can be no guarantee that our internal control over financial reporting will be effective in accomplishing all control objectives all of the time. Deficiencies, including any material weakness, in our internal control over financial reporting which may occur in the future could result in misstatements of our results of operations, restatements of our financial statements, a decline in our stock price, or otherwise materially adversely affect our business, reputation, results of operations, financial condition or liquidity.
As a public company, Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or Section 404, will require that we evaluate the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of the end of each fiscal year, beginning with the year ending December 31, 2007, and to include a management report assessing the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting in all annual reports beginning with our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2007. In addition, Section 404 also requires our independent registered public accounting firm to attest to, and report on, management’s assessment of our internal control over financial reporting, beginning with the year ending December 31, 2008. In anticipation of the requirement to comply with Section 404 for our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2007, we are in the process of reviewing, testing and, where necessary, enhancing our policies and procedures on internal control over financial reporting. If we are unable to timely complete the assessment of our internal control over financial reporting, or if management is unable to favorably assess the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting investors could lose confidence in our reported financial information, which could adversely affect the perception of our business.
Risks Related to Conflicts of Interest
Our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer will be subject to certain conflicts of interest with regard to enforcing the indemnification provisions contained in the merger agreement and enforcing some of the agreements entered into by us in connection with the Internalization.
Donald A. Miller, CFA, our Chief Executive Officer, President and a director, and Robert E. Bowers, our Chief Financial Officer, Executive Vice President, Treasurer and Secretary, each received beneficial economic interests in our common stock through their respective approximately 1% ownership interest in Wells Advisory Services I, LLC. (“WASI”), which received 19,546,302 in shares of our common stock (then valued at approximately $175 million) as a result of the Internalization. These shares are subject to an 18-month lock-up period (subject to extension under certain conditions) during which they may not be sold or otherwise transferred. Certain provisions of the merger agreement and many of the ancillary agreements that were executed in connection with the Internalization have significant financial impacts on WASI. In particular, Messrs. Miller and Bowers are subject to conflicts of interest in connection with the enforcement against WASI of indemnification obligations under the merger agreement, the enforcement of a pledge and security agreement and the release of 162,706 escrowed shares of our common stock issued to WASI under an escrow agreement. The enforcement of these agreements could have a negative effect on WASI and, therefore, could adversely affect the financial interests of Messrs. Miller and Bowers. The economic interests of Messrs. Miller and Bowers in WASI could compromise their judgment with respect to the enforcement of our agreements with WASI.
Our independent directors serve as directors and/or trustees of entities sponsored by our former advisor with whom we entered into contractual arrangements relating to the Internalization. Those relationships could affect their judgment with respect to enforcing the agreements we entered into in connection with the Internalization.
Several of our independent directors serve as directors and/or trustees of entities sponsored by our former advisor, with whom we entered into contractual arrangements relating to the Internalization. Donald S. Moss, one of our independent directors, is a director of Wells Timberland REIT, and all of our current independent directors, with the exception of Wesley E. Cantrell, are trustees of the Wells Family of Real Estate Funds, an open-end management company organized as an Ohio business trust, which includes as its series the Wells S&P REIT Index Fund and Wells Dow Jones Wilshire Global RESI Index. Our independent directors have no financial interest in the entities that have contractual obligations to us relating to the Internalization. Nevertheless, the relationship of several of our independent directors to entities sponsored by our former advisor could affect their judgment with respect to enforcing the agreements we entered into in connection with the Internalization.
 
44

Table of Contents
Risks Related to Our Organization and Structure
If our stockholders do not approve our proposal to extend the Liquidation Date of our Company as provide in our Charter, the value of your shares may be negatively affected.
Our charter requires us to begin the process of liquidating our portfolio of real estate assets and distributing the resulting proceeds to the stockholders if our common stock is not listed on a national securities exchange or over-the-counter market on or before January 30, 2008 (the “Liquidation Date”). This provision of our charter can only be amended by a vote of our stockholders. In connection with our 2007 annual meeting of stockholders, we have prepared proxy materials, which include a proposal to extend the Liquidation Date to July 30, 2009, and, at the board of directors’ discretion, to extend further the Liquidation Date to January 30, 2011. If we do not receive the requisite number of votes for this proposal (a majority of the outstanding shares as of October 2, 2007), we would be forced to either list our shares on a national securities exchange or over-the-counter market, engage in a sale of assets or other strategic transaction, or begin an orderly process of liquidation of our real estate portfolio. Due to the recent turmoil in the equity and credit markets, listing, engaging in a sale of assets or other strategic transaction or liquidating our real estate portfolio may result in our stock trading at a significant discount to underlying asset value in the case of a listing, or result in realizing lower proceeds from the sale of real estate assets, in the case of an orderly liquidation.
There is no public trading market for our common stock; therefore, it will be difficult for our stockholders to sell their shares.
There is no current public market for our common stock as our common stock is not currently listed on a national securities exchange or quoted on The NASDAQ Stock Market, Inc. Stockholders may not sell their shares unless the purchaser meets the applicable suitability and minimum purchase requirements. Our charter also prohibits the ownership of more than 9.8% of our stock, unless exempted by our board of directors, which may inhibit large investors from desiring to purchase our shares. Moreover, our share redemption program is currently suspended and even if reinstated, includes numerous restrictions that limit a stockholder’s ability to sell his or her shares to us, and our board of directors may amend, suspend or terminate our share redemption program at any time upon 30 days’ notice and may suspend it without notice in certain circumstances. Therefore, it will be difficult for our stockholders to sell their shares promptly or at all. If a stockholder is able to sell his or her shares, it may be at a discount to the price he or she originally paid for such shares. It is also likely that our shares would not be accepted as the primary collateral for a loan. Our shares of common stock should only be viewed as a long-term investment due to the illiquid nature of our shares.
We have limited experience operating as a self-advised REIT, which makes our future performance and the performance of your investment difficult to predict. As a result of the Internalization, we may be exposed to risks to which we have not historically encountered.
We have a limited operating history as a self-advised company. Prior to the Internalization, our day-to-day operations were performed by an external advisor, which had more personnel than we now have. Given this change in the personnel on which we rely to run our operations, our future performance is more difficult to predict.
As a result of the Internalization, we may encounter risks to which we have not historically been exposed. Excluding the effect of the eliminated asset management fees, our direct overhead, on a consolidated basis, will increase as a result of becoming self-advised. Prior to the Internalization, the responsibility for such overhead was borne by our former advisor and its affiliates.
We currently employ a staff of approximately 100 people. As their employer, we will be subject to those potential liabilities that are commonly faced by employers, such as workers’ disability and compensation claims, potential labor disputes and other employee-related liabilities and grievances, and we will bear the costs of the establishment and maintenance of such plans.
We are dependent on external sources of capital, which may not be available on favorable terms, if at all.
To qualify as a REIT, we must, among other things, distribute to our stockholders each year at least 90% of our REIT taxable income (excluding any net capital gains). In order to eliminate federal income tax, we will be required to distribute annually 100% of our net taxable income (including capital gains). Consequently, we are largely dependent on external sources of capital to fund our development and acquisition activities. Further, in order to maintain our REIT status and avoid the payment of income and excise taxes, we may need to borrow funds on a short-term basis to meet the REIT distribution requirements even if the then-prevailing market conditions are not favorable for these borrowings. These short-term borrowing needs could result from differences in timing between the actual receipt of cash and inclusion of income for U.S. federal income tax purposes or the effect of non-deductible capital
 
45

Table of Contents
expenditures, the creation of reserves or required debt or amortization payments. We have access to capital through our dividend reinvestment plan, and our new $500 million Unsecured Facility, . Our access to additional third-party sources of capital is dependent upon a number of factors, including general market conditions and competition from other real estate companies. Debt capital may not be available at reasonable rates. To the extent that capital is not available to acquire or develop properties, profits may not be realized or their realization may be delayed, which could result in an earnings stream that is less predictable than some of our competitors and result in us not meeting our projected earnings and distributable cash flow levels in a particular reporting period. Failure to meet our projected earnings and distributable cash flow levels in a particular reporting period could have an adverse effect on our financial condition.
Our organizational documents contain provisions that may have an anti-takeover effect, which may discourage third parties from conducting a tender offer or seeking other change of control transactions that could involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise benefit our stockholders.
Our charter and bylaws contain provisions that may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company or the removal of existing management and, as a result, could prevent our stockholders from being paid a premium for their common stock over the then-prevailing market price, or otherwise be in the best interests of our stockholders. These provisions include limitations on the ownership of our common stock, advance notice requirements for stockholder proposals, and our board of directors’ power to reclassify shares of common stock and issue additional shares of common stock or preferred stock.
Our charter limits the number of shares a person may own, which may discourage a takeover that could result in a premium price for our common stock or otherwise benefit our stockholders.
Our charter, with certain exceptions, authorizes our directors to take such actions as are necessary and desirable to preserve our qualification as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. Unless exempted by our board of directors, no person may actually or constructively own more than 9.8% of our outstanding common stock, which may inhibit large investors from desiring to purchase our shares. This restriction may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control, including an extraordinary transaction (such as a merger, tender offer or sale of all or substantially all of our assets) that might provide a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interests of our stockholders.
Our board of directors can take many actions without stockholder approval.
Our board of directors has overall authority to oversee our operations and determine our major corporate policies. This authority includes significant flexibility. For example, our board of directors can do the following:
 
 	•	 	within the limits provided in our charter, prevent the ownership, transfer and/or accumulation of shares in order to protect our status as a REIT or for any other reason deemed to be in the best interests of us and our stockholders;	
 
 	•	 	issue additional shares without obtaining stockholder approval, which could dilute the ownership of our then-current stockholders;	
 
 	•	 	amend our charter to increase or decrease the aggregate number of shares of stock or the number of shares of stock of any class or series, without obtaining stockholder approval;	
 
 	•	 	classify or reclassify any unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and set the preferences, rights and other terms of such classified or reclassified shares, without obtaining stockholder approval;	
 
 	•	 	employ and compensate affiliates;	
 
 	•	 	direct our resources toward investments that do not ultimately appreciate over time;	
 
 	•	 	change creditworthiness standards with respect to our tenants;	
 
 	•	 	change our investment or borrowing policies; and	
 
 	•	 	determine that it is no longer in our best interests to attempt to qualify, or to continue to qualify, as a REIT.	
Any of these actions could increase our operating expenses, impact our ability to make distributions or reduce the value of our assets without giving you, as a stockholder, the right to vote.
 
46

Table of Contents
Our charter permits our board of directors to issue stock with terms that may subordinate the rights of our common stockholders, which may discourage a third party from acquiring us in a manner that could result in a premium price for our common stock or otherwise benefit our stockholders.
Our board of directors could, without stockholder approval, issue authorized but unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and amend our charter to increase or decrease the aggregate number of shares of stock or the number of shares of stock of any class or series that we have authority to issue. In addition, our board of directors could, without stockholder approval, classify or reclassify any unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and set the preferences, rights and other terms of such classified or reclassified shares. Thus, our board of directors could authorize the issuance of preferred stock with terms and conditions that could have priority with respect to distributions and amounts payable upon liquidation over the rights of the holders of our common stock. Such preferred stock could also have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control, including an extraordinary transaction (such as a merger, tender offer or sale of all or substantially all of our assets) that might provide a premium price for our common stock, or otherwise be in the best interests of our stockholders.
Our board of directors could adopt the limitations available under Maryland law on changes in control that could have the effect of preventing transactions in the best interests of our stockholders.
Certain provisions of Maryland law may have the effect of inhibiting a third party from making a proposal to acquire us or of impeding a change of control under certain circumstances that otherwise could provide the holders of shares of our common stock with the opportunity to realize a premium over the then prevailing market price of such shares, including:
 
 	•	 	“business combination” provisions that, subject to limitations, prohibit certain business combinations between us and an “interested stockholder” (defined generally as any person who beneficially owns 10% or more of the voting power of our shares or an affiliate thereof) for five years after the most recent date on which the stockholder becomes an interested stockholder and thereafter would require the recommendation of our board of directors and impose special appraisal rights and special stockholder voting requirements on these combinations; and	
 
 	•	 	“control share” provisions that provide that “control shares” of our company (defined as shares which, when aggregated with other shares controlled by the stockholder, entitle the stockholder to exercise one of three increasing ranges of voting power in electing directors) acquired in a “control share acquisition” (defined as the direct or indirect acquisition of ownership or control of “control shares”) have no voting rights except to the extent approved by our stockholders by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding all interested shares.	
Our board of directors has opted out of these provisions of Maryland law. As a result, these provisions will not apply to a business combination or control share acquisition involving our company. However, our board of directors may opt in to the business combination provisions and the control share provisions of Maryland law in the future.
Additionally, Title 3, Subtitle 8 of the Maryland General Corporation Law (“MGCL”), permits our board of directors, without stockholder approval and regardless of what is currently provided in our charter or our bylaws, to implement takeover defenses, some of which (for example, a classified board) we do not currently employ. These provisions may have the effect of inhibiting a third party from making an acquisition proposal for our company or of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company under circumstances that otherwise could provide the holders of our common stock with the opportunity to realize a premium over the then-current market price.
Our charter, our bylaws, the limited partnership agreement of our operating partnership and Maryland law also contain other provisions that may delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change of control that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders. In addition, the employment agreements with our named executive officers contain, and grants under our incentive plan may also contain, change-in-control provisions that might similarly have an anti-takeover effect, inhibit a change of our management, or inhibit in certain circumstances tender offers for our common stock or proxy contests to change our board.
 
47

Table of Contents
Our rights and the rights of our stockholders to recover claims against our directors and officers are limited, which could reduce our recovery and our stockholders’ recovery against them if they negligently cause us to incur losses.
Maryland law provides that a director or officer has no liability in that capacity if he or she performs his or her duties in good faith in a manner he reasonably believes to be in our best interests and with the care that an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would use under similar circumstances. Our charter eliminates our directors’ and officers’ liability to us and our stockholders for money damages except for liability resulting from actual receipt of an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services or active and deliberate dishonesty established by a final judgment and which is material to the cause of action. Our charter requires us to indemnify our directors and officers to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law for liability actually incurred in connection with any proceeding to which they may be made, or threatened to be made, a party, except to the extent that the act or omission of the director or officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and was either committed in bad faith or was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty, the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services, or, in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful. As a result, we and our stockholders may have more limited rights against our directors and officers than might otherwise exist under common law, which could reduce our and our stockholders’ recovery from these persons if they act in a negligent manner. In addition, we may be obligated to fund the defense costs incurred by our directors and officers (as well as by our employees and agents) in some cases.
If we are required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (“Investment Company Act”), the return to our stockholders would be reduced; if we become an unregistered investment company, we could not continue our business.
We do not intend to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act, as amended. If we were obligated to register as an investment company, we would have to comply with a variety of substantive requirements under the Investment Company Act that impose, among other things:
 
 	•	 	limitations on capital structure;	
 
 	•	 	restrictions on specified investments;	
 
 	•	 	prohibitions on transactions with affiliates; and	
 
 	•	 	compliance with reporting, recordkeeping, voting, proxy disclosure and other rules and regulations that would significantly increase our operating expenses.	
In order to maintain our exemption from regulation under the Investment Company Act, we must engage primarily in the business of buying real estate. To maintain compliance with the Investment Company Act exemption, we may need to sell assets we would otherwise wish to retain. In addition, we may have to acquire additional income- or loss-generating assets that we might not otherwise have acquired or may have to forego opportunities to acquire interests in companies that we would otherwise want to acquire and would be important to our investment strategy. If we were required to register as an investment company but failed to do so, we would be prohibited from engaging in our business, and criminal and civil actions could be brought against us. In addition, our contracts would be unenforceable unless a court required enforcement, and a court could appoint a receiver to take control of us and liquidate our business.
Our stockholders are limited in their ability to sell their shares pursuant to our share redemption program.
Our share redemption program in currently suspended and even if it is reinstated there are limits on the amount of shares that may be redeemed in any given calendar year. Subject to funds being available, we currently limit the number of shares redeemed pursuant to our share redemption program as follows: (1) during any calendar year, we will not redeem in excess of 5.0% of the weighted-average number of shares outstanding during the prior calendar year; and (2) in no event shall the aggregate amount of redemptions under our share redemption program exceed aggregate proceeds received from the sale of shares pursuant to our dividend reinvestment plan. In addition, the board of directors may set aside and reserve an amount determined annually by the board not to exceed 20% of the funds available for redemption during each calendar year for (1) redemptions upon the death of a stockholder (“redemptions upon death”), and (2) redemptions for certain stockholders to satisfy required minimum distribution requirements as set forth under Sections 401(a)(9), 403(b)(10), 408(a)(6), 408(b)(3), and 408(A)(c)(5) of the Internal Revenue Code (“required minimum distribution redemptions”), which will have the effect of reducing the amount of funds otherwise available for other redemption requests. In addition, shareholders must have held their shares for a period of one year prior to submitting a redemption request. Therefore, our stockholders should not assume that they will be able to sell all or any portion of their shares back to us pursuant to our share redemption program.
 
48

Table of Contents
We may face additional risks and costs associated with directly managing properties occupied by government tenants.
We currently own nine properties where some or all of the tenants at such properties are federal government agencies. As such, lease agreements with these federal government agencies contain certain provisions required by federal law, which require, among other things, that the contractor (which is the lessor or the owner of the property), agree to comply with certain rules and regulations, including but not limited to, rules and regulations related to anti-kickback procedures, examination of records, audits and records, equal opportunity provisions, prohibition against segregated facilities, certain executive orders, subcontractor cost or pricing data and certain provisions intending to assist small businesses. Through one of our wholly owned subsidiaries, we directly manage properties with federal government agency tenants and, therefore, we are subject to additional risks associated with compliance with all such federal rules and regulations. In addition, there are certain additional requirements relating to the potential application of certain equal opportunity provisions and the related requirement to prepare written affirmative action plans applicable to government contractors and subcontractors. Some of the factors used to determine whether such requirements apply to a company that is affiliated with the actual government contractor, the legal entity that is the lessor under a lease with a federal government agency, include whether such company and the government contractor are under common ownership, have common management and are under common control. As a result of the Internalization, we own the entity that is the government contractor and the property manager, increasing the risk that such Equal Employment Opportunity Commission requirements and requirements to prepare affirmative action plans pursuant to the applicable executive order may be determined to be applicable to us.
If the fiduciary of an employee pension benefit plan subject to Employee Retirement Income Security Act (“ERISA”) (such as a profit sharing, Section 401(k) or pension plan) or any other retirement plan or account fails to meet the fiduciary and other standards under ERISA or the Internal Revenue Code as a result of an investment in our stock, the fiduciary could be subject to civil and criminal penalties.
There are special considerations that apply to a pension or profit-sharing trust or Individual Retirement Account (“IRA”) investing in our shares. Fiduciaries investing the assets of a pension, profit sharing, section 401(k), or other qualified retirement plan, or the assets of an IRA, in our common stock should satisfy themselves that:
 
 	•	 	the investment is consistent with their fiduciary obligations under ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code;	
 
 	•	 	the investment is made in accordance with the documents and instruments governing the plan or IRA, including the plan’s investment policy;	
 
 	•	 	the investment satisfies the prudence and diversification requirements of Sections 404(a)(1)(B) and 404(a)(1)(C) of ERISA and other applicable provisions of ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code; and	
 
 	•	 	the investment will not impair the liquidity of the plan or IRA.	
Our distributions to stockholders may change.
For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the quarters ended March 31, 2007, June 30, 2007, and September 30, 2007, we paid cash dividends in the amount of $.5868, $.1467, $.1467, and $.1467 per share, respectively. Distributions will be authorized and determined by our board of directors in its sole discretion from time to time and will depend upon a number of factors, including:
 
 	•	 	cash available for distribution;	
 
 	•	 	our results of operations;	
 
 	•	 	our financial condition, especially in relation to our anticipated future capital needs of our properties;	
 
 	•	 	the level of reserves we establish for future capital expenditures;	
 
 	•	 	the distribution requirements for REITs under the Code;	
 
 	•	 	the level of distributions paid by comparable listed REITs;	
 
 	•	 	our operating expenses; and	
 
 	•	 	other factors our board of directors deems relevant.	
We expect to continue to pay quarterly distributions to our stockholders. However, we bear all expenses incurred by our operations, and our funds generated by operations, after deducting these expenses, may not be sufficient to cover desired levels of distributions to our stockholders. Consequently, we may not continue our historic level of distributions to stockholders, and our distribution levels may fluctuate.
 
49

Table of Contents
Federal Income Tax Risks
Our failure to qualify as a REIT could adversely affect our operations and our ability to make distributions.
We are owned and operated in a manner intended to qualify us as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes; however, we do not have a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service (“IRS”) as to our REIT status. In addition, we own all of the common stock of a subsidiary that has elected to be treated as a REIT, and if our subsidiary REIT was to fail to qualify as a REIT, it is possible that we would also fail to qualify as a REIT unless we (or the subsidiary REIT) could avail ourselves (itself) of certain relief provisions. Our qualification and the qualification of our subsidiary REIT, as a REIT will depend on satisfaction, on an annual or quarterly basis, of numerous requirements set forth in highly technical and complex provisions of the Code for which there are only limited judicial or administrative interpretations. A determination as to whether such requirements are satisfied involves various factual matters and circumstances not entirely within our control. The fact that we hold substantially all of our assets through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries further complicates the application of the REIT requirements for us. No assurance can be given that we, or our subsidiary REIT, will qualify as a REIT for any particular year.
If we, or our subsidiary REIT, were to fail to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year for which a REIT election has been made, the non-qualifying REIT would not be allowed a deduction for dividends paid to its stockholders in computing our taxable income and would be subject to U.S. federal income tax (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) on its taxable income at corporate rates. Moreover, unless the non-qualifying REIT were to obtain relief under certain statutory provisions, the non-qualifying REIT would also be disqualified from treatment as a REIT for the four taxable years following the year during which qualification is lost. This treatment would reduce our net earnings available for investment or distribution to our stockholders because of the additional tax liability to us for the years involved. As a result of such additional tax liability, we might need to borrow funds or liquidate certain investments on terms that may be disadvantageous to us in order to pay the applicable tax.
Even if we qualify as a REIT, we may incur certain tax liabilities that would reduce our cash flow and impair our ability to make distributions or to meet the annual distribution requirement for REITs.
To obtain the favorable tax treatment accorded to REITs, among other requirements, we normally will be required each year to distribute to our stockholders at least 90% of our REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and by excluding net capital gains. We will be subject to federal income tax on any undistributed taxable income and our net capital gain. If we fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of (a) 85% of our ordinary income for such year, (b) 95% of our net capital gain income for such year, and (c) any undistributed taxable income from prior periods, we will be subject to a 4% excise tax on the excess of the required distribution over the sum of (i) the amounts actually distributed by us, plus (ii) retained amounts on which we pay income tax at the corporate level. If we realize net income from foreclosure properties that we hold primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business, we must pay tax thereon at the highest corporate income tax rate, and if we sell a property, other than foreclosure property, that we are determined to have held for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business, any gain realized would be subject to a 100% “prohibited transaction” tax. The determination as to whether or not a particular sale is a prohibited transaction depends on the facts and circumstances related to that sale. We cannot guarantee that sales of our properties would not be prohibited transactions unless we comply with certain safe-harbor provisions. The need to avoid prohibited transactions could cause us to forego or defer sales of facilities that might otherwise be in our best interest to sell.
We intend to make distributions to our stockholders to comply with the requirements of the Code for REITs and to minimize or eliminate our corporate tax obligations, however, differences between the recognition of taxable income and the actual receipt of cash could require us to sell assets or borrow funds on a short-term or long-term basis to meet the distribution requirements of the Code. Certain types of assets generate substantial mismatches between taxable income and available cash, such as real estate that has been financed through financing structures which require some or all of available cash flows to be used to service borrowings. As a result, the requirement to distribute a substantial portion of our taxable income could cause us to: (1) sell assets in adverse market conditions, (2) borrow on unfavorable terms or (3) distribute amounts that would otherwise be invested in future acquisitions, capital expenditures or repayment of debt, in order to comply with REIT requirements. Any such actions could increase our costs and reduce the value of our common stock. Further, we may be required to make distributions to our stockholders when it would be more advantageous to reinvest cash in our business or when we do not have funds readily available for distribution. Compliance with REIT qualification requirements may, therefore, hinder our ability to operate solely on the basis of maximizing profits.
In addition, we own interests in certain taxable REIT subsidiaries that are subject to federal income taxation and we and our subsidiaries may be subject to state and local taxes on our income or property.
 
50

Table of Contents
We may face additional risks by reason of the Internalization.
As a result of the Internalization, we acquired all of the business and assets of two existing C corporations which had previously performed advisory and management functions for us and others in a transaction in which we would have succeeded to the C corporation’s earnings and profits. Under the Code, earnings and profits attributable to a C corporation must be distributed before the end of the REIT’s tax year in order for the REIT to maintain its qualification as a REIT. Both of the existing C corporations acquired by merger had earnings and profits; however, immediately prior to the consummation of the merger transactions, each such corporation distributed an amount represented to be equal to or in excess of its respective amount of earnings and profits. The amounts distributed were determined in reliance upon calculations of earnings and profits prepared by our former advisor and reviewed by a nationally recognized accounting firm based on management representations and financial information as to the operations of the two C corporations. If the IRS were to assert successfully that such calculations were inaccurate resulting in one or both of the entities surviving the merger being deemed to have retained earnings and profits from non-REIT years, then we could be disqualified from being taxed as a REIT unless we were able to make a distribution of the re-determined amount of excess earnings and profits within 90 days of the final determination thereof. In order to make such a distribution, we might need to borrow funds or liquidate certain investments on terms that may be disadvantageous to us.
Moreover, due to the acquisition of certain property management contracts pursuant to the merger transactions, a portion of the income derived from such contracts will not qualify for purposes of the 75% and 95% income tests required for qualification as a REIT. The IRS may assert also that a portion of the assets acquired pursuant to the merger transactions does not qualify for purposes of the assets tests required for qualification as a REIT. In this regard, we believe that neither the amounts of non-qualifying income nor the value of non-qualifying assets acquired, when added to our calculations of other non-qualifying income or assets, will be sufficient to cause us to fail to satisfy any of such tests required for REIT qualification. No assurance can be given, however, that the IRS will not successfully challenge our calculations of the amount of non-qualifying income earned by us or the value of non-qualifying assets held by us in any given year or that we will qualify as a REIT for any given year.
If the discounts made available to participants in our dividend reinvestment plan were deemed to be excessive, our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders and our status as a REIT could be adversely affected.
We are required to distribute to our stockholders each year at least 90% of our REIT taxable income in order to qualify for taxation as a REIT. In order for distributions to be treated as distributed for purposes of this test, we must be entitled to a deduction for dividends paid to our stockholders within the meaning of Section 561 of the Code with respect to such distributions. Under this Code section, we will be entitled to such deduction only with respect to dividends that are deemed to be non-preferential, i.e., pro rata amongst, and without preference to any of, our common stockholders. The IRS has issued a published ruling which provides that a discount in the purchase price of a REIT’s newly-issued shares in excess of five percent of the stock’s fair market value is an additional benefit to participating stockholders, which may result in a preferential dividend for purposes of the 90% distribution test. Our dividend reinvestment plan offers participants the opportunity to acquire newly-issued shares of our common stock at a discount intended to fall within the safe harbor for such discounts set forth in the ruling published by the IRS; however, the fair market value of our common stock prior to its listing on a national securities exchange has not been susceptible to a definitive determination. Accordingly, the IRS could take the position that the fair market value of our common stock was greater than the value determined by us for purposes of the dividend reinvestment plan, resulting in purchase price discounts greater than five percent. In such event, we may be deemed to have failed the 90% distribution test for REIT qualification status, and our status as a REIT could be terminated for the year in which such determination is made.
Distributions made by REITs do not qualify for the reduced tax rates that apply to certain other corporate distributions.
The maximum tax rate for distributions made by corporations to individuals is generally 15% (through 2010). Distributions made by REITs, however, generally continue to be taxed at the normal rate applicable to the individual recipient rather than the 15% preferential rate. The more favorable rates applicable to regular corporate distributions could cause investors who are individuals to perceive investments in REITs to be relatively less attractive than investments in non-REIT corporations that make distributions, which could adversely affect the value of the stock of REITs, including our common stock.
A recharacterization of transactions undertaken by our operating partnership may result in lost tax benefits or prohibited transactions, which would diminish cash distributions to our stockholders, or even cause us to lose REIT status.
The IRS could recharacterize transactions consummated by our operating partnership which could result in the income realized on certain transactions being treated as gain realized from the sale of property that is held as inventory or otherwise held primarily for the sale to customers in the ordinary course of business. In such event, such gain would constitute income from a prohibited transaction and would be subject to a 100% tax. If this were to occur, our ability to make cash distributions to our stockholders would be adversely affected.
 
51

Table of Contents
Moreover, our operating partnership may purchase properties and lease them back to the sellers of such properties. While we will use our best efforts to structure any such sale-leaseback transaction such that the lease will be characterized as a “true lease,” thereby allowing us to be treated as the owner of the property for federal income tax purposes, we can give you no assurance that the IRS will not attempt to challenge such characterization. In the event that any such sale-leaseback transaction is challenged and recharacterized as a financing transaction or loan for U.S. federal income tax purposes, deductions for depreciation and cost recovery relating to such property would be disallowed. If a sale-leaseback transaction was so recharacterized, the amount of our REIT taxable income could be recalculated, which might cause us to fail to meet the distribution requirement for a taxable year. We might also fail to satisfy the REIT qualification asset tests or income tests and, consequently, lose our REIT status.
Even if we maintain our status as a REIT, we may be subject to U.S. federal income taxes or state taxes which would reduce our cash available for distribution to our stockholders. As noted, net income from a “prohibited transaction” is subject to a 100% tax. If we are not able to make sufficient distributions, we will be subject to excise tax. Further, we may decide to retain certain gains realized from the sale or other disposition of our property and pay income tax directly on such gains. In that event, our stockholders would be required to include such gains in income and would receive a corresponding credit for their share of taxes paid by us. We may also be subject to state and local taxes on our income or property, either directly or at the level of our operating partnership or at the level of the other companies through which we indirectly own our assets. In addition, any net taxable income earned directly by our TRS that we utilize to hold an interest in our operating partnership will be subject to U.S. federal and state corporate income tax. Any federal or state taxes we pay will reduce our cash available for distribution to our stockholders.
Legislative or regulatory action could adversely affect our stockholders.
In recent years, numerous legislative, judicial and administrative changes have been made to the federal income tax laws applicable to investments in REITs and similar entities. Additional changes to tax laws are likely to continue to occur in the future, and we cannot assure you that any such changes will not adversely affect the taxation of a stockholder. Any such changes could have an adverse effect on an investment in our common stock. You are urged to consult with your tax advisor with respect to the status of legislative, regulatory or administrative developments and proposals and their potential effect on an investment in common stock.
Risks Associated with Debt Financing
We have incurred and are likely to continue to incur mortgage and other indebtedness, which may increase our business risks.
As of September 30, 2007, we had total outstanding indebtedness of approximately $1.2 billion. In addition, we have a $500 million unsecured credit facility (expandable up to $1 billion based on the applicable lenders’ consent) that we may drawn on at any time. We are likely to incur additional indebtedness to acquire properties, to fund property improvements and other capital expenditures or for other corporate purposes, such as to repurchase shares of our common stock either through our existing share redemption program or through other liquidity programs that our Board of Directors may authorize if conditions warrant or to fund future distributions to our stockholders. Significant borrowings by us increase the risks of an investment in us. For example, if there is a shortfall between the cash flow from properties and the cash flow needed to service our indebtedness, then the amount available for distributions to stockholders may be reduced. In addition, incurring mortgage debt increases the risk of loss since defaults on indebtedness secured by a property may result in lenders initiating foreclosure actions. In that case, we could lose the property securing the loan that is in default. For tax purposes, a foreclosure of any of our properties would be treated as a sale of the property for a purchase price equal to the outstanding balance of the debt secured by the mortgage. If the outstanding balance of the debt secured by the mortgage exceeds our tax basis in the property, we would recognize taxable income on foreclosure, but we would not receive any cash proceeds. We may give full or partial guarantees to lenders of mortgage debt on behalf of the entities that own our properties. When we give a guaranty on behalf of an entity that owns one of our properties, we will be responsible to the lender for satisfaction of the debt if it is not paid by such entity. If any mortgages or other indebtedness contain cross-collateralization or cross-default provisions, a default on a single loan could affect multiple properties. If any of our properties are foreclosed upon due to a default, our ability to pay cash distributions to our stockholders will be limited.
High mortgage rates may make it difficult for us to finance or refinance properties, which could reduce the number of properties we can acquire, our net income and the amount of cash distributions we can make.
If mortgage debt is unavailable at reasonable rates, we may not be able to finance the purchase of properties. If we place mortgage debt on properties, we run the risk of being unable to refinance the properties when the loans become due, or of being unable to refinance on favorable terms. If interest rates are higher when we refinance our properties, our income could be reduced. We may be unable to refinance properties. If any of these events occur, our cash flow could be reduced. This, in turn, could reduce cash available for distribution to our stockholders and may hinder our ability to raise more capital by issuing more stock or by borrowing more money.
 
52

Table of Contents
Existing loan agreements contain, and future financing arrangements will likely contain, restrictive covenants relating to our operations, which could limit our ability to make distributions to our stockholders.
We are subject to certain restrictions pursuant to the restrictive covenants of our outstanding indebtedness, which may affect our distribution and operating policies and our ability to incur additional debt. Loan documents evidencing our existing indebtedness contain, and loan documents entered into in the future, including our proposed unsecured revolving credit facility, will likely contain certain operating covenants that limit our ability to further mortgage the property or discontinue insurance coverage. In addition, these agreements contain financial covenants, including certain coverage ratios and limitations on our ability to incur secured and unsecured debt, make dividend payments, sell all or substantially all of our assets and engage in mergers and consolidations and certain acquisitions. Covenants under our existing indebtedness do, and under any future indebtedness likely will, restrict our ability to pursue certain business initiatives or certain acquisition transactions. In addition, failure to meet any of these covenants, including the financial coverage ratios, could cause an event of default under and/or accelerate some or all of our indebtedness, which would have a material adverse effect on us.
Increases in interest rates would increase the amount of our variable-rate debt payments and could limit our ability to pay dividends to our stockholders.
As of September 30, 2007, none of our approximately $1.2 billion of indebtedness was at variable rates. However, we have a $500 million Unsecured Facility (expandable up to $1 billion based on the applicable lenders’ consent) that we may drawn on at any time. Increases in interest rates will increase our interest costs associated with any draws that we may make on our Unsecured Facility, which would reduce our cash flows and our ability to pay dividends to our stockholders. In addition, if we are required to repay existing debt during periods of higher interest rates, we may need to sell one or more of our investments in order to repay the debt, which sale at that time might not permit realization of the maximum return on such investments.
 
ITEM 2.	UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS	
 
 	(a)	There were no unregistered sales of equity securities during the third quarter of 2007.	
 
 	(b)	Not applicable.	
 
 	(c)	Not applicable.	
 
ITEM 3.	DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES	
 
 	(a)	There were no defaults with respect to any of our indebtedness during the third quarter of 2007.	
 
 	(b)	Not applicable.	
 
ITEM 4.	SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS	
No matters were submitted to a vote of our stockholders during the third quarter of 2007.
 
ITEM 5.	OTHER INFORMATION	
On November 7, 2007, our board of directors amended and restated our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (the “Code of Ethics”) to reflect the name change of Piedmont and other administrative amendments as well as to clarify that the Code of Ethics applies to our corporate opportunities and public company reporting. A copy of the amended and restated Code of Ethics is attached to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as Exhibit 14.1 and is incorporated herein by reference.
 
ITEM 6.	EXHIBITS	
The Exhibits required to be filed with this report are set forth on the Exhibit Index to Third Quarter Form 10-Q attached hereto.
 
53

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

 	 	 	 	PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
(Registrant)	
 	 	 	 	
Dated: November 7, 2007	 	 	 	By:	 	/s/ Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	Chief Financial Officer and Executive Vice President	
 
54

Table of Contents
EXHIBIT INDEX
TO
THIRD QUARTER FORM 10-Q
OF
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
The following documents are filed as exhibits to this report. Those exhibits previously filed and incorporated herein by reference are identified below by an asterisk. For each such asterisked exhibit, there is shown below the description of the previous filing. Exhibits which are not required for this report are omitted.

Exhibit
Number	  	Description of Document	
3.1	  	Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement of Wells Real Estate Investment Trust. Inc. (incorporating all amendments thereto through August 8, 2007)	
 	 	
3.2	  	Amended Bylaws of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc., dated September 24, 2007, (incorporating all amendments thereto through September 24, 2007)	
 	 	
*10.83	  	Amendment to Agreement of Limited Partnership of Wells Operating Partnership, L.P., as Amended and Restated as of January 1, 2000, dated August 8, 2007 (Exhibit 99.1 to Form 8-K, Commission File No. 000-25739, filed on August 10, 2007)	
 	 	
*10.84	  	Credit Agreement, dated as of August 31, 2007, among Piedmont Operating Partnership, LP, as Borrower, Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc., as Parent, Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC and J.P. Morgan Securities Inc., as Co-Lead Arrangers and Book Managers, Wachovia Bank, National Association, as Administrative Agent, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Syndication Agent, each of Morgan Stanley Bank, Bank of America, N.A., and PNC Bank, National Association, as Documentation Agent, the other banks signatory thereto (Exhibit 10.1 to Form 8-K, Commission File No. 000-25739, filed on September 7, 2007)	
 	 	
14.1	  	Amended and Restated Code of Business Conduct and Ethics of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc., dated November 7, 2007.	
 	 	
31.1	  	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	
 	 	
31.2	  	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	
 	 	
32.1	  	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	
 	 	
32.2	  	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002.	
 
55

Exhibit 3.1
WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.
ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT
TO
SECOND ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT
Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., a Maryland corporation (the “Company”), hereby certifies to the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland that:
FIRST: Article I, Section 1.1 of the Company’s Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement, is hereby amended to read:
NAME. The name of the corporation (the “Company”) is: “Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc.”
Under circumstances in which the Board of Directors determines that use of the name “Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc.” is not practicable, it may use any other designation or name for the Company.
SECOND: This amendment to Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement was approved by a majority of the entire Board of Directors of the Company. This amendment is limited to a change expressly authorized by Section 2-605 of the Maryland General Corporation Law to be made without action by the Company’s stockholders.
THIRD: The undersigned President and Chief Executive Officer acknowledges these Articles of Amendment to be the corporate act of the Corporation and as to all matters or facts required to be verified under oath, the undersigned President and Chief Executive Officer acknowledges that to the best of his knowledge, information and belief theses matters and facts are true in all material respects and that this statement is made under the penalties for perjury.
Except as amended hereby, the rest and remainder of the Company’s Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement shall be and remain in full force and effect.
Signatures on Following Page

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused these Articles of Amendment to the Second Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation to be signed in its name and on its behalf by its President and Chief Executive Officer and attested to by its Secretary as of the 8th day of August, 2007.

WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.	
 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Donald A. Miller	
Name:	 	Donald A. Miller, CFA	
Title:	 	President and Chief Executive Officer	

ATTEST:	
 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Robert E. Bowers	
Name:	 	Robert E. Bowers	
Title:	 	Secretary	
 
2

SECOND ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT
OF
WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.
Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., a Maryland corporation (the “Company”), hereby certifies to the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland, that:
FIRST: The Company desires to amend and restate its charter as currently in effect.
SECOND: The provisions of the charter now in effect, as amended hereby in accordance with the Maryland General Corporation Law (the “MGCL”), are as follows:
ARTICLE I
THE COMPANY; DEFINITIONS
SECTION 1.1 NAME. The name of the corporation (the “Company”) is:
Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc.
Under circumstances in which the Board of Directors determines that the use of the name “Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc.” is not practicable, it may use any other designation or name for the Company.
SECTION 1.2 RESIDENT AGENT. The name and address of the resident agent for service of process of the Company in the State of Maryland is The Corporation Trust Incorporated, 300 East Lombard Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. The resident agent is a Maryland corporation and a resident of the State of Maryland. The address of the principal office of the Company in the State of Maryland is c/o The Corporation Trust Incorporated, 300 East Lombard Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202. The Company may also have such other offices or places of business within or without the State of Maryland as the Directors may from time to time determine.
SECTION 1.3 NATURE OF COMPANY. The Company is a Maryland corporation within the meaning of the MGCL.
SECTION 1.4 PURPOSE. The purposes for which the Company is formed are to engage in any lawful act or activity, including, without limitation or obligation, engaging in business as a REIT (as defined in Section 1.5) under the Code (as defined in Section 1.5), for which corporations may be organized under the laws of the State of Maryland as now or hereafter permitted by such laws.
SECTION 1.5 DEFINITIONS. As used in this Charter, the following terms shall have the following meanings unless the context otherwise requires (certain other terms used in Article VII hereof are defined in Section 7.7 hereof):
“ACQUISITION EXPENSES” means any and all expenses incurred by the Company or any Affiliate thereof in connection with the selection or acquisition of any Property, whether or not acquired, including, without limitation, legal fees and expenses, travel and communications expenses, costs of appraisals, nonrefundable option payments on Property not acquired, accounting fees and expenses, and title insurance.
“ACQUISITION FEE” means any and all fees and commissions, exclusive of Acquisition Expenses, paid by any Person or entity to any other Person or entity (including any fees or commissions paid by or to any Affiliate of the Company) in connection with the purchase, development or construction of a Property, including, without limitation, real estate commissions, acquisition fees, finder’s fees, selection fees, development fees, construction fees, nonrecurring management fees, consulting fees, loan fees, points, or any other fees or commissions of a similar nature. Excluded shall be development fees and construction fees paid to any Person or entity in connection with the actual development and construction of any Property.
“AFFILIATE” or “AFFILIATED” means, as to any individual, corporation, partnership, trust, limited liability company or other legal entity (other than the Company), (i) any Person or entity directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries controlling, controlled by, or under common control with another Person or entity; (ii) any

Person or entity, directly or indirectly owning, controlling, or holding with power to vote ten percent (10%) or more of the outstanding voting Securities of another Person or entity; (iii) any officer, director, general partner or trustee of such Person or entity; (iv) any Person ten percent (10%) or more of whose outstanding voting Securities are directly or indirectly owned, controlled or held, with power to vote, by such other Person; and (v) if such other Person or entity is an officer, director, general partner, or trustee of a Person or entity, the Person or entity for which such Person or entity acts in any such capacity.
“ASSETS” means Properties.
“AVERAGE INVESTED ASSETS” means, for a specified period, the average of the aggregate book value of the assets of the Company invested, directly or indirectly, in equity interests in and loans secured by Real Estate before reserves for depreciation or bad debts or other similar non-cash reserves, computed by taking the average of such values at the end of each month during such period.
“BYLAWS” means the bylaws of the Company, as the same are in effect and may be amended from time to time.
“CHARTER” means these Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement, as may be amended or supplemented from time to time.
“CODE” means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, or any successor statute thereto. Reference to any provision of the Code means such provision as in effect from time to time, as the same may be amended, and any successor provision thereto, as interpreted by any applicable regulations as in effect from time to time.
“COMMON SHARES” means the Company’s common stock that may be issued from time to time in accordance with the terms of this Charter and applicable law, as described in Section 7.2 hereof.
“COMPANY PROPERTY” means any and all property, real, personal or otherwise, tangible or intangible, which is transferred or conveyed to the Company (including all rents, income, profits and gains therefrom), which is owned or held by, or for the account of, the Company.
“DEALER MANAGER” means Wells Investment Securities, Inc., or such other Person or entity selected by the Board of Directors to act as the dealer manager for an offering of our Equity Shares. Wells Investment Securities, Inc. is a member of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.
“DIRECTORS,” “BOARD OF DIRECTORS” or “BOARD” means, collectively, the individuals appointed as Directors of the Company pursuant to Article II of this Charter so long as they continue in office and all other individuals who have been duly elected and qualify as Directors of the Company hereunder.
“DISTRIBUTION” or “DISTRIBUTIONS” means any distribution or distributions of money or other property, made pursuant to Section 7.2(iii) hereof or otherwise, by the Company to owners of Equity Shares, including distributions that may constitute a return of capital for federal income tax purposes. The Company will make no distributions other than distributions of money or readily marketable Securities unless the requirements of Section 7.2(iii) hereof are satisfied.
“EQUITY SHARES” means shares of capital stock of the Company of any class or series, including Common Shares or Preferred Shares.
“INDEPENDENT DIRECTOR” means a Director who is not, and within the last two (2) years has not been, directly or indirectly associated with the Company by virtue of performing services, other than as a Director, for the Company. An indirect relationship shall include circumstances in which a Director’s spouse, parents, children, siblings, mothers- or fathers-in-law, sons- or daughters-in-law or brothers- or sisters-in-law is or has been associated with the Company.
“INDEPENDENT EXPERT” means a Person or entity with no material current or prior business or personal relationship with the Directors and who is engaged to a substantial extent in the business of rendering opinions regarding the value of assets of the type held by the Company.
 
2

“INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING” means the offering and sale of Equity Shares of the Company pursuant to the Company’s first effective registration statement covering its Common Shares filed under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, which became effective with the Securities and Exchange Commission on January 30, 1998 (Commission File No. 333-32099).
“INVESTED CAPITAL” means the amount calculated by multiplying the total number of Shares purchased by Stockholders by the issue price, reduced by the portion of any Distribution that is attributable to Net Sales Proceeds and by any amounts paid by the Company to repurchase Shares pursuant to the Company’s plan for repurchase of Shares.
“JOINT VENTURES” means those joint venture or general partnership arrangements in which the Company is a co-venturer or general partner which are established to acquire Properties.
“LEVERAGE” means the aggregate amount of indebtedness of the Company for money borrowed (including purchase money mortgage loans) outstanding at any time, both secured and unsecured.
“LISTING” means the listing of the Common Shares of the Company on a national securities exchange or over-the-counter market.
“MGCL” means the Maryland General Corporation Law, as amended from time to time, or any successor statute thereto.
“MORTGAGE” means mortgages, deeds of trust or other security interests on or applicable to Real Property.
“NASAA REIT GUIDELINES” means the Statement of Policy Regarding Real Estate Investment Trusts published by the North American Securities Administrators Association.
“NET ASSETS” means the total assets of the Company (other than intangibles), at cost, before deducting depreciation or other non-cash reserves, less total liabilities, calculated quarterly by the Company on a basis consistently applied.
“NET INCOME” means for any period, the total revenues applicable to such period, less the total expenses applicable to such period excluding additions to reserves for depreciation, bad debts or other similar non-cash reserves; provided, however, Net Income for purposes of calculating total allowable Operating Expenses shall exclude the gain from the Sale of the Company’s assets.
“NET SALES PROCEEDS” means in the case of a transaction described in clause (i)(A) of the definition of Sale, the proceeds of any such transaction less the amount of all real estate commissions and closing costs paid by the Company. In the case of a transaction described in clause (i)(B) of such definition, Net Sales Proceeds means the proceeds of any such transaction less the amount of any legal and other selling expenses incurred in connection with such transaction. In the case of a transaction described in clause (i)(C) of such definition, Net Sales Proceeds means the proceeds of any such transaction actually distributed to the Company from the Joint Venture. In the case of a transaction or series of transactions described in clause (i)(D) of the definition of Sale, Net Sales Proceeds means the proceeds of any such transaction less the amount of all commissions and closing costs paid by the Company. In the case of a transaction described in clause (ii) of the definition of Sale, Net Sales Proceeds means the proceeds of such transaction or series of transactions less all amounts generated thereby and reinvested in one or more Properties within one hundred eighty (180) days thereafter and less the amount of any real estate commissions, closing costs, and legal and other selling expenses incurred by or allocated to the Company in connection with such transaction or series of transactions. Net Sales Proceeds shall also include, in the case of any lease of a Property consisting of a building only, any amounts from tenants, borrowers or lessees that the Company determines, in its discretion, to be economically equivalent to the proceeds of a Sale. Net Sales Proceeds shall not include, as determined by the Company in its sole discretion, any amounts reinvested in one or more Properties, or other assets, to repay outstanding indebtedness, or to establish reserves.
“NYSE” means the New York Stock Exchange, Inc.
 
3

“OPERATING EXPENSES” means all costs and expenses incurred by the Company, as determined under generally accepted accounting principles, which in any way are related to the operation of the Company or to Company business, including advisory fees, but excluding (i) the expenses of raising capital such as Organizational and Offering Expenses, legal, audit, accounting, underwriting, brokerage, listing, registration, and other fees, printing and other such expenses and tax incurred in connection with the issuance, distribution, transfer, registration and Listing of the Shares, (ii) interest payments, (iii) taxes, (iv) non-cash expenditures such as depreciation, amortization and bad debt reserves, (v) Acquisition Fees and Acquisition Expenses, and (vi) real estate commissions on the Sale of property, and other expenses connected with the acquisition and ownership of Real Estate interests, mortgage loans, or other Property (such as the costs of foreclosure, insurance premiums, legal services, maintenance, repair, and improvement of Property).
“OPERATING PARTNERSHIP” means Wells Operating Partnership, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership.
“ORGANIZATIONAL and OFFERING EXPENSES” means any and all costs and expenses, other than Selling Commissions and marketing support and due diligence expenses, incurred by the Company or any Affiliate in connection with the formation, qualification and registration of the Company, and the marketing and distribution of Shares, including, without limitation, the following: total underwriting and brokerage discounts and commissions (including fees of the underwriters’ attorneys), expenses for printing, engraving, amending, supplementing, mailing and distributing costs, salaries of employees while engaged in sales activity, telegraph and telephone costs, all advertising and marketing expenses (including the costs related to investor and broker-dealer sales meetings), charges of transfer agents, registrars, trustees, escrow holders, depositories, experts, and fees, expenses and taxes related to the filing, registration and qualification of the sale of the Securities under Federal and State laws, including accountants’ and attorneys’ fees.
“PERSON” means an individual, corporation, partnership, estate, trust (including a trust qualified under Section 401(a) or 501(c)(17) of the Code), a portion of a trust permanently set aside for or to be used exclusively for the purposes described in Section 642(c) of the Code, association, private foundation within the meaning of Section 509(a) of the Code, joint stock company or other entity, or any government or any agency or political subdivision thereof, and also includes a group as that term is used for purposes of Section 13(d)(3) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
“PREFERRED SHARES” means shares of the Company’s preferred stock, which may be issued in one or more classes or series in accordance with Section 7.3 hereof.
“PROPERTY” or “PROPERTIES” means (i) the real properties, including the buildings located thereon, (ii) the real properties only, or (iii) the buildings only, which are acquired by the Company or the Operating Partnership, either directly or through joint venture arrangements or other partnerships.
“PROSPECTUS” means the same as that term is defined in Section 2(10) of the Securities Act of 1933, including a preliminary prospectus, an offering circular as described in Rule 256 of the General Rules and Regulations under the Securities Act of 1933 or, in the case of an intrastate offering, any document by whatever name known, utilized for the purpose of offering and selling securities to the public.
“REAL PROPERTY” or “REAL ESTATE” means land, rights in land (including leasehold interests), and any buildings, structures, improvements, furnishings, fixtures and equipment located on or used in connection with land and rights or interests in land.
“REIT” means a “real estate investment trust” as defined pursuant to Sections 856 through 860 of the Code.
“REIT PROVISIONS OF THE CODE” means Sections 856 through 860 of the Code and any successor or other provisions of the Code relating to REITs (including provisions as to the attribution of ownership of beneficial interests therein) and the regulations promulgated thereunder.
“ROLL-UP ENTITY” means a partnership, real estate investment trust, corporation, trust or similar entity that would be created or would survive after the successful completion of a proposed Roll-Up Transaction.
“ROLL-UP TRANSACTION” means a transaction involving the acquisition, merger, conversion, or consolidation, directly or indirectly, of the Company and the issuance of Securities of a Roll-Up Entity. Such term does not include: (i) a transaction involving Securities of the Company that have been listed on a national securities exchange or included for quotation by The NASDAQ Stock Market, Inc. (NASDAQ) for at least 12 months; or (ii) a
 
4

transaction involving the conversion to corporate, trust, or association form of only the Company if, as a consequence of the transaction, there will be no significant adverse change in Stockholder voting rights, the term of existence of the Company or the investment objectives of the Company.
“SALE” or “SALES” (i) means any transaction or series of transactions whereby: (A) the Company sells, grants, transfers, conveys or relinquishes its ownership of any Property or portion thereof, including the lease of any Property consisting of the building only, and including any event with respect to any Property which gives rise to a significant amount of insurance proceeds or condemnation awards; (B) the Company sells, grants, transfers, conveys or relinquishes its ownership of all or substantially all of the interest of the Company in any Joint Venture in which it is a co-venturer or partner; (C) any Joint Venture in which the Company as a co-venturer or partner sells, grants, transfers, conveys or relinquishes its ownership of any Property or portion thereof, including any event with respect to any Property which gives rise to insurance claims or condemnation awards; or (D) the Company sells, grants, conveys, or relinquishes its interest in any Asset, or portion thereof, including an event with respect to any Asset which gives rise to a significant amount of insurance proceeds or similar awards, but (ii) shall not include any transaction or series of transactions specified in clause (i)(A), (i)(B), or (i)(C) above in which the proceeds of such transaction or series of transactions are reinvested in one or more Properties within one hundred eighty (180) days thereafter.
“SECURITIES” means Equity Shares, Shares-in-Trust, any other stock, shares or other evidences of equity or beneficial or other interests, voting trust certificates, bonds, debentures, notes or other evidences of indebtedness, secured or unsecured, convertible, subordinated or otherwise, or in general any instruments commonly known as “securities” or any certificates of interest, shares or participations in, temporary or interim certificates for, receipts for, guarantees of, or warrants, options or rights to subscribe to, purchase or acquire, any of the foregoing.
“SELLING COMMISSIONS” means any and all commissions payable to underwriters, dealer managers, or other broker-dealers in connection with the sale of Shares, including, without limitation, commissions payable to Wells Investment Securities, Inc., if any.
“SHARES” means any shares of the Company’s common stock, par value $.01 per share, previously issued by the Company pursuant to an effective registration statement and shares of the Company’s common stock currently registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to an effective registration statement.
“STOCKHOLDERS” means the registered holders of the Company’s Equity Shares.
“UNIMPROVED REAL PROPERTY” means Property in which the Company has an equity interest that is not acquired for the purpose of producing rental or other operating income, that has no development or construction in process and for which no development or construction is planned, in good faith, to commence within one year.
ARTICLE II
BOARD OF DIRECTORS
SECTION 2.1 NUMBER OF DIRECTORS. The number of Directors of the Company shall be nine (9), which number may be increased or decreased from time to time by resolution of the Directors then in office or by a majority vote of the Stockholders entitled to vote; provided, however, that the total number of Directors shall be not fewer than three (3) and not more than fifteen (15), subject to increase or decrease by the affirmative vote of 80% of the members of the entire Board of Directors. A majority of the Board of Directors will be Independent Directors except for a period of sixty (60) days after the death, removal or resignation of an Independent Director. Any vacancies will be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining Directors, though less than a quorum. Independent Directors shall nominate replacements for vacancies in positions formerly held by Independent Directors. No reduction in the number of Directors shall cause the removal of any Director from office prior to the expiration of his or her term. For the purposes of voting for Directors, each Equity Share may be voted for as many individuals as there are Directors to be elected and for whose election the holder of such Equity Share is entitled to vote, or as may otherwise be required by the MGCL or other applicable law as in effect from time to time. A Director may be removed with or without cause by the vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of capital stock entitled to vote for the election of Directors at a special meeting of the Stockholders called for the purpose of removing such Director.
 
5

SECTION 2.2 EXPERIENCE. A Director shall have had at least three (3) years of relevant experience demonstrating the knowledge and experience required to successfully acquire and manage the type of assets being acquired by the Company. At least one of the Independent Directors shall have three (3) years of relevant real estate experience.
SECTION 2.3 COMMITTEES. Subject to the MGCL, the Directors may establish such committees as they deem appropriate, in their discretion, provided that the majority of the members of each committee are Independent Directors.
SECTION 2.4 TERM; CURRENT BOARD. Each Director shall hold office for one (1) year, until the next annual meeting of Stockholders and until his or her successor shall have been duly elected and shall have qualified. Directors may be elected to an unlimited number of successive terms. The names of the current Directors who shall serve until the next annual meeting of Stockholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualify are as follows:

Michael R. Buchanan	  	William H. Keogler, Jr.	
Donald A. Miller	  	Donald S. Moss	
Leo F. Wells, III	  	W. Wayne Woody	
SECTION 2.5 FIDUCIARY OBLIGATIONS. The Directors serve in a fiduciary capacity to the Company and have a fiduciary duty to the Stockholders of the Company.
SECTION 2.6 APPROVAL BY INDEPENDENT DIRECTORS. A majority of Independent Directors must approve all matters to which 2.1, 5.2, 5.3(iii), 5.4(vii), 5.4(ix), 5.4(xii) and 9.2 herein apply.
SECTION 2.7 RESIGNATION AND REMOVAL. Any Director may resign by written notice to the Board of Directors, effective upon execution and delivery to the Company of such written notice or upon any future date specified in the notice. A Director may be removed from office with or without cause only at a meeting of the Stockholders called for that purpose, by the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than a majority of the Equity Shares then outstanding and entitled to vote, subject to the rights of any Preferred Shares to vote for such Directors. The notice of any such meeting shall indicate that the purpose, or one of the purposes, of such meeting is to determine if a Director should be removed.
SECTION 2.8 BUSINESS COMBINATION STATUTE. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter or any contrary provision of law, the Maryland Business Combination Statute, found in Title 3, Subtitle 6 of the MGCL, as amended from time to time, or any successor statute thereto, shall not apply to any “business combination” (as defined in Section 3-601(e) of the MGCL) of the Company and any Person.
SECTION 2.9 CONTROL SHARE ACQUISITION STATUTE. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter or any contrary provision of law, the Maryland Control Share Acquisition Statute, found in Title 3, Subtitle 7 of the MGCL, as amended from time to time, or any successor statute thereto shall not apply to any acquisition of Securities of the Company by any Person.
ARTICLE III
POWERS OF DIRECTORS
SECTION 3.1 GENERAL. Subject to the express limitations herein or in the Bylaws and to the general standard of care required of directors under the MGCL and other applicable law, (i) the business and affairs of the Company shall be managed under the direction of the Board of Directors and (ii) the Directors shall have full, exclusive and absolute power, control and authority over the Company Property and over the business of the Company as if they, in their own right, were the sole owners thereof, except as otherwise limited by this Charter. The Directors have established the written policies on investments and borrowing set forth in this Article III and Article V hereof and shall monitor the administrative procedures, investment operations and performance of the Company to assure that such policies are carried out. The Board of Directors may take any actions that, in its sole judgment and discretion, are necessary or desirable to conduct the business of the Company. A majority of the
 
6

Board of Directors, including a majority of Independent Directors, hereby ratify this Charter, which shall be construed with a presumption in favor of the grant of power and authority to the Directors. Any construction of this Charter or determination made in good faith by the Directors concerning their powers and authority hereunder shall be conclusive. The enumeration and definition of particular powers of the Directors included in this Article III shall in no way be limited or restricted by reference to or inference from the terms of this or any other provision of this Charter or construed or deemed by inference or otherwise in any manner to exclude or limit the powers conferred upon the Directors under the general laws of the State of Maryland as now or hereafter in force.
SECTION 3.2 SPECIFIC POWERS AND AUTHORITY. Subject only to the express limitations herein, and in addition to all other powers and authority conferred by this Charter or by law, the Board of Directors, without any vote, action or consent by the Stockholders, shall have and may exercise, at any time or times, in the name of the Company or on its behalf the following powers and authorities:
(i) INVESTMENTS. Subject to Article V and Section 9.5 hereof, to invest in, purchase or otherwise acquire and to hold real, personal or mixed, tangible or intangible, property of any kind wherever located, or rights or interests therein or in connection therewith, all without regard to whether such property, interests or rights are authorized by law for the investment of funds held by trustees or other fiduciaries, or whether obligations the Company acquires have a term greater or lesser than the term of office of the Directors or the possible termination of the Company, for such consideration as the Board of Directors may deem proper (including cash, property of any kind or Securities of the Company); provided, however, that the Directors shall take such actions as they deem necessary and desirable to comply with any requirements of the MGCL relating to the types of assets held by the Company.
(ii) REIT QUALIFICATION. The Board of Directors shall use its reasonable best efforts to cause the Company and its Stockholders to qualify for U.S. federal income tax treatment in accordance with the REIT Provisions of the Code (as such term is defined in Section 1.5 hereof). In furtherance of the foregoing, the Board of Directors shall use its best efforts to take such actions as are necessary, and may take such actions as it deems desirable (in its sole discretion) to preserve the status of the Company as a REIT; provided, however, in the event that the Board of Directors determines, by vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Directors, that it no longer is in the best interests of the Company to qualify as a REIT, the Board of Directors shall take such actions as are required by the Code, the MGCL and other applicable law, to cause the matter of termination of qualification as a REIT to be submitted to a vote of the Stockholders of the Company pursuant to Section 8.2.
(iii) SALE, DISPOSITION AND USE OF COMPANY PROPERTY. Subject to Article V and Sections 9.5 and 10.3 hereof, the Board of Directors shall have the authority to sell, rent, lease, hire, exchange, release, partition, assign, mortgage, grant security interests in, encumber, negotiate, dedicate, grant easements in and options with respect to, convey, transfer (including transfers to entities wholly or partially owned by the Company or the Directors) or otherwise dispose of any or all of the Company Property by deeds (including deeds in lieu of foreclosure with or without consideration), trust deeds, assignments, bills of sale, transfers, leases, mortgages, financing statements, security agreements and other instruments for any of such purposes executed and delivered for and on behalf of the Company or the Board of Directors by one or more of the Directors or by a duly authorized officer, employee, agent or nominee of the Company, on such terms as it may deem appropriate; to give consents and make contracts relating to the Company Property and its use or other property or matters; to develop, improve, manage, use, alter or otherwise deal with the Company Property; and to rent, lease or hire from others property of any kind; provided, however, that the Company may not use or apply land for any purposes not permitted by applicable law.
(iv) FINANCINGS. To borrow or, in any other manner, raise money for the purposes and on the terms the Board of Directors may determine, which terms may (i) include evidencing the same by issuance of Securities of the Company and (ii) have such other provisions as the Board of Directors may determine; to reacquire such Securities of the Trust; to enter into other contracts or obligations on behalf of the Trust; to guarantee, indemnify or act as surety with respect to payment or performance of obligations of any Person; to mortgage, pledge, assign, grant security interests in or otherwise encumber the Company Property to secure any such Securities of the Company, contracts or obligations (including guarantees, indemnifications and suretyships); and to renew, modify, release, compromise, extend, consolidate or cancel, in whole or in part, any obligation to or of the Company or participate in any reorganization of obligors to the Company; provided, however, that the Company’s Leverage on an aggregate basis may not exceed 50% of the Company’s Properties’ aggregate value; provided, that Leverage on individual Properties may exceed such limit.
 
7

(v) LENDING. Subject to all applicable limitations in this Charter, to lend money or other Company Property on such terms, for such purposes and to such Persons as it may determine.
(vi) ISSUANCE OF SECURITIES. Subject to the provisions of Article VII hereof, to create and authorize and direct the issuance (on either a pro rata or a non-pro rata basis) by the Company, of shares, units or amounts of one or more types, series or classes, of Securities of the Company, which may have such voting rights, dividend or interest rates, preferences, subordinations, conversion or redemption prices or rights; maturity dates, distribution, exchange, or liquidation rights or other rights as the Board of Directors may determine, without vote of or other action by the Stockholders, to such Persons for such consideration, at such time or times and in such manner and on such terms as the Directors determine, to list any of the Securities of the Company on any securities exchange; and to purchase or otherwise acquire, hold, cancel, reissue, sell and transfer any Securities of the Company.
(vii) EXPENSES AND TAXES. To pay any charges, expenses or liabilities necessary or desirable, in the sole discretion of the Board of Directors, for carrying out the purposes of the Charter and conducting the business of the Company, including compensation or fees to Directors, officers, employees and agents of the Company, and to Persons contracting with the Company, and any taxes, levies, charges and assessments of any kind imposed upon or chargeable against the Company, the Company Property or the Directors in connection therewith; and to prepare and file any tax returns, reports or other documents and take any other appropriate action relating to the payment of any such charges, expenses or liabilities.
(viii) COLLECTION AND ENFORCEMENT. To collect, sue for and receive money or other property due to the Company; to consent to extensions of the time for payment, or to the renewal, of any Securities or obligations; to engage or to intervene in, prosecute, defend, compound, enforce, compromise, release, abandon or adjust any actions, suits, proceedings, disputes, claims, demands, security interests or things relating to the Company, the Company Property or the Company’s affairs; to exercise any rights and enter into any agreements and take any other action necessary or desirable in connection with the foregoing.
(ix) DEPOSITS. To deposit funds or Securities constituting part of the Company Property in banks, trust companies, savings and loan associations, financial institutions and other depositories, whether or not such deposits will draw interest, subject to withdrawal on such terms and in such manner as the Board of Directors may determine.
(x) ALLOCATION; ACCOUNTS. To determine whether moneys, profits or other assets of the Company shall be charged or credited to, or allocated between, income and capital, including whether or not to amortize any premium or discount and to determine in what manner any expenses or disbursements are to be borne as between income and capital (regardless of how such items would normally or otherwise be charged to or allocated between income and capital without such determination); to treat any dividend or other Distribution on any investment as, or apportion it between, income and capital; in its discretion to provide reserves for depreciation, amortization, obsolescence or other purposes in respect of any Company Property in such amounts and by such methods as it determines; to determine what constitutes net earnings, profits or surplus; to determine the method or form in which the accounts and records of the Company shall be maintained; and to allocate to the Stockholders’ equity account less than all of the consideration paid for Securities and to allocate the balance to paid-in capital or capital surplus.
(xi) VALUATION OF PROPERTY. To determine the value of all or any part of the Company Property and of any services, Securities, property or other consideration to be furnished to or acquired by the Company, and to revalue all or any part of the Company Property, all in accordance with such appraisals or other information as are reasonable, in its sole judgment.
(xii) OWNERSHIP AND VOTING POWERS. To exercise all of the rights, powers, options and privileges pertaining to the ownership of any Mortgages, Securities, Real Estate and other Company Property to the same extent that an individual owner might, including without limitation to vote or give any consent, request or notice or waive any notice, either in person or by proxy or power of attorney, which proxies and powers of attorney may be for any general or special meetings or action, and may include the exercise of discretionary powers.
 
8

(xiii) OFFICERS, ETC.; DELEGATION OF POWERS. To elect, appoint or employ such officers for the Company and such committees of the Board of Directors with such powers and duties as the Board of Directors may determine, the Company’s Bylaws provide or the MGCL requires; to engage, employ or contract with and pay compensation to any Person (including subject to Section 9.5 hereof, any Director or Person who is an Affiliate of any Director) as agent, representative, member of an advisory board, employee or independent contractor (including advisors, consultants, transfer agents, registrars, underwriters, accountants, attorneys-at-law, real estate agents, property and other managers, appraisers, brokers, architects, engineers, construction managers, general contractors or otherwise) in one or more capacities, to perform such services on such terms as the Board of Directors may determine; to delegate to one or more Directors, officers or other Persons engaged or employed as aforesaid or to committees of the Board of Directors, the performance of acts or other things (including granting of consents), the making of decisions and the execution of such deeds, contracts, leases or other instruments, either in the names of the Company, the Directors or as their attorneys or otherwise, as the Board of Directors may determine and as may be permitted by Maryland law; and to establish such committees as it may deem appropriate.
(xiv) ASSOCIATIONS. Subject to Section 9.5 hereof, to cause the Company to enter into Joint Ventures, general or limited partnerships, participation or agency arrangements or any other lawful combinations, relationships or associations of any kind.
(xv) REORGANIZATIONS, ETC. Subject to Sections 10.2 and 10.3 hereof, to cause to be organized or assist in organizing any Person under the laws of any jurisdiction to acquire all or any part of the Company Property, carry on any business in which the Company shall have an interest or otherwise exercise the powers the Board of Directors deems necessary, useful or desirable to carry on the business of the Company or to carry out the provisions of this Charter, to merge or consolidate the Company with any Person; to sell, rent, lease, hire, convey, negotiate, assign, exchange or transfer all or any part of the Company Property to or with any Person in exchange for Securities of such Person or otherwise; and to lend money to, subscribe for and purchase the Securities of, and enter into any contracts with, any Person in which the Company holds, or is about to acquire, Securities or any other interests.
(xvi) INSURANCE. To purchase and pay for out of Company Property, insurance policies insuring the Stockholders, Company and the Company Property against any and all risks, and insuring the officers, Directors, and Affiliates of the Company individually (each an “Insured”) against all claims and liabilities of every nature arising by reason of holding or having held any such status, office or position or by reason of any action alleged to have been taken or omitted by the Insured in such capacity, whether or not the Company would have the power to indemnify against such claim or liability, provided that such insurance be limited to the indemnification permitted by Section 9.2 hereof in regard to any liability or loss resulting from negligence, gross negligence, misconduct, willful misconduct or an alleged violation of federal or state securities laws. Nothing contained herein shall preclude the Company from purchasing and paying for such types of insurance, including extended coverage liability and casualty and workers’ compensation, as would be customary for any Person owning comparable assets and engaged in a similar business, or from naming the Insured as an additional insured party thereunder, provided that such addition does not add to the premiums payable by the Company. The Board of Directors’ power to purchase and pay for such insurance policies shall be limited to policies that comply with all applicable state laws and the NASAA REIT Guidelines.
(xvii) DISTRIBUTIONS. To declare and pay dividends or other Distributions to Stockholders, subject to the provisions of Sections 7.2 and 7.3 hereof.
(xviii) DISCONTINUE OPERATIONS; BANKRUPTCY. To discontinue the operations of the Company (subject to Section 10.2 hereof); to petition or apply for relief under any provision of federal or state bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization laws or similar laws for the relief of debtors; to permit any Company Property to be foreclosed upon without raising any legal or equitable defenses that may be available to the Company or the Directors or otherwise defending or responding to such foreclosure; to confess judgment against the Trust (as hereinafter defined); or to take such other action with respect to indebtedness or other obligations of the Directors, in their capacities as Directors, the Company Property or the Company as the Board of Directors in its discretion may determine.
 
9

(xix) TERMINATION OF STATUS. To terminate the status of the Company as a REIT under the REIT Provisions of the Code; provided, however, that the Board of Directors shall take no action to terminate the Company’s status as a real estate investment trust under the REIT Provisions of the Code until such time as (i) the Board of Directors adopts a resolution recommending that the Company terminate its status as a REIT under the REIT Provisions of the Code, (ii) the Board of Directors presents the resolution at an annual or special meeting of the Stockholders and (iii) such resolution is approved by the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding Common Shares.
(xx) FISCAL YEAR. Subject to the Code, to adopt, and from time to time change, a fiscal year for the Company.
(xxi) SEAL. To adopt and use a seal, but the use of a seal shall not be required for the execution of instruments or obligations of the Company.
(xxii) BYLAWS. To adopt, implement and from time to time alter, amend or repeal the Bylaws of the Company relating to the business and organization of the Company, provided that such amendments are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Charter, and further provided that the Directors may not amend the Bylaws, without the affirmative vote of a majority of the Equity Shares, to the extent that such amendments adversely affect the rights, preferences and privileges of Stockholders.
(xxiii) LISTING SHARES. To cause the listing of the Shares at any time after completion of the Initial Public Offering, but in no event shall such Listing occur more than ten (10) years after completion of the Initial Public Offering.
(xxiv) FURTHER POWERS. To do all other acts and things and execute and deliver all instruments incident to the foregoing powers, and to exercise all powers which it deems necessary, useful or desirable to carry on the business of the Company or to carry out the provisions of this Charter, even if such powers are not specifically provided hereby.
SECTION 3.3 DETERMINATION OF BEST INTEREST OF COMPANY. In determining what is in the best interest of the Company, a Director shall consider the interests of the Stockholders of the Company and, in his or her sole and absolute discretion, may consider the effects of any proposed actions on (i) the interests of the Company’s employees, suppliers, creditors and customers, (ii) the economy of the nation, (iii) community and societal interests, and (iv) the long-term as well as short-term interests of the Company and its Stockholders, including the possibility that these interests may be best served by the continued independence of the Company.
ARTICLE IV
[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]
ARTICLE V
INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND LIMITATIONS
SECTION 5.1 INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES. The Company’s primary investment objectives are: (i) to preserve, protect and return the Invested Capital of the Stockholders; (ii) to maximize cash available for Distribution; (iii) to realize capital appreciation upon the ultimate Sale of the Company’s Properties; and (iv) to provide Stockholders with liquidity of their investment within ten (10) years after the commencement of the Initial Public Offering through either (a) the Listing of the Common Shares, or (b) if Listing does not occur within ten years following the commencement of the Initial Public Offering, the dissolution of the Company and orderly liquidation of its Assets. The sheltering from tax of income from other sources is not an objective of the Company. Subject to the restrictions set forth herein, the Directors will use their best efforts to conduct the affairs of the Company in such a manner as to continue to qualify the Company for the tax treatment provided in the REIT Provisions of the Code; provided, however, no Director, officer, employee or agent of the Company shall be liable for any act or omission resulting in the loss of tax benefits under the Code, except to the extent provided in Section 9.2 hereof.
SECTION 5.2 REVIEW OF OBJECTIVES. The Independent Directors shall review the investment policies of the Company with sufficient frequency and at least annually to determine that the policies being followed by the
 
10

Company at any time are in the best interests of its Stockholders. Each such determination and the basis therefor shall be set forth in the minutes of the meetings of the Board of Directors.
SECTION 5.3 CERTAIN PERMITTED INVESTMENTS.
(i) The Company may invest in Properties, as defined in Section 1.5 hereto.
(ii) The Company may invest in Joint Ventures with one or more Directors or any Affiliate, if a majority of Directors (including a majority of Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction, approve such investment as being fair and reasonable to the Company and on substantially the same terms and conditions as those received by the other joint venturers.
(iii) Subject to any limitations in Section 5.4(vii), the Company may invest in equity Securities if a majority of Directors (including a majority of Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction approve such investment as being fair, competitive and commercially reasonable.
SECTION 5.4 INVESTMENT LIMITATIONS. In addition to other investment restrictions imposed by the Directors from time to time, consistent with the Company’s objective of qualifying as a REIT, the following shall apply to the Company’s investments:
(i) Not more than 10% of the Company’s total assets shall be invested in Unimproved Real Property or mortgage loans on Unimproved Real Property.
(ii) The Company shall not invest in commodities or commodity future contracts. This limitation is not intended to apply to futures contracts, when used solely for hedging purposes in connection with the Company’s ordinary business of investing in real estate Assets and Mortgages.
(iii) The Company shall not invest in or make mortgage loans unless an appraisal is obtained concerning the underlying Property except for those loans insured or guaranteed by a government or government agency. Mortgage indebtedness on any Property shall not exceed such Property’s appraised value. In cases in which a majority of Independent Directors so determine, and in all cases in which the transaction is with the Directors or any Affiliates, such appraisal of the underlying Property must be obtained from an Independent Expert. Such appraisal shall be maintained in the Company’s records for at least five (5) years and shall be available for inspection and duplication by any Stockholder. In addition to the appraisal, a mortgagee’s or owner’s title insurance policy or commitment as to the priority of the Mortgage or condition of the title must be obtained.
(iv) The Company shall not make or invest in mortgage loans, including construction loans, on any one (1) Property if the aggregate amount of all mortgage loans outstanding on the Property, including the loans of the Company, would exceed an amount equal to eighty-five percent (85%) of the appraised value of the Property as determined by appraisal unless substantial justification exists because of the presence of other underwriting criteria. For purposes of this subsection, the “aggregate amount of all Mortgage Loans outstanding on the Property, including the loans of the Company” shall include all interest (excluding contingent participation in income and/or appreciation in value of the mortgaged Property), the current payment of which may be deferred pursuant to the terms of such loans, to the extent that deferred interest on each loan exceeds five percent (5%) per annum of the principal balance of the loan.
(v) The Company shall not invest in indebtedness (“Junior Debt”) secured by a Mortgage on Real Property which is subordinate to the lien or other indebtedness (“Senior Debt”), except where such amount of such Junior Debt, plus the outstanding amount of Senior Debt, does not exceed 90% of the appraised value of such Property, if after giving effect thereto, the value of all such mortgage loans of the Company (as shown on the books of the Company in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, after all reasonable reserves but before provision for depreciation) would not then exceed 25% of the Company’s Net Assets. The value of all investments in Junior Debt of the Company which does not meet the aforementioned requirements shall be limited to 10% of the Company’s tangible assets (which would be included within the 25% limitation).
(vi) The Company shall not make or invest in any mortgage loans that are subordinate to any mortgage, other indebtedness or equity interest of the Directors or an Affiliate of the Company. In addition, the Company shall not invest in any security of any entity holding investments or engaging in activities prohibited by this Charter.
 
11

(vii) The Company shall not underwrite the Securities of other issuers. In addition, the Company shall not invest in Securities of other issuers, except for investments in Joint Ventures as described herein, unless a majority of the Directors (including a majority of Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in such transaction approve the transaction as being fair, competitive and commercially reasonable.
(viii) The Company shall not issue (A) equity Securities redeemable solely at the option of the holder (except that Stockholders may offer their Common Shares to the Company pursuant to that certain redemption plan adopted or to be adopted by the Board of Directors on terms outlined in the section relating to Common Shares entitled “Share Repurchase Program” in the Company’s Prospectus relating to the Initial Public Offering); (B) debt Securities unless the historical debt service coverage (in the most recently completed fiscal year) as adjusted for known changes is sufficient to properly service that higher level of debt; (C) Equity Shares on a deferred payment basis or under similar arrangements; (D) non-voting or non-assessable Securities; (E) options, warrants, or similar evidences of a right to buy its Securities (collectively, “Options”) unless (1) issued to all of its Stockholders ratably, (2) as part of a financing arrangement, or (3) as part of a stock option plan available to Directors, officers or employees of the Company. Options may not be issued to the Directors or any Affiliate thereof, who are not also officers or employees of the Company, except on the same terms as such Options are sold to the general public. Options may be issued to Persons other than the Directors or any Affiliate thereof but, except for options which may be issued to officers or employees of the Company, not at exercise prices less than the fair market value of the underlying Securities on the date of grant and not for consideration that in the judgment of the Independent Directors has a market value less than the value of such Option on the date of grant. Options issuable to the Directors or any Affiliate thereof shall not exceed 10% of the outstanding Shares on the date of grant. The voting rights per share of Equity Shares of the Company (other than the publicly held Equity Shares of the Company) sold in a private offering shall not exceed the voting rights which bear the same relationship to the voting rights of the publicly held Equity Shares as the consideration paid to the Company for each privately offered Equity Share of the Company bears to the book value of each outstanding publicly held Equity Share.
(ix) A majority of the Directors shall authorize the consideration to be paid for each Property, based on the fair market value of the Property. If a majority of the Independent Directors determine, or if the Property is acquired from a Director or an Affiliate thereof, such fair market value shall be determined by a qualified independent real estate appraiser selected by the Independent Directors.
(x) The Company shall not issue senior Securities except notes to banks and other lenders and Preferred Shares.
(xi) The aggregate Leverage of the Company shall be reasonable in relation to the Net Assets of the Company and shall be reviewed by the Directors at least quarterly. The maximum amount of such Leverage shall not exceed 50% of the Properties’ aggregate value, provided, that Leverage on individual Properties may exceed such limit.
(xii) Directors and any Affiliates thereof shall not make loans to the Company, or to Joint Ventures in which the Company is a co-venturer, for the purpose of acquiring Properties. Any loans to the Company by such parties for other purposes must be approved by a majority of Directors (including a majority of Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction as fair, competitive and commercially reasonable and no less favorable to the Company than comparable loans between unaffiliated parties.
(xiii) The Company shall not make loans to Directors, officers or any principal of the Company or any of their Affiliates.
(xiv) The Company shall not operate so as to be classified as an “investment company” under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended.
(xv) The Company will not make any investment that the Company believes will be inconsistent with its objectives of qualifying and remaining qualified as a REIT.
(xvi) The Company shall not invest in real estate contracts of sale unless such contracts of sale are in recordable form and appropriately recorded in the chain of title.
 
12

The foregoing investment limitations may not be modified or eliminated without the approval of Stockholders owning a majority of the outstanding Equity Shares and a majority of the Independent Directors not otherwise interested in the transaction.
ARTICLE VI
CONFLICTS OF INTEREST
SECTION 6.1 SALES AND LEASES TO COMPANY. The Company may purchase or lease a Property or Properties from a Director or any Affiliate upon a finding by a majority of Directors (including a majority of Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction that such transaction is competitive and commercially reasonable to the Company and at a price to the Company no greater than the cost of the Asset to such Director or Affiliate, or, if the price to the Company is in excess of such cost, that substantial justification for such excess exists and such excess is reasonable and only if the possibility of such acquisition(s) is disclosed, and there is appropriate disclosure of the material facts concerning each such investment. In no event shall the cost of such Asset to the Company exceed its current appraised value.
SECTION 6.2 SALES AND LEASES TO THE DIRECTORS OR AFFILIATES. A Director or Affiliate may purchase or lease a Property or Properties from the Company if a majority of Directors (including a majority of Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction determine that the transaction is fair and reasonable to the Company.
SECTION 6.3 OTHER TRANSACTIONS. The Company shall not make loans to a Director or any Affiliate thereof. Directors and any Affiliates thereof shall not make loans to the Company, or to Joint Ventures in which the Company is a co-venturer, for the purpose of acquiring Properties. Any loans to the Company by such parties for other purposes must be approved by a majority of the Directors (including a majority of the Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in such transaction as fair, competitive, and commercially reasonable, and no less favorable to the Company than comparable loans between unaffiliated parties.
ARTICLE VII
SHARES
SECTION 7.1 AUTHORIZED SHARES. The total number of shares of capital stock which the Company is authorized to issue is one billion (1,000,000,000), consisting of seven hundred fifty million (750,000,000) Common Shares (as described in Section 7.2 hereof), one hundred million (100,000,000) Preferred Shares (as described in Section 7.3 hereof) and one hundred fifty million (150,000,000) Shares-in-Trust (as described in Section 7.8 hereof). All shares of capital stock shall be fully paid and nonassessable when issued. Equity Shares may be issued for such consideration as the Directors determine, or if issued as a result of a stock dividend or stock split, without any consideration. If shares of one class or series of stock are classified or reclassified into shares of another class or series of stock pursuant to Sections 7.2(ii) or 7.3 of this Article VII, the number of authorized shares of the former class shall be automatically decreased and the number of shares of the latter class shall be automatically increased, in each case by the number of shares so classified or reclassified, so that the aggregate number of shares of stock of all classes that the Company has authority to issue shall not be more than the total number of shares of stock set forth in the first sentence of this Section 7.1. The Board of Directors, with the approval of a majority of the Directors and without any action on the part of the Stockholders of the Company, may amend this Charter from time to time to increase or decrease the aggregate number of shares of stock or the number of shares of stock of any class or series that the Company has the authority to issue.
SECTION 7.2 COMMON SHARES.
(i) COMMON SHARES SUBJECT TO TERMS OF PREFERRED SHARES. The Common Shares shall be subject to the express terms of any class or series of Preferred Shares.
(ii) DESCRIPTION. Common Shares shall have a par value of $.01 per share and shall entitle the holders to one (1) vote per share on all matters upon which Stockholders are entitled to vote pursuant to Section 8.2 hereof, and Shares of a particular class of issued Common Shares shall have equal dividend, Distribution, liquidation and other rights, and shall have no preference, cumulative, preemptive, conversion or exchange rights over other
 
13

Shares of that same particular class. The Board of Directors is hereby authorized, from time to time, to classify or reclassify and issue any unissued Common Shares by setting or changing the number, designation, preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends and other Distributions, qualifications or terms or conditions of redemption of any such Common Shares and, in such event, the Company shall file for record with the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of the State of Maryland articles supplementary in substance and form as prescribed by Title 2 of the MGCL.
(iii) DIVIDEND OR DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS. The Board of Directors from time to time may authorize and the Company may pay to Stockholders of such dividends or Distributions in cash or other property as the Board of Directors in its discretion shall determine. The Board of Directors shall endeavor to authorize and the Company may pay such dividends and Distributions as shall be necessary for the Company to qualify as a REIT under the REIT Provisions of the Code; provided, however, Stockholders shall have no right to any dividend or Distribution unless and until declared by the Company. The exercise of the powers and rights of the Board of Directors pursuant to this Section shall be subject to the provisions of any class or series of Equity Shares at the time outstanding. The receipt by any Person in whose name any Equity Shares are registered on the records of the Company or by his or her duly authorized agent shall be a sufficient discharge for all dividends or Distributions payable or deliverable in respect of such Equity Shares and from all liability to see to the application thereof. Distributions in kind shall not be permitted, except for Distributions of readily marketable Securities and Distributions of beneficial interests in a liquidating trust established for the dissolution of the Company and the liquidation of its Assets in accordance with the terms of this Charter.
(iv) RIGHTS UPON LIQUIDATION. In the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, or any Distribution of the assets of the Company, the aggregate assets available for Distribution to holders of the Common Shares (including holders of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares pursuant to Section 7.7(iii) hereof) shall be determined in accordance with applicable law. Subject to Section 7.8(iii) hereof, each holder of Common Shares shall be entitled to receive, ratably with (i) each other holder of Common Shares and (ii) each holder of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares, that portion of such aggregate assets available for Distribution to the holders of the Common Shares as the number of the outstanding Common Shares held by such holder bears to the total number of outstanding Common Shares and Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares then outstanding. Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, in no event shall the amount payable to a holder of Shares-in-Trust exceed (i) the price per share such holder paid for the Common Shares in the purported Transfer or Acquisition (as those terms are defined in Section 7.7(i)) or change in capital structure or other transaction or event that resulted in the Shares-in-Trust or (ii) if the holder did not give full value for such Shares-in-Trust (as through a gift, a devise or other event or transaction), a price per share equal to the Market Price (as that term is defined in Section 7.7(i)) for the Common Shares on the date of the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure or other transaction or event that resulted in such Shares-in-Trust. Any amount available for Distribution in excess of the foregoing limitations shall be paid ratably to the holders of Common Shares and other holders of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares to the extent permitted by the foregoing limitations.
(v) VOTING RIGHTS. Except as may be provided otherwise in this Charter, and subject to the express terms of any series of Preferred Shares, the holders of the Common Shares shall have the exclusive right to vote on all matters (as to which a common Stockholder shall be entitled to vote pursuant to applicable law) at all meetings of the Stockholders of the Company, and shall be entitled to one (1) vote for each Common Share entitled to vote at such meeting.
SECTION 7.3 PREFERRED SHARES. The Board of Directors is hereby expressly granted the authority to authorize, from time to time, the issuance of one or more series of Preferred Shares. Prior to the issuance of each such class or series, the Board of Directors, by resolution, shall fix the number of shares to be included in each series, and the designation, preferences, terms, rights, restrictions, limitations and qualifications and terms and conditions of redemption of the shares of each class or series. The authority of the Board of Directors with respect to each series shall include, but not be limited to, determination of the following:
(i) the designation of the series, which may be by distinguishing number, letter or title;
(ii) the dividend rate on the shares of the series, if any, whether any dividends shall be cumulative and, if so, from which date or dates, and the relative rights of priority, if any, of payment of dividends with respect to shares of the series;
 
14

(iii) the redemption rights, including conditions and the price or prices, if any, for shares of the series;
(iv) the terms and amounts of any sinking fund for the purchase or redemption of shares of the series;
(v) the rights of the shares of the series in the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the affairs of the Company, and the relative rights of priority, if any, of payment of Distributions with respect to shares of the series;
(vi) whether the shares of the series shall be convertible into shares of any other class or series or any other security of the Company or any other corporation or other entity and, if so, the specification of such other class or series of such other security, the conversion price or prices or rate or rates, any adjustments thereof, the date or dates on which such shares shall be convertible and all other terms and conditions upon which such conversion may be made;
(vii) restrictions on the issuance of shares of the same series or of any other class or series;
(viii) the voting rights of the holders of shares of the series subject to the limitations contained in this Section 7.3; provided, however, that the voting rights of the holders of shares of any series of Preferred Shares shall not exceed the voting rights of the holders of Common Shares; and
(ix) any other relative rights, preferences and limitations on that series. Subject to the express provisions of any other series of Preferred Shares then outstanding, and notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter, the Board of Directors may increase or decrease (but not below the number of shares of such series then outstanding) the number of shares, or alter the designation or classify or reclassify any unissued shares of a particular series of Preferred Shares, by fixing or altering, in one or more respects, from time to time before issuing the shares, the terms, rights, restrictions and qualifications of the shares of any such series of Preferred Shares and, in such event, the Company shall file for record with the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland articles supplementary in substance and form as prescribed by Section 2-208 of the MGCL.
SECTION 7.4 GENERAL NATURE OF SHARES. All Shares shall be personal property entitling the Stockholders only to those rights provided in this Charter, the MGCL or in the resolution creating any class or series of Shares. The legal ownership of the Company Property and the right to conduct the business of the Company are vested exclusively in the Directors; the Stockholders shall have no interest therein other than the beneficial interest in the Company conferred by their Shares and shall have no right to compel any partition, division, dividend or Distribution of the Company or any of the Company Property. The death of a Stockholder shall not terminate the Company or give his or her legal representative any rights against other Stockholders, the Directors or the Company Property, except the right, exercised in accordance with applicable provisions of the Bylaws, to require the Company to reflect on its books the change in ownership of the Shares. Holders of Shares shall not have any preemptive or other right to purchase or subscribe for any class of Securities of the Company which the Company may at any time issue or sell.
SECTION 7.5 NO ISSUANCE OF SHARE CERTIFICATES. The Company shall not be required to issue share certificates except to Stockholders who make a written request therefor to the Company. A Stockholder’s investment shall be recorded on the books of the Company. To transfer his or her Shares a Stockholder shall submit an executed form to the Company, which form shall be provided by the Company upon a request therefor. Such transfer will also be recorded on the books of the Company. Upon issuance or transfer of Shares, the Company will provide the Stockholder with information concerning his or her rights with regard to such stock, in a form substantially similar to Section 7.7(xii), and as required by the Bylaws and the MGCL or other applicable law.
SECTION 7.6 SUITABILITY OF STOCKHOLDERS
(i) INVESTOR SUITABILITY STANDARDS. Subject to suitability standards established by individual states, to become a Stockholder in the Company, if such prospective Stockholder is an individual (including an individual beneficiary of a purchasing Individual Retirement Account), or if the prospective Stockholder is a fiduciary (such as a trustee of a trust or corporate pension or profit sharing plan, or other tax-exempt organization, or a custodian under a Uniform Gifts to Minors Act), such individual or fiduciary, as the case may be, must represent to the Company, among other requirements as the Company may require from time to time:
(a) that such individual (or, in the case of a fiduciary, that the fiduciary account or the donor who directly or indirectly supplies the funds to purchase the Shares) has a minimum annual gross income of $45,000 and a net worth (excluding home, furnishings and automobiles) of not less than $45,000; or
 
15

(b) that such individual (or, in the case of a fiduciary, that the fiduciary account or the donor who directly or indirectly supplies the funds to purchase the Shares) has a net worth (excluding home, furnishings and automobiles) of not less than $150,000.
(ii) DETERMINATION OF SUITABILITY OF SALE. Each Person selling Shares on behalf of the Company shall make every reasonable effort to determine that the purchase of Shares is a suitable and appropriate investment for each Stockholder. In making this determination, each Person selling Shares on behalf of the Company shall ascertain that the prospective Stockholder: (a) meets the minimum income and net worth standards established for the Company; (b) can reasonably benefit from the Company based on the prospective Stockholder’s overall investment objectives and portfolio structure; (c) is able to bear the economic risk of the investment based on the prospective Stockholder’s overall financial situation; and (d) has apparent understanding of: (1) the fundamental risks of the investment; (2) the risk that the Stockholder may lose the entire investment; (3) the lack of liquidity of Company Shares; (4) the restrictions on transferability of Company Shares; and (5) the tax consequences of the investment.
Each Person selling shares on behalf of the Company shall make this determination on the basis of information it has obtained from a prospective Stockholder. Relevant information for this purpose will include at least the age, investment objectives, investment experiences, income, net worth, financial situation, and other investments of the prospective Stockholder, as well as any other pertinent factors.
Each Person selling Shares on behalf of the Company shall maintain records of the information used to determine that an investment in Shares is suitable and appropriate for a Stockholder. Each Person selling Shares on behalf of the Company shall maintain these records for at least six years.
(iii) MINIMUM INVESTMENT. Subject to certain individual state requirements, except for sales pursuant to the Company’s Reinvestment Plan (as defined in Section 7.13), no sale or transfer of Shares will be permitted of less than 100 Shares, and a Stockholder shall not transfer, fractionalize or subdivide such Shares so as to retain less than such minimum number thereof.
SECTION 7.7 RESTRICTIONS ON OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER.
(i) DEFINITIONS. For purposes of Sections 7.7 and 7.8, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
“ACQUIRE” means the acquisition of Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares by any means, including, without limitation, the exercise of any rights under any option, warrant, convertible security, pledge or other security interest or similar right to acquire Shares, but shall not include the acquisition of any such rights unless, as a result, the acquirer would be considered a Beneficial Owner or Constructive Owner. The terms “Acquires” and “Acquisition” shall have correlative meanings.
“BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP” means ownership of Shares by a Person who would be treated as an owner of such Shares under Section 542(a)(2) of the Code, either directly or constructively through the application of Section 544 of the Code, as modified by Section 856(h)(1)(B) and 856(h)(3) of the Code. For purposes of this definition, the term “individual” shall include any organization, trust, or other entity that is treated as an individual for purposes of Section 542(a)(2) of the Code. The terms “Beneficial Owner,” “Beneficially Owns,” “Beneficially Own” and “Beneficially Owned” shall have correlative meanings.
“BENEFICIARY” means a beneficiary of the Trust as determined pursuant to Section 7.8(v)(a) hereof.
“BUSINESS DAY” means any day other than a Saturday or Sunday that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which banking institutions in the State of New York are authorized or required by law or regulation or executive order to close.
“COMMON SHARE OWNERSHIP LIMIT” means, with respect to the Common Shares, 9.8% of the outstanding Common Shares, subject to adjustment pursuant to Section 7.7(x) (but not more than 9.9% of the outstanding Common Shares, as so adjusted) and to any other limitations contained in this Section 7.7.
 
16

“CONSTRUCTIVE OWNERSHIP” means ownership of Equity Shares by a Person who could be treated as an owner of such shares, either actually or constructively, directly or indirectly, (including a nominee) through the application of Section 318(a) of the Code, as modified by Section 856(d)(5) thereof. The terms “Constructive Owner,” “Constructively Owns,” “Constructively Own” and “Constructively Owned” shall have correlative meanings.
“MARKET PRICE” means, on any date, with respect to any class or series of outstanding shares of Equity Share the average of the Closing Price for such Equity Shares for the five (5) consecutive Trading Days ending on such date. The “Closing Price” on any date means the last sale price for such Equity Shares, regular way, or, in case no such sale takes place on such day, the average of the closing bid and asked prices, regular way, in either case as reported in the principal consolidated transaction reporting system with respect to Securities listed or admitted to trading on the NYSE or, if the Equity Shares are not listed or admitted to trading on the NYSE, as reported in the principal consolidated transaction reporting system with respect to Securities listed on the principal national securities exchange on which the Equity Shares are listed or admitted to trading or, if the Equity Shares are not listed or admitted to trading on any national securities exchange, the last quoted price, or if not so quoted, the average of the high bid and low asked prices in the over-the-counter market, as reported by The NASDAQ Stock Market, Inc. (NASDAQ) or, if such system is no longer in use, the principal other automated quotations system that may then be in use or, if the Equity Shares are not quoted by any such organization, the average of the closing bid and asked prices as furnished by a professional market maker making a market in the Equity Shares selected by the Board of Directors, or, if no such market maker exists, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors.
“OWNERSHIP LIMIT” means the Common Share Ownership Limit or the Preferred Share Ownership Limit, or both, as the context may require.
“PREFERRED SHARE OWNERSHIP LIMIT” means, with respect to the Preferred Shares, 9.8% of the outstanding Shares of a particular series of Preferred Shares of the Company, subject to adjustment pursuant to Section 7.7(x) (but not more than 9.9% of the outstanding Preferred Shares, as so adjusted) and to any other limitations contained in this Section 7.7.
“PURPORTED BENEFICIAL HOLDER” means, with respect to any purported Transfer or Acquisition or other event or transaction which results in Shares-in-Trust, the Person for whom the applicable Purported Record Holder held the Equity Shares that were, pursuant to paragraph (iii) of this Section 7.7, automatically exchanged for Shares-in-Trust upon the occurrence of such event or transaction. The Purported Beneficial Holder and the Purported Record Holder may be the same Person.
“PURPORTED BENEFICIAL TRANSFEREE” means, with respect to any purported Transfer or Acquisition or other event or transaction which results in Shares-in-Trust, the purported beneficial transferee for whom the Purported Record Transferee would have acquired Equity Shares if such Transfer or Acquisition which results in Shares-in-Trust had been valid under Section 7.7(ii). The Purported Beneficial Transferee and the Purported Record Transferee may be the same Person.
“PURPORTED RECORD HOLDER” means, with respect to any purported Transfer or Acquisition or other event or transaction which results in Shares-in-Trust, the record holder of the Equity Shares that were, pursuant to Section 7.7(iii), automatically exchanged for Shares-in-Trust upon the occurrence of such an event or transaction. The Purported Record Holder and the Purported Beneficial Holder may be the same Person.
“PURPORTED RECORD TRANSFEREE” means, with respect to any purported Transfer or Acquisition or other event or transaction which results in Shares-in-Trust, the record holder of the Equity Shares if such Transfer or Acquisition which results in Shares-in-Trust had been valid under Section 7.7(ii). The Purported Record Transferee and the Purported Beneficial Transferee may be the same Person.
“RESTRICTION TERMINATION DATE” means the first day after the date of the closing of the Initial Public Offering on which the Board of Directors of the Company determines, pursuant to Section 3.2(xix) hereof, that it is no longer in the best interests of the Company to attempt or continue to qualify as a REIT.
“SHARES-IN-TRUST” means those shares into which Equity Shares are automatically exchanged as a result of a purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in the Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares or other event or transaction, as described in Section 7.7(iii).
 
17

“TRADING DAY” means (i) a day on which the principal national securities exchange on which the affected class or series of Equity Shares is listed or admitted to trading is open for the transaction of business, or (ii) if the affected class or series of Equity Shares is not so listed or admitted to trading, any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which banking institutions in the State of New York are authorized or obligated by law or executive order to close.
“TRANSFER” means any sale, transfer, gift, hypothecation, assignment, devise or other disposition of a direct or indirect interest in Equity Shares or the right to vote or receive dividends on Equity Shares, including without limitation (i) the granting of any option (including any option to acquire an option or any series of such options) or entering into any agreement for the sale, transfer or other disposition of Equity Shares or the right to vote or receive dividends on Equity Shares or (ii) the sale, transfer, assignment or other disposition of any Securities or rights convertible into or exchangeable for Equity Shares, whether voluntary or involuntary, of record, constructively or beneficially, and whether by operation of law or otherwise. The terms “Transfers,” “Transferred” and “Transferable” shall have correlative meanings.
“TRUST” means the trust created pursuant to Section 7.8(i) hereof.
“TRUSTEE” means the trustee of the Trust, as appointed by the Company, or any successor trustee thereof, which Trustee shall not be an Affiliate of the Company, or of the Purported Record Holder, the Purported Beneficial Holder, the Purported Record Transferee, or the Purported Beneficial Transferee.
(ii) OWNERSHIP AND TRANSFER LIMITATIONS.
(a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter, except as provided in Section 7.7(ix) and subject to Section 7.9, from the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, no Person shall Beneficially or Constructively Own Equity Shares in excess of the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limits.
(b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter, except as provided in Section 7.7(ix) and subject to Section 7.9, from the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, any Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares or other event or transaction that, if effective, would result in any Person Beneficially or Constructively Owning Equity Shares in excess of the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limits shall be void AB INITIO as to the Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership or other event or transaction with respect to that number of Equity Shares which would otherwise be Beneficially or Constructively Owned by such Person in excess of the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limits, and none of the Purported Beneficial Transferee, the Purported Record Transferee, the Purported Beneficial Holder or the Purported Record Holder shall Acquire any rights in that number of Equity Shares.
(c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter, subject to Section 7.9, from the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, any Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, or other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership (including actual ownership) of Equity Shares or other event or transaction that, if effective, would result in the Equity Shares being actually owned by fewer than 100 Persons (determined without reference to any rules of attribution) shall be void AB INITIO as to the Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership (including actual ownership) with respect to that number of Equity Shares which otherwise would be owned by the transferee, and the intended transferee or subsequent owner (including a Beneficial Owner or Constructive Owner) shall acquire no rights in that number of Equity Shares.
(d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter, subject to Section 7.9, from the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, any Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares or other event or transaction that, if effective, would cause the Company to fail to qualify as a REIT by reason of being “closely held” within the meaning of Section 856(h) of the Code or otherwise, directly or indirectly, would cause the Company to fail to qualify as a REIT shall be void AB INITIO as to the Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership or other event or transaction with respect to that number of Equity Shares which would cause the Company to be “closely held”
 
18

within the meaning of Section 856(h) of the Code or otherwise, directly or indirectly, would cause the Company to fail to qualify as a REIT, and none of the Purported Beneficial Transferee, the Purported Record Transferee, the Purported Beneficial Holder or the Purported Record Holder shall acquire any rights in that number of Equity Shares.
(e) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter, subject to Section 7.9, from the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, any Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure of the Company, or other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares or other event or transaction that, if effective, would (i) cause the Company to own (directly or Constructively) an interest in a tenant or the Operating Partnership’s real property that is described in Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code and (ii) cause the Company to fail to satisfy any of the gross income requirements of Section 856(c) of the Code, shall be void AB INITIO as to the Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership or other event or transaction with respect to that number of Equity Shares which would cause the Company to own an interest (directly or Constructively) in a tenant or the Operating Partnership’s real property that is described in Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code, and none of the Purported Beneficial Transferee, the Purported Record Transferee, the Purported Beneficial Holder or the Purported Record Holder shall acquire any rights in that number of Equity Shares.
(iii) EXCHANGE FOR SHARES-IN-TRUST.
(a) If, notwithstanding the other provisions contained in this Article VII, at any time from the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, there is a purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in the Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares or other event or transaction such that any Person would either Beneficially or Constructively Own Equity Shares in excess of the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limit, then, except as otherwise provided in Section 7.7(ix), such Equity Shares (rounded up to the next whole number of shares) in excess of the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limit automatically shall be exchanged for an equal number of Shares-in-Trust having terms, rights, restrictions and qualifications identical thereto, except to the extent that this Article VII requires different terms. Such exchange shall be effective as of the close of business on the Business Day next preceding the date of the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Shares, or other event or transaction.
(b) If, notwithstanding the other provisions contained in this Article VII, at any time after the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date, there is a purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in the Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares or other event or transaction which, if effective, would result in a violation of any of the restrictions described in subparagraphs (b), (c), (d) and (e) of paragraph (ii) of this Section 7.7, or otherwise, directly or indirectly, would cause the Company to fail to qualify as a REIT, then the Shares (rounded up to the next whole number of Shares) purportedly being Transferred or Acquired or which are otherwise affected by the change in capital structure or other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership and which, in any case, would result in a violation of any of the restrictions described in subparagraphs (b), (c), (d) and (e) of paragraph (ii) of this Section 7.7 or otherwise would cause the Company to fail to qualify as a REIT automatically shall be exchanged for an equal number of Shares-in-Trust having terms, rights, restrictions and qualifications identical thereto, except to the extent that this Article VII requires different terms. Such exchange shall be effective as of the close of business on the Business Day prior to the date of the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership or other event or transaction.
(iv) REMEDIES FOR BREACH. If the Board of Directors, a duly authorized committee thereof or other designee, if permitted by the MGCL, shall at any time determine in good faith that a purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company or other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership or other event or transaction has taken place in violation of Section 7.7(ii) or that a Person intends to Acquire or has attempted to Acquire Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of any Equity Shares in violation of this Section 7.7, the Board of Directors or a committee thereof or other designee shall take such action as it deems advisable to refuse to give effect to or to prevent such Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital structure of the Company, other attempt to Acquire Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of any Shares or other event or transaction, including, but not limited to, refusing to give effect thereto on the books of the Company or instituting injunctive proceedings with respect thereto; provided, however, that any Transfer, Acquisition, change in the capital
 
19

structure of the Company, attempted Transfer or other attempt to Acquire Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of any Equity Shares or other event or transaction in violation of subparagraphs (b), (c), (d) and (e) of Section 7.7(ii) (as applicable) shall be void AB INITIO and where applicable automatically shall result in the exchange described in Section 7.7(iii), irrespective of any action (or inaction) by the Board of Directors or its designee.
(v) NOTICE OF RESTRICTED TRANSFER. Any Person who Acquires or attempts to Acquire Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Equity Shares that will or may violate Section 7.7(ii) and any Person who Beneficially or Constructively Owns Shares-in-Trust as a transferee of Equity Shares resulting in an exchange for Shares-in-Trust, pursuant to Section 7.7(iii) or otherwise, shall immediately give written notice to the Company, or, in the event of a proposed or attempted Transfer, Acquisition, or purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership, shall give at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice to the Company, of such event and shall promptly provide to the Company such other information as the Company, in its sole discretion, may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of such Transfer, proposed or attempted Transfer, Acquisition, proposed or attempted Acquisition or purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership on the Company’s status as a REIT.
(vi) OWNERS REQUIRED TO PROVIDE INFORMATION. From the date of the Initial Public Offering and prior to the Restriction Termination Date:
(a) Every Beneficial or Constructive Owner of more than five percent (5%), or such lower percentages as determined pursuant to regulations under the Code or as may be requested by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, of the outstanding shares of any class or series of Equity Shares of the Company shall annually, no later than thirty (30) days after the end of each taxable year, give written notice to the Company stating (1) the name and address of such Beneficial or Constructive Owner; (2) the number of shares of each class or series of Equity Shares Beneficially or Constructively Owned; and (3) a description of how such shares are held. Each such Beneficial or Constructive Owner promptly shall provide to the Company such additional information as the Company, in its sole discretion, may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of such Beneficial or Constructive Ownership on the Company’s status as a REIT and to ensure compliance with the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limit and other restrictions set forth herein.
(b) Each Person who is a Beneficial or Constructive Owner of Equity Shares and each Person (including the Stockholder of record) who is holding Equity Shares for a Beneficial or Constructive Owner promptly shall provide to the Company such information as the Company, in its sole discretion, may request in order to determine the Company’s status as a REIT, to comply with the requirements of any taxing authority or other governmental agency, to determine any such compliance or to ensure compliance with the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limits and other restrictions set forth herein.
(vii) REMEDIES NOT LIMITED. Subject to Section 7.9, nothing contained in this Article VII shall limit the scope or application of the provisions of this Section 7.7, the ability of the Company to implement or enforce compliance with the terms hereof or the authority of the Board of Directors to take any such other action or actions as it may deem necessary or advisable to protect the Company and the interests of its Stockholders by preservation of the Company’s status as a REIT and to ensure compliance with the Ownership Limit for any class or series of Equity Shares and other restrictions set forth herein, including, without limitation, refusal to give effect to a transaction on the books of the Company.
(viii) AMBIGUITY. In the case of an ambiguity in the application of any of the provisions of this Section 7.7, including any definition contained in Sections 1.5 and 7.7(i), the Board of Directors shall have the power and authority, in its sole discretion, to determine the application of the provisions of this Section 7.7 with respect to any situation based on the facts known to it.
(ix) WAIVERS BY BOARD. Upon notice of an Acquisition or Transfer or a proposed Acquisition or Transfer which results or would result in the intended transferee having Beneficial Ownership of shares in excess of the Ownership Limit, the Board of Directors may, upon receipt of evidence deemed to be satisfactory by the Board of Directors, in its sole discretion, that such Acquisition or Transfer does not or will not violate the “closely held” provisions of Section 856(h) of the Code, waive the Ownership Limit with respect to such transferee upon such conditions as the Board of Directors may direct.
 
20

(x) INCREASE IN COMMON OR PREFERRED SHARE OWNERSHIP LIMIT. Subject to the limitations contained in Section 7.7(xi), the Board of Directors may from time to time increase the Common or Preferred Share Ownership Limits.
(xi) LIMITATIONS ON MODIFICATIONS.
(a) The Ownership Limit for a class or series of Equity Shares may not be increased and no additional ownership limitations may be created if, after giving effect to such increase or creation, the Company would be “closely held” within the meaning of Section 856(h) of the Code (assuming ownership of shares of Equity Shares by all Persons equal to the greatest of (A) the actual ownership, (B) the Beneficial Ownership of Equity Shares by each Person, or (C) the applicable Ownership Limit with respect to such Person).
(b) Prior to any modification of the Ownership Limit with respect to any Person, the Board of Directors may require such opinions of counsel, affidavits, undertakings or agreements as it may deem necessary, advisable or prudent, in its sole discretion, in order to determine or ensure the Company’s status as a REIT.
(c) Neither the Preferred Share Ownership Limit nor the Common Share Ownership Limit may be increased to a percentage that is greater than 9.9%.
(xii) NOTICE TO STOCKHOLDERS UPON ISSUANCE OR TRANSFER. Upon issuance or Transfer of Shares, the Company shall provide the recipient with a notice containing information about the shares purchased or otherwise Transferred, in lieu of issuance of a share certificate, in a form substantially similar to the following:
“The securities issued or transferred are subject to restrictions on transfer and ownership for the purpose of maintenance of the Company’s status as a real estate investment trust (a “REIT”) under Sections 856 through 860 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the “Code”). Except as otherwise provided pursuant to the Charter of the Company, no Person may (i) Beneficially or Constructively Own any class of Common Shares of the Company in excess of 9.8% (or such greater percent as may be determined by the Board of Directors of the Company) of such outstanding Common Shares; (ii) Beneficially or Constructively Own shares of any class or series of Preferred Shares of the Company in excess of 9.8% (or such greater percent as may be determined by the Board of Directors of the Company) of the outstanding shares of such class or series of Preferred Shares; (iii) Transfer Common Shares or Preferred Shares if such Transfer would result in Equity Shares being actually owned by fewer than 100 Persons; (iv) Beneficially or Constructively Own Common Shares or Preferred Shares (of any class or series) which would result in the Company being “closely held” under Section 856(h) of the Code or which otherwise would cause the Company to fail to qualify as a REIT; or (v) Beneficially or Constructively Own Common Shares or Preferred Shares that would cause the Company to Constructively Own 9.9% or more of the ownership interests in a tenant of the Company’s, the Operating Partnership’s or a Subsidiary’s real property, within the meaning of Section 856(d)(2)(B) of the Code. Any Person who has Beneficial or Constructive Ownership, or who Acquires or attempts to Acquire Beneficial or Constructive Ownership of Common Shares and/or Preferred Shares in excess of the above limitations and any Person who Beneficially or Constructively Owns Shares-in-Trust as a transferee of Common or Preferred Shares resulting in an exchange for Shares-in-Trust (as described below) immediately must notify the Company in writing or, in the event of a proposed or attempted Transfer or Acquisition or purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership, must give written notice to the Company at least 15 days prior to the proposed or attempted transfer, transaction or other event. Any Transfer or Acquisition of Common Shares and/or Preferred Shares or other event which results in a violation of the ownership or transfer limitations set forth in the Company’s Charter shall be void AB INITIO, and none of the Purported Beneficial or Record Transferees or the purported Beneficial or Record Holders shall have or acquire any rights in such Common Shares and/or Preferred Shares. If there is a purported Transfer or Acquisition of Equity Shares which, if effective, would result in the transfer and ownership limitations referred to herein being violated, the Common Shares or Preferred Shares purportedly Transferred or Acquired will automatically be exchanged for Shares-in-Trust to the extent of violation of such limitations, and such Shares-in-Trust will be held in trust by a trustee appointed by the Company, all as provided by the Charter of the Company. In addition, the Company may redeem
 
21

Equity Shares upon the terms and conditions specified by the Board of Directors in its sole discretion if the Board of Directors determines that a purported Transfer, Acquisition or other event may violate the restrictions described above. All defined terms used in this legend have the meanings identified in the Company’s Charter, as the same may be amended from time to time, a copy of which, including the restrictions on transfer, will be sent without charge to each Stockholder who so requests.”
SECTION 7.8 SHARES-IN-TRUST.
(i) OWNERSHIP IN TRUST. Upon any purported Transfer or Acquisition or a change in the capital structure of the Company, other purported change in Beneficial or Constructive Ownership or event or transaction that results in Shares-in-Trust pursuant to Section 7.7(iii), such Shares-in-Trust shall be deemed to have been transferred to the Trust for the benefit of such Beneficiary or Beneficiaries to whom an interest in such Shares-in-Trust may later be transferred pursuant to Section 7.8(v). Shares-in-Trust so held in trust shall be issued and outstanding stock of the Company. The Purported Record Transferee (or Purported Record Holder) shall have no rights in such Shares-in-Trust. The Purported Beneficial Transferee or Purported Record Transferee shall have no rights in such Shares-in-Trust except as provided in Section 7.8(iii).
(ii) DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS. Shares-in-Trust shall be entitled to the same rights and privileges as all other shares of the same class or series. The Trustee will receive all Distributions and dividends on the Shares-in-Trust and will hold such dividends or Distributions in trust for the benefit of the Beneficiary. Any dividend or Distribution with a record date on or after the date that Equity Shares have been exchanged for Shares-in-Trust which were paid on such Equity Shares shall be repaid to the Trustee upon demand, and any such dividend or Distribution declared on such Equity Shares but unpaid shall be paid to the Trustee to hold in trust for the benefit of the Beneficiary.
(iii) RIGHTS UPON LIQUIDATION.
(a) Except as provided below, in the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, or any other Distribution of the assets, of the Company, each holder of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares of any specified series shall be entitled to receive, ratably with each other holder of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares of such series and each holder of Preferred Shares of such series, such accrued and unpaid dividends, liquidation preferences and other preferential payments, if any, as are due to holders of Preferred Shares of such series. In the event that holders of shares of any series of Preferred Shares are entitled to participate in the Company’s Distribution of its residual assets, each holder of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares of any such series shall be entitled to participate, ratably with (A) each other holder of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares of all series entitled to so participate; (B) each holder of Preferred Shares of all series entitled to so participate; and (C) each holder of Common Shares and Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares (to the extent permitted by Section 7.7(iii) hereof), that portion of the aggregate assets available for Distribution (determined in accordance with applicable law) as the number of shares of such Shares-in-Trust held by such holder bears to the total number of (1) outstanding Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares of all series entitled to so participate; (2) outstanding Preferred Shares of all series entitled to so participate; and (3) outstanding Common Shares and Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares. The Trustee shall distribute ratably to the Beneficiaries of the Trust, when determined, any such assets received in respect of the Shares-in-Trust in any liquidation, dissolution or winding up, or any Distribution of the assets, of the Company. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, in no event shall the amount payable to a holder with respect to Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares exceed (A) the price per share such holder paid for the Preferred Shares in the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure or other transaction or event that resulted in the Shares-in-Trust or (B) if the holder did not give full value for such Shares-in-Trust (as through a gift, devise or other event or transaction), a price per share equal to the Market Price for the shares of Preferred Shares on the date of the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure or other transaction or event that resulted in such Shares-in-Trust. Any amount available for Distribution in excess of the foregoing limitations shall be paid ratably to the holders of Preferred Shares and Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Preferred Shares to the extent permitted by the foregoing limitations.
(b) Except as provided below, in the event of any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up, or any other Distribution of the assets, of the Company, each holder of Shares-in-Trust
 
22

resulting from the exchange of Common Shares shall be entitled to receive, ratably with (A) each other holder of such Shares-in-Trust and (B) each holder of Common Shares, that portion of the aggregate assets available for Distribution to holders of Common Shares (including holders of Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares pursuant to Section 7.7(iii)), determined in accordance with applicable law, as the number of such Shares-in-Trust held by such holder bears to the total number of outstanding Common Shares and outstanding Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares then outstanding. The Trustee shall distribute ratably to the Beneficiaries of the Shares-in-Trust, when determined, any such assets received in respect of the Shares-in-Trust in any liquidation, dissolution or winding up, or any Distribution of the assets, of the Company. Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, in no event shall the amount payable to a holder with respect to Shares-in-Trust exceed (A) the price per share such holder paid for the Equity Shares in the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure or other transaction or event that resulted in the Shares-in-Trust or (B) if the holder did not give full value for such Equity Shares (as through a gift, devise or other event or transaction), a price per share equal to the Market Price for the Equity Shares on the date of the purported Transfer, Acquisition, change in capital structure or other transaction or event that resulted in such Shares-in-Trust. Any amount available for Distribution in excess of the foregoing limitations shall be paid ratably to the holders of Common Shares and Shares-in-Trust resulting from the exchange of Common Shares to the extent permitted by the foregoing limitations.
(iv) VOTING RIGHTS. The Trustee shall be entitled to vote the Shares-in-Trust on any matters on which holders of Shares are entitled to vote (except as required otherwise by the MGCL).
(v) RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER; DESIGNATION OF BENEFICIARY; SALES OF SHARES-IN-TRUST.
(a) Except as described in this Section 7.8(v), Shares-in-Trust shall not be transferable. The Beneficiary shall be one or more charitable organizations named by the Company. However, for purposes of sales by the Trustee as set forth herein, the Trustee shall designate a permitted transferee of the Shares-in-Trust, provided that the transferee (1) purchases such Shares-in-Trust for valuable consideration and (2) acquires such Shares-in-Trust without such acquisition resulting in another automatic exchange of Equity Shares into Shares-in-Trust. Within 20 days after receiving notice from the Company that Common Shares or other shares have been transferred to the Trust as Shares-in-Trust, the Company shall, at its sole option (the “Option”) (A) repurchase such Shares-in-Trust from the Purported Record Transferee or Purported Record Holder (a “Redemption”), or (B) cause the Trustee to sell the Shares-in-Trust on behalf of such Person to a third party (a “Sale”).
(b) In the event of a Redemption or Sale, the Purported Record Transferee or Purported Record Holder shall receive a per share price equal to the lesser of (1) the price per share in the transaction that created such Shares-in-Trust (or, in the case of a gift or devise, the Market Price per share on the date of such Transfer) or (2) the Market Price per share on the date that the Company, or its designee, purchases such Shares-in-Trust, provided that for sales by the Trustee, such price per share shall be net of any commissions and other expenses of the sale. The proceeds from a Redemption or Sale shall be sent to such Person within five (5) Business Days after the closing of such sale transaction.
(c) In connection with the Option, all Shares-in-Trust will be deemed to have been offered for sale to the Company, or its designee, and the Company will have the right to accept such offer for a period of twenty (20) days after the later of (1) the date of the purported Transfer which resulted in such Shares-in-Trust or (2) the date the Company determines in good faith that a Transfer resulting in such Shares-in-Trust occurred.
(d) Any amounts received by the Trustee in excess of the amounts paid to the Purported Record Transferee shall be distributed to the Beneficiary.
(vi) REMEDIES NOT LIMITED. Subject to Section 7.9, nothing contained in this Article VII shall limit the scope or application of the provisions of this Section 7.8, the ability of the Company to implement or enforce compliance with the terms hereof or the authority of the Board of Directors to take any such other action or actions as it may deem necessary or advisable to protect the Company and the interests of its Stockholders by preservation of the Company’s status as a REIT and to ensure compliance with applicable Share Ownership Limits and the other restrictions set forth herein, including, without limitation, refusal to give effect to a transaction on the books of the Company.
 
23

(vii) AUTHORIZATION. At such time as the Board of Directors authorizes a series of Preferred Shares pursuant to Section 7.3 of this Article VII, without any further or separate action of the Board of Directors, there shall be deemed to be authorized a series of Shares-in-Trust consisting of the number of shares included in the series of Preferred Shares so authorized and having terms, rights, restrictions and qualifications identical thereto, except to the extent that such Shares-in-Trust are already authorized or this Article VII requires different terms.
SECTION 7.9 SETTLEMENTS. Nothing in Sections 7.7 and 7.8 shall preclude the settlement of any transaction with respect to the Common Shares entered into through the facilities of the New York Stock Exchange or other national securities exchange on which the Common Shares are listed.
SECTION 7.10 SEVERABILITY. If any provision of this Article VII or any application of any such provision is determined to be void, invalid or unenforceable by any court having jurisdiction over the issue, the validity and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Article VII shall not be affected and other applications of such provision shall be affected only to the extent necessary to comply with the determination of such court.
SECTION 7.11 WAIVER. The Company shall have authority at any time to waive the requirements that Shares-in-Trust be issued or be deemed outstanding in accordance with the provisions of this Article VII if the Company determines, based on an opinion of nationally recognized tax counsel, that the issuance of such Shares-in-Trust or the fact that such Shares-in-Trust are deemed to be outstanding, would jeopardize the status of the Company as a REIT (as that term is defined in Section 1.5).
SECTION 7.12 REPURCHASE OF SHARES. The Board of Directors may establish, from time to time, a program or programs by which the Company voluntarily repurchases Shares from its Stockholders, provided, however, that such repurchase does not impair the capital or operations of the Company. The Directors or any Affiliates thereof may not receive any fees on the repurchase of Shares by the Company.
SECTION 7.13 DISTRIBUTION REINVESTMENT PLANS. The Board of Directors may establish, from time to time, a Distribution reinvestment plan or plans (a “Reinvestment Plan”). Pursuant to such Reinvestment Plan, (i) all material information regarding the Distribution to the Stockholders and the effect of reinvesting such Distribution, including the tax consequences thereof, shall be provided to the Stockholders at least annually, and (ii) each Stockholder participating in such Reinvestment Plan shall have a reasonable opportunity to withdraw from the Reinvestment Plan at least annually after receipt of the information required in clause (i) above.
ARTICLE VIII
STOCKHOLDERS
SECTION 8.1 MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS. There shall be an annual meeting of the Stockholders, to be held at such time and place as shall be determined by or in the manner prescribed in the Bylaws, at which the Directors shall be elected and any other proper business may be conducted. The annual meeting will be held on a date which is a reasonable period of time following the distribution of the Company’s annual report to Stockholders but not less than thirty (30) days after delivery of such report. A majority of Stockholders present in person or by proxy at an annual meeting at which a quorum is present, may, without the necessity for concurrence by the Directors, vote to elect the Directors. A quorum shall be the holders of 50% or more of the then outstanding Shares entitled to vote. Special meetings of Stockholders may be called in the manner provided in the Bylaws, including by the president or by a majority of the Directors, and shall be called by an officer of the Company upon written request of Stockholders holding in the aggregate not less than ten percent (10%) of the outstanding Equity Shares entitled to be cast on any issue proposed to be considered at any such special meeting. Upon receipt of a written request, either in person or by mail, stating the purpose(s) of the meeting, the Company shall provide all Stockholders within ten days after receipt of said request, written notice, either in person or by mail, of a meeting and the purpose of such meeting to be held on a date not less than 15 nor more than 60 days after the distribution of such notice, at a time and place specified in the request, or if none is specified, at a time and place convenient to the Stockholders. If there are no Directors, the officers of the Company shall promptly call a special meeting of the Stockholders entitled to vote for the election of successor Directors. Any meeting may be adjourned and reconvened as the Directors determine or as provided by the Bylaws.
 
24

SECTION 8.2 VOTING RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS. Subject to the provisions of any class or series of Shares then outstanding and the mandatory provisions of any applicable laws or regulations, the Stockholders shall be entitled to vote only on the following matters; (i) election or removal of Directors, without the necessity for concurrence by the Directors, as provided in Sections 8.1, 2.4 and 2.7 hereof; (ii) amendment of this Charter, without the necessity for concurrence by the Directors, as provided in Section 10.1 hereof; (iii) termination of the Company, as provided in Section 11.2 hereof; (iv) reorganization of the Company, as provided in Section 10.2 hereof; (v) merger, consolidation or sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the Company Property, as provided in Section 10.3 hereof; and (vi) termination of the Company’s status as a real estate investment trust under the REIT Provisions of the Code, as provided in Section 3.2(xix) hereof. The Stockholders may terminate the status of the Company as a REIT under the Code by a vote of a majority of the Shares outstanding and entitled to vote. Except with respect to the foregoing matters, no action taken by the Stockholders at any meeting shall in any way bind the Directors.
SECTION 8.3 VOTING LIMITATIONS ON SHARES HELD BY THE DIRECTORS AND AFFILIATES. With respect to Shares owned by the Directors or any of their Affiliates, neither the Directors, nor any of their Affiliates may vote or consent on matters submitted to the Stockholders regarding the removal of the Directors or any of their Affiliates or any transaction between the Company and any of them. In determining the requisite percentage in interest of Shares necessary to approve a matter on which the Directors and any of their Affiliates may not vote or consent, any Shares owned by any of them shall not be included.
SECTION 8.4 STOCKHOLDER ACTION TO BE TAKEN BY MEETING. Any action required or permitted to be taken by the Stockholders of the Company must be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting of Stockholders of the Company and may not be effected by any consent in writing of such Stockholders.
SECTION 8.5 RIGHT OF INSPECTION. Any Stockholder and any designated representative thereof shall be permitted access to all records of the Company at all reasonable times, and may inspect and copy any of them for a reasonable charge. Inspection of the Company books and records by the office or agency administering the securities laws of a jurisdiction shall be provided upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours.
SECTION 8.6 ACCESS TO STOCKHOLDER LIST. An alphabetical list of the names, addresses and telephone numbers of the Stockholders of the Company, along with the number of Shares held by each of them (the “Stockholder List”), shall be maintained as part of the books and records of the Company and shall be available for inspection by any Stockholder or the Stockholder’s designated agent at the home office of the Company upon the request of the Stockholder. The Stockholder List shall be updated at least quarterly to reflect changes in the information contained therein. A copy of such list shall be mailed to any Stockholder so requesting within ten (10) days of the request. The copy of the Stockholder List shall be printed in alphabetical order, on white paper, and in a readily readable type size (in no event smaller than 10-point type). The Company may impose a reasonable charge for expenses incurred in reproduction pursuant to the Stockholder request. A Stockholder may request a copy of the Stockholder List in connection with matters relating to Stockholders’ voting rights, and the exercise of Stockholder rights under federal proxy laws.
If the Directors neglect or refuse to exhibit, produce or mail a copy of the Stockholder List as requested, the Directors shall be liable to any Stockholder requesting the list for the costs, including attorneys’ fees, incurred by that Stockholder for compelling the production of the Stockholder List, and for actual damages suffered by any Stockholder by reason of such refusal or neglect. It shall be a defense that the actual purpose and reason for the requests for inspection or for a copy of the Stockholder List is to secure such list of Stockholders or other information for the purpose of selling such list or copies thereof, or of using the same for a commercial purpose other than in the interest of the applicant as a Stockholder relative to the affairs of the Company. The Company may require the Stockholder requesting the Stockholder List to represent that the list is not requested for a commercial purpose unrelated to the Stockholder’s interest in the Company. The remedies provided hereunder to Stockholders requesting copies of the Stockholder List are in addition to, and shall not in any way limit, other remedies available to Stockholders under federal law, or the laws of any state.
SECTION 8.7 REPORTS. The Directors, including the Independent Directors, shall take reasonable steps to ensure that the Company shall cause to be prepared and mailed or delivered to each Stockholder as of a record date after the end of the fiscal year and each holder of other publicly held Securities of the Company within one hundred twenty (120) days after the end of the fiscal year to which it relates an annual report for each fiscal year ending after
 
25

the Initial Public Offering of its Securities which shall include: (i) financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles which are audited and reported on by independent certified public accountants; (ii) the ratio of the costs of raising capital during the period to the capital raised; (iii) the Operating Expenses of the Company, stated as a percentage of Average Invested Assets and as a percentage of its Net Income; (iv) a report from the Independent Directors that the policies being followed by the Company are in the best interests of its Stockholders and the basis for such determination; (v) separately stated, full disclosure of all material terms, factors, and circumstances surrounding any and all transactions involving the Company and any Director or any Affiliate thereof occurring in the year for which the annual report is made, and the Independent Directors shall be specifically charged with a duty to examine and comment in the report on the fairness of such transactions; and (vi) Distributions to the Stockholders for the period, identifying the source of such Distributions, and if such information is not available at the time of the Distribution, a written explanation of the relevant circumstances will accompany the Distributions (with the statement as to the source of Distributions to be sent to Stockholders not later than sixty (60) days after the end of the fiscal year in which the Distribution was made).
ARTICLE IX
LIABILITY OF STOCKHOLDERS, DIRECTORS AND AFFILIATES;
TRANSACTIONS BETWEEN AFFILIATES AND THE COMPANY
SECTION 9.1 LIMITATION OF STOCKHOLDER LIABILITY. No Stockholder shall be liable for any debt, claim, demand, judgment or obligation of any kind of, against or with respect to the Company by reason of his or her being a Stockholder, nor shall any Stockholder be subject to any personal liability whatsoever, in tort, contract or otherwise, to any Person in connection with the Company Property or the affairs of the Company by reason of his or her being a Stockholder.
SECTION 9.2 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION.
(i) The Company shall indemnify and hold harmless a Director or an officer of the Company (the “Indemnitee”) against any or all losses or liabilities reasonably incurred by the Indemnitee in connection with or by reason of any act or omission performed or omitted to be performed on behalf of the Company in such capacity, provided, that such Director or officer has determined, in good faith, that the course of conduct which caused the loss or liability was in the best interests of the Company. The Company shall not indemnify or hold harmless the Indemnitee if: (a) in the case that the Indemnitee is a Director (other than an Independent Director) or an officer, the loss or liability was the result of negligence or misconduct by the Indemnitee, or (b) in the case that the Indemnitee is an Independent Director, the loss or liability was the result of gross negligence or willful misconduct by the Indemnitee. Any indemnification of expenses or agreement to hold harmless may be paid only out of the Net Assets of the Company and no portion may be recoverable from the Stockholders.
(ii) The Company shall not provide indemnification for any loss, liability or expense arising from or out of an alleged violation of federal or state securities laws by such party unless one or more of the following conditions are met: (a) there has been a successful adjudication on the merits of each count involving alleged securities law violations as to the Indemnitee, (b) such claims have been dismissed with prejudice on the merits by a court of competent jurisdiction as to the Indemnitee; or (c) a court of competent jurisdiction approves a settlement of the claims against the Indemnitee and finds that indemnification of the settlement and the related costs should be made, and the court considering the request for indemnification has been advised of the position of the Securities and Exchange Commission and of the published position of any state securities regulatory authority in which Securities of the Company were offered or sold as to indemnification for violations of securities laws.
(iii) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the provisions of subsection (i) and (ii) above of this Section, the Company shall not indemnify or hold harmless an Indemnitee if it is established that: (a) the act or omission was material to the loss or liability and was committed in bad faith or was the result of active or deliberate dishonesty, (b) the Indemnitee actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property, or services, (c) in the case of any criminal proceeding, the Indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful, or (d) in a proceeding by or in the right of the Company, the Indemnitee shall have been adjudged to be liable to the Company.
 
26

(iv) The Directors may take such action as is necessary to carry out this Section 9.2 and are expressly empowered to adopt, approve and amend from time to time the Bylaws, resolutions or contracts implementing such provisions; provided, that any such action shall be undertaken only upon the prior approval of a majority of the Independent Directors. No amendment of this Charter or repeal of any of its provisions shall limit or eliminate the right of indemnification provided hereunder with respect to acts or omissions occurring prior to such amendment or repeal.
SECTION 9.3 PAYMENT OF EXPENSES. The Company shall pay or reimburse reasonable legal expenses and other costs incurred by a Director or an officer in advance of final disposition of a proceeding if all of the following are satisfied: (i) the proceeding relates to acts or omissions with respect to the performance of duties or services on behalf of the Company, (ii) the Indemnitee provides the Company with written affirmation of his or her good faith belief that he or she has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by the Company as authorized by Section 9.2 hereof, (iii) the legal proceeding was initiated by a third party who is not a Stockholder or, if by a Stockholder of the Company acting in his or her capacity as such, a court of competent jurisdiction approves such advancement, and (iv) the Indemnitee provides the Company with a written agreement to repay the amount paid or reimbursed by the Company, together with the applicable legal rate of interest thereon, if it is ultimately determined that the Indemnitee did not comply with the requisite standard of conduct and is not entitled to indemnification. Any indemnification payment or reimbursement of expenses will be furnished in accordance with the procedures in Section 2-418(e) of the MGCL.
SECTION 9.4 EXPRESS EXCULPATORY CLAUSES IN INSTRUMENTS. Neither the Stockholders nor the Directors, officers, employees or agents of the Company shall be liable under any written instrument creating an obligation of the Company by reason of their being Stockholders, Directors, officers, employees or agents of the Company, and all Persons shall look solely to the Company Property for the payment of any claim under or for the performance of that instrument. The omission of the foregoing exculpatory language from any instrument shall not affect the validity or enforceability of such instrument and shall not render any Stockholder, Director, officer, employee or agent liable thereunder to any third party, nor shall the Directors or any officer, employee or agent of the Company be liable to anyone as a result of such omission.
SECTION 9.5 TRANSACTIONS WITH AFFILIATES. The Company shall not engage in transactions with any Affiliates, except to the extent that each such transaction has, after disclosure of such affiliation, been approved or ratified by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Directors (including a majority of the Independent Directors) not Affiliated with the Person who is party to the transaction and:
(i) The transaction is fair and reasonable to the Company and its Stockholders.
(ii) The terms of such transaction are at least as favorable as the terms of any comparable transactions made on an arms-length basis and known to the Directors.
(iii) The total consideration is not in excess of the appraised value of the Property being acquired, if an acquisition is involved.
(iv) Payments to the Directors for services rendered in a capacity other than that as Director may only be made upon a determination that:
(a) The compensation is not in excess of their compensation paid for any comparable services; and
(b) The compensation is not greater than the charges for comparable services available from others who are competent and not Affiliated with any of the parties involved.
(v) The Company will not make loans to any Director, officer or principal of the Company or any of their Affiliates.
Transactions between the Company and its Affiliates are further subject to any express restrictions in this Charter (including Sections 5.4 and 7.7) or adopted by the Directors in the Bylaws or by resolution, and further subject to the disclosure and ratification requirements of Section 2-419 of the MGCL and other applicable law.
 
27

ARTICLE X
AMENDMENT; REORGANIZATION; MERGER, ETC.
SECTION 10.1 AMENDMENT.
(i) The Company reserves the right from time to time to make any amendment to its Charter, now or hereafter authorized by law and in accordance with applicable provisions of this Charter, including any amendment altering the terms of the contract rights, as expressly set forth in the Charter, of any shares of outstanding stock. All rights and powers conferred by the Charter on Stockholders, Directors and officers are granted subject to this reservation.
(ii) This Charter may be amended, without the necessity for concurrence by the Directors, by the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than a majority of the Equity Shares then outstanding and entitled to vote thereon, except that: (1) no amendment may be made which would change any rights with respect to any outstanding class of Securities, by reducing the amount payable thereon upon liquidation, or by diminishing or eliminating any voting rights pertaining thereto; (2) Section 10.2 hereof and this Section 10.1 shall not be amended (or any other provision of this Charter be amended or any provision of this Charter be added that would have the effect of amending such sections); (3) no term or provision of the Charter may be added, amended or repealed in any respect that would, in the determination of the Board of Directors, cause the Company not to qualify as REIT under the Code; (4) certain provisions of the Charter, including provisions relating to the removal of Directors, Independent Directors, preemptive rights of holders of stock and indemnification and limitation of liability of officers and Directors may not be amended or repealed; and (5) provisions imposing cumulative voting in the election of Directors may not be added to the Charter, without the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the Equity Shares then outstanding and entitled to vote thereon.
(iii) The Directors, by a majority vote, may amend provisions of this Charter from time to time as necessary to enable the Company to qualify as a real estate investment trust under the REIT Provisions of the Code. With the exception of the foregoing, the Directors may not amend this Charter.
(iv) An amendment to this Charter shall become effective as provided in Section 12.5.
(v) This Charter may not be amended except as provided in this Section 10.1, and upon any such amendment of this Charter in accordance with Section 10.1, holders of Equity Shares shall not be entitled to exercise any rights of an objecting stockholder provided for under Section 3-202 of the MGCL, unless the Board of Directors, upon the affirmative vote of a majority of the Board of Directors, shall determine that such rights apply.
SECTION 10.2 REORGANIZATION. Subject to the provisions of any class or series of Equity Shares at the time outstanding, the Directors shall have the power (i) to cause the organization of a corporation, association, trust or other organization to take over the Company Property and to carry on the affairs of the Company, or (ii) merge the Company into, or sell, convey and transfer the Company Property to any such corporation, association, trust or organization in exchange for Securities thereof or beneficial interests therein, and the assumption by the transferee of the liabilities of the Company, and upon the occurrence of (i) or (ii) above terminate the Company and deliver such Securities or beneficial interests ratably among the Stockholders according to the respective rights of the class or series of Equity Shares held by them; provided, however, that any such action shall have been approved, at a meeting of the Stockholders called for that purpose, by the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than a majority of the Equity Shares then outstanding and entitled to vote thereon.
SECTION 10.3 MERGER, CONSOLIDATION OR SALE OF COMPANY PROPERTY. Subject to the provisions of any class or series of Equity Shares at the time outstanding, the Board of Directors shall have the power to (i) merge the Company with or into another entity, (ii) consolidate the Company with one (1) or more other entities into a new entity; (iii) sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of the Company Property; or (iv) dissolve or liquidate the Company; provided, however, that such action shall have been approved, at a meeting of the Stockholders called for that purpose, by the affirmative vote of the holders of not less than a majority of the Equity Shares then outstanding and entitled to vote thereon. Any such transaction involving an Affiliate of the Company also must be approved by a majority of the Directors (including a majority of the Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in such transaction as fair and reasonable to the Company and on terms and conditions not less favorable to the Company than those available from unaffiliated third parties.
 
28

In connection with any proposed Roll-Up Transaction, an appraisal of all Assets shall be obtained from a competent independent appraiser. The Assets shall be appraised on a consistent basis, and the appraisal shall be based on the evaluation of all relevant information and shall indicate the value of the Assets as of a date immediately prior to the announcement of the proposed Roll-Up Transaction. The appraisal shall assume an orderly liquidation of Assets over a 12-month period. The terms of the engagement of the independent appraiser shall clearly state that the engagement is for the benefit of the Company and the Stockholders. A summary of the appraisal, indicating all material assumptions underlying the appraisal, shall be included in a report to Stockholders in connection with a proposed Roll-Up Transaction. In connection with a proposed Roll-Up Transaction, the Person sponsoring the Roll-Up Transaction shall offer to Stockholders who vote against the proposed Roll-Up Transaction the choice of:
(i) accepting the Securities of a Roll-Up Entity offered in the proposed Roll-Up Transaction; or
(ii) one of the following:
(a) remaining as Stockholders of the Company and preserving their interests therein on the same terms and conditions as existed previously; or
(b) receiving cash in an amount equal to the Stockholder’s pro rata share of the appraised value of the Net Assets of the Company.
The Company is prohibited from participating in any proposed Roll-Up Transaction:
(iii) which would result in the Stockholders having democracy rights in a Roll-Up Entity that are less than the rights provided for in Sections 8.1, 8.2, 8.4, 8.5, 8.6, 8.7 and 9.1 of this Charter;
(iv) which includes provisions that would operate as a material impediment to, or frustration of, the accumulation of shares by any purchaser of the Securities of the Roll-Up Entity (except to the minimum extent necessary to preserve the tax status of the Roll-Up Entity), or which would limit the ability of an investor to exercise the voting rights of its Securities of the Roll-Up Entity on the basis of the number of Shares held by that investor;
(v) in which investor’s rights to access of records of the Roll-Up Entity will be less than those described in Sections 8.5 and 8.6 hereof; or
(vi) in which any of the costs of the Roll-Up Transaction would be borne by the Company if the Roll-Up Transaction is not approved by the Stockholders.
ARTICLE XI
DURATION OF COMPANY
SECTION 11.1 TERMINATION UPON FAILURE TO OBTAIN LISTING. In the event that Listing does not occur on or before January 30, 2008, the Company shall immediately thereafter undertake an orderly liquidation and Sale of the Company’s Assets and will distribute any Net Sales Proceeds therefrom to Stockholders, following which the Company shall terminate and dissolve. In the event that Listing occurs on or before such date, the Company shall continue perpetually unless dissolved pursuant to the provisions contained herein or pursuant to any applicable provision of the MGCL.
SECTION 11.2 DISSOLUTION OF THE COMPANY BY STOCKHOLDER VOTE. The Company may be terminated at any time, without the necessity for concurrence by the Board of Directors, by the vote or written consent of a majority of the outstanding Equity Shares.
ARTICLE XII
MISCELLANEOUS
SECTION 12.1 GOVERNING LAW. This Charter is executed by the undersigned Directors and delivered in the State of Maryland with reference to the laws thereof, and the rights of all parties and the validity, construction and effect of every provision hereof shall be subject to and construed according to the laws of the State of Maryland without regard to conflicts of laws provisions thereof.
 
29

SECTION 12.2 RELIANCE BY THIRD PARTIES. Any certificate shall be final and conclusive as to any Persons dealing with the Company if executed by an individual who, according to the records of the Company or of any recording office in which this Charter may be recorded, appears to be the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary of the Company or a Director, and if certifying to: (i) the number or identity of Directors, officers of the Company or Stockholders; (ii) the due authorization of the execution of any document; (iii) the action or vote taken, and the existence of a quorum, at a meeting of the Directors or Stockholders; (iv) a copy of the Charter or of the Bylaws as a true and complete copy as then in force; (v) an amendment to this Charter; (vi) the dissolution of the Company; or (vii) the existence of any fact or facts which relate to the affairs of the Company. No purchaser, lender, transfer agent or other Person shall be bound to make any inquiry concerning the validity of any transaction purporting to be made on behalf of the Company by the Directors or by any duly authorized officer, employee or agent of the Company.
SECTION 12.3 PROVISIONS IN CONFLICT WITH LAW OR REGULATIONS.
(i) The provisions of this Charter are severable, and if the Board of Directors determines that any one or more of such provisions are in conflict with the REIT Provisions of the Code, or other applicable federal or state laws, the conflicting provisions shall be deemed never to have constituted a part of this Charter, even without any amendment of this Charter pursuant to Section 10.1 hereof; provided, however, that such determination by the Board of Directors shall not affect or impair any of the remaining provisions of this Charter or render invalid or improper any action taken or omitted prior to such determination. No Director shall be liable for making or failing to make such a determination.
(ii) If any provision of this Charter shall be held invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, such holding shall not in any manner affect or render invalid or unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction or any other provision of this Charter in any jurisdiction.
SECTION 12.4 CONSTRUCTION. In this Charter, unless the context otherwise requires, words used in the singular or in the plural include both the plural and singular and words denoting any gender include both genders. The title and headings of different parts are inserted for convenience and shall not affect the meaning, construction or effect of this Charter.
SECTION 12.5 RECORDATION. These Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement and any amendment hereto shall be filed for record with the State Department of Assessments and Taxation of Maryland and may also be filed or recorded in such other places as the Directors deem appropriate, but failure to file for record this Charter or any amendment hereto in any office other than in the State of Maryland shall not affect or impair the validity or effectiveness of this Charter or any amendment hereto. A restated Charter shall, upon filing, be conclusive evidence of all amendments contained therein and may thereafter be referred to in lieu of the original Charter and the various amendments thereto.
THIRD: These Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement have been approved by a majority of the Board of Directors and approved by the Stockholders of the Company as required by law.
FOURTH: The current address of the principal office of the Company in the State of Maryland and the name and address of the Company’s current registered agent are as set forth in Section 1.2 of these Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement.
FIFTH: The number of Directors of the Company and the names of those Directors currently in office are as set forth in Sections 2.1 and 2.3 of these Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement.
SIXTH: The total number of shares which the Company had authority to issue immediately prior to this amendment and restatement and has authority to issue pursuant to the foregoing amendment and restatement is 1,000,000,000, consisting of 750,000,000 Common Shares, 100,000,000 Preferred Shares and 150,000,000 Shares-in-Trust. The aggregate par value of all shares of stock having par value is $7,500,000.
SEVENTH: The undersigned President acknowledges these Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement to be the corporate act of the Company and as to all matters or facts required to be verified under oath, the undersigned President acknowledges that, to the best of his knowledge, information and belief, these matters and facts are true in all material respects and that this statement is made under the penalties for perjury.
 
30

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused these Second Articles of Amendment and Restatement to be signed in its name and on its behalf by its President, and attested by its Secretary, on this 17 th  day of April, 2007.
[SIGNATURES COMMENCE ON NEXT PAGE]
 
31

 	 	 	
WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.	
 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Donald A. Miller, CFA	
 	 	Donald A. Miller, CFA	
 	 	President	

ATTEST:	
 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	Secretary	
 
32

Exhibit 3.2
AMENDMENT NO. 4 TO BYLAWS
OF PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
(F/K/A WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.)
DATED SEPTEMBER 24, 2007
Pursuant to a Resolution adopted by the Board of Directors at the meeting of the Board of Directors held on September 24, 2007, Article II, Section 2 of the Bylaws of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (f/k/a Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc.), as previously amended by Amendment No. 1 to the Bylaws dated March 17, 1999, Amendment No. 2 to the Bylaws dated February 18, 2003, and Amendment No. 3 to the Bylaws dated July 2, 2007, is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:
Section 2. Annual Meeting. An annual meeting of the stockholders for the election of directors and the transaction of any business within the powers of the Corporation shall be held on such day during the month of December as the Board of Directors may determine; provided, however, such meeting shall not be held less than 30 days after delivery of the annual report to the stockholders. The purpose of each annual meeting of the stockholders is to elect directors of the Corporation and to transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting.

AMENDMENT NO. 3 TO BYLAWS
OF WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.
DATED JULY 2, 2007
Pursuant to a Resolution adopted by the Board of Directors at the meeting of the Board of Directors held on July 2, 2007, Article II, Section 2 of the Bylaws of Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., as amended by Amendment No. 1 to the Bylaws dated March 17, 1999, and Amendment No. 2 to the Bylaws dated February 18, 2003, is hereby amended and restated in its entirety to read as follows:
Section 2. Annual Meeting. An annual meeting of the stockholders for the election of directors and the transaction of any business within the powers of the Corporation shall be held on such day between the dates of October 15 and November 14 as the Board of Directors may determine; provided, however, such meeting shall not be held less than 30 days after delivery of the annual report to the stockholders. The purpose of each annual meeting of the stockholders is to elect directors of the Corporation and to transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting.

AMENDMENT NO. 2 TO BYLAWS
OF WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.
DATED FEBRUARY 18, 2003
Pursuant to a Resolution adopted by the Board of Directors at the Regularly Scheduled Meeting of the Board of Erectors held on February 18, 2003, Article 11, Section 2 of the Bylaws of Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc., as amended by Amendment No. 1 to the Bylaws dated March 17, 1999, is hereby amended to read as follows:
Section 2. Annual Meeting. An annual meeting of the stockholders for the election of directors and the transaction of any business within the powers of the Corporation shall be held on such day during the month of July as the Board of Directors may determine; provided, however, such meeting shall not be held less than 30 days after delivery of the annual report to the stockholders. The purpose of each annual meeting of the stockholders is to elect directors of the Corporation and to transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting.

AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO BYLAWS
OF WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.
DATED MARCH 17, 1999
Pursuant to a Resolution adopted by the Board of Directors at the Quarterly Meeting of the Board of Directors held on March 17, 1999, Article II, Section 2 of the Bylaws of Wells Real Estate Investment Trust, Inc. is hereby amended to read as follows:
Section 2. Annual Meeting. An annual meeting of the stockholders for the election of directors and the transaction of any business within the powers of the Corporation shall be held on such day during the month of June as the Board of Directors may determine; provided, however, such meeting shall not be held less than 30 days after delivery of the annual report to the stockholders. The purpose of each annual meeting of the stockholders is to elect directors of the Corporation and to transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting.

WELLS REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT TRUST, INC.
BY LAWS
ARTICLE I
OFFICES
Section 1. PRINCIPAL OFFICE. The principal office of the Corporation shall be located at such place or places as the Board of Directors may designate. The initial principal office of the Corporation shall be 3885 Holcomb Bridge Road, Norcross, Georgia 30092.
Section 2. ADDITIONAL OFFICES. The Corporation may have additional offices at such places as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine or the business of the Corporation may require.
ARTICLE II
MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS
Section 1. PLACE. All meetings of stockholders shall be held at the principal office of the Corporation or at such other place within the United States as shall be stated in the notice of the meeting.
Section 2. ANNUAL MEETING. An annual meeting of the stockholders for the election of directors and the transaction of any business within the powers of the Corporation shall be held on a date and at the time set by the Board of Directors within a reasonable period (not less than 30 days) following delivery of the annual report.
Section 3. SPECIAL MEETINGS. Special meetings of the stockholders may be called by the President, a majority of the Board of Directors or a majority of the Independent Directors (as defined in the Corporation’s Articles of Incorporation), and shall be called by the secretary of the Corporation upon the written request of the holders of shares entitled to cast not less than ten percent (10%) of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting. Such request shall state the purpose of such meeting and the matters proposed to be acted on at such meeting. Within ten days after receipt of such a written request, the secretary shall give written notice of such meeting and the purposes thereof to all stockholders, with such meeting to be held not less than 15 days nor more than 60 days after distribution of such notice. Such meeting shall be at the time and place specified in the request, and if none is specified, at a time and place convenient to stockholders.
Section 4. NOTICE. Except as provided otherwise in Section 3 of this Article II above for special meetings, not less than ten nor more than 90 days before each meeting of stockholders, the secretary shall give to each stockholder not entitled to vote who is entitled to notice of the meeting written or printed notice stating the time and place of the meeting and, in

the case of a special meeting or as otherwise may be called, either by mail or by presenting it to such stockholder personally or by leaving it at his residence or usual place of business. If mailed, such notice shall be deemed to be given when deposited in the United States mail addressed to the stockholder at his post office address as it appears on the records of the Corporation, with postage thereon prepaid.
Section 5. SCOPE OF NOTICE. Any business of the Corporation may be transacted at an annual meeting of stockholders without being specifically designated in the notice, except as otherwise set forth in Section 12(a) of this Article II and except for such business as is required by any statute to be stated in such notice. No business shall be transacted at a special meeting of stockholders except as specifically designated in the notice.
Section 6. ORGANIZATION. At every meeting of stockholders, the chairman of the board, if there be one, shall conduct the meeting or, in the case of vacancy in office or absence of the conduct the meeting in the order stated: the vice chairman of the order of rank and seniority, or a chairman chosen by the stockholders entitled to cast a majority of the votes which all stockholders present in person or by proxy are entitled to cast, shall act as chairman, and the secretary, or, in his absence, an assistant secretary, or in the absence of both the secretary and assistant secretaries, a person appointed by the chairman shall act as secretary.
Section 7. QUORUM. At any meeting of stockholders, the presence in person or by proxy of stockholders entitled to cast a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting shall constitute a quorum; but this section shall not affect any requirement under any statute or the charter of the Corporation for the vote necessary for the adoption of any measure. If, however, such quorum shall not be present at any meeting of the stockholders, the stockholders entitled to vote at such meeting, present in person or by proxy, shall have the power to adjourn the meeting from time to time to a date not more than 120 days after the original record date without notice other than announcement at the meeting. At such adjourned meeting at which a quorum shall be present, any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at the meeting as originally notified.
Section 8. VOTING. A plurality of all the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders duly called and at which a quorum is present shall be sufficient to elect a director. Each share may be voted for as many individuals as there are directors to be elected and for whose election the share is entitled to be voted. A majority of the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders duly called and at which a quorum is present shall be sufficient to approve any other matter which may properly come before the meeting, unless more than a majority of the votes cast is required by statute or by the charter of the Corporation. Unless otherwise provided in the charter, each outstanding share, regardless of class, shall be entitled to one vote on each matter submitted to a vote at a meeting of stockholders.
Section 9. PROXIES. A stockholder may vote the stock owned of record by him, either in person or by proxy executed in writing by the stockholder or by his duly authorized attorney-in-fact. Such proxy shall be filed with the secretary of the Corporation before or at the time of the meeting. No proxy shall be valid after eleven months from the date of its execution, unless otherwise provided in the proxy.
 
2

Section 10. (a) VOTING OF STOCK BY CERTAIN HOLDERS. Stock of the Corporation registered in the name of a corporation, partnership, trust or other entity, if entitled to be voted, may be voted by an officer thereof, a general partner or trustee thereof, as the case may be, or a proxy appointed by any of the foregoing individuals, unless some other person who has been appointed to vote such stock pursuant to a bylaw or a resolution of the governing body of such corporation or other entity or agreement of the partners of a partnership presents a certified copy of such bylaw, resolution or agreement, in which case such person may vote such stock. Any director or other fiduciary may vote stock registered in his name as such fiduciary, either in person or by proxy.
Shares of stock of the Corporation directly or indirectly owned by it shall not be voted at any meeting and shall not be counted in determining the total number of outstanding shares entitled to be voted at any given time, unless they are held by it in a fiduciary capacity, in which case they may be voted and shall be counted in determining the total number of outstanding shares at any given time.
The Board of Directors may adopt by resolution a procedure by which a stock holder may certify in writing to the Corporation that any shares of stock registered in the name of the stockholder are held for the account of a specified person other than the stockholder. The resolution shall set forth the class of stockholders who may make the certification, the purpose for which the certification may be made, the form of certification and the information to be contained in it; if the certification is with respect to a record date or closing of the stock transfer books, the time after the record date or closing of the stock transfer books and any other provisions with respect to the procedure which the Board of Directors considers necessary or desirable. On receipt of such certification, the person specified in the certification shall be regarded as, for the purposes set forth in the certification, the stockholder who makes the certification.
(b) Exemption From Control Share Acquisition Statute. Notwithstanding any other provision of the charter of the Corporation or these Bylaws, Title 3, Subtitle 7 of the corporations and Associations Article of the Annotated Code of Maryland (or any successor statute) shall not apply to any acquisition by any person of shares of stock of the Corporation. This section may be repealed, in whole or in part, at any time, whether before or after an acquisition of control shares and, upon such repeal, may, to the extent provided by any successor bylaw, apply to any prior or subsequent control share acquisition.
Section 11. INSPECTORS. At any meeting of stockholders, the chairman of the meeting may appoint one or more persons as inspectors for such meeting. Such inspectors shall ascertain and report the number of shares represented at the meeting based upon their determination of the validity and effect of proxies, count all votes, report the results and perform such other acts as are proper to conduct the election and voting with impartiality and fairness to all the stockholders.
Each report of an inspector shall be in writing and signed by him or by a majority of them if there is more than one inspector acting at such meeting. If there is more than one inspector, the
 
3

report of a majority shall be the report of the inspectors. The report of the inspector or inspectors on the number of shares represented at the meeting and the results of the voting shall be prima—facie evidence thereof.
Section 12. NOMINATIONS AND STOCKHOLDER BUSINESS.
(a) Annual Meetings of Stockholders.
(1) Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors and the proposal of business to be considered by the stockholders may be made at an annual meeting of stockholders (i) pursuant to the Corporation’s notice of meeting, (ii) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or (iii) by any stockholder of the Corporation who was a stockholder of record both at the time of giving of notice provided for in this Section 12(a) and at the time of the annual meeting of stockholders, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who complied with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 12(a).
(2) For nominations or other business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder pursuant to clause (iii) or paragraph (a)(1) of this Section 12, the stockholder must be given timely notice thereof in writing to the secretary of the Corporation. To be timely, a stockholder’s notice shall be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than 60 days nor more than 90 days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year’s annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days or delayed by more than 60 days from such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered not earlier than the 90/th/ day prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 60/th/ day prior to such annual meeting or the tenth day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made. Such stockholder’s notice shall set forth (i) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election or reelection as a director all information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”) (including such person’s written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected); (ii) as to any other business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting, a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting, the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting and any material interest in such business of such stockholder and of the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made; and (iii) as to the stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made, (x) the name and address of such stockholder, as they appear on the Corporation’s books, and of such beneficial owner and (y) the number of shares of each class of stock of the Corporation which are owned beneficially and of record by such stockholder and such beneficial owner.
(3) Notwithstanding anything in the second sentence of paragraph (a)(2) of this Section 12 to the contrary, in the event that the number of directors to be elected to the Board of Directors is increased and there is no public announcement naming all of the nominees for director or specifying the size of the increased Board of Directors made by the Corporation at lease 70 days prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year’s annual meeting, a stockholder’s
 
4

notice required by this Section 12(a) shall also be considered timely, but only with respect to nominees for any new positions created by such increase, if it shall be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation no later than the close of business on the tenth day following the day on which such public announcement is first may be the Corporation.
(b) Special Meetings of Stockholders. Only such business shall be conducted at a special meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting pursuant to the Corporation’s notice of meeting. Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors may be made at a special meeting of stockholders at which directors are to be elected (i) pursuant to the Corporation’s notice of meeting, (ii) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or (iii) provided that the Board of Directors has determined that directors shall be elected at such special meeting, by any stockholder of the Corporation who is a stockholder of record both at the time of giving of notice provided for in this Section 12(b) at the time of the special meeting, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who complied with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 12(b). In the event the Corporation calls a special meeting of stockholders for the purpose of electing one or more directors to the Board of Directors, any such stockholder may nominate a person or persons (as the case may be) for election to such position as specified in the Corporation’s notice of meeting, if the stockholder’s notice containing the information required by paragraph (a)(2) of this Section 12 shall be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not earlier than the 90/th/ day prior to such special meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 60/th/ day prior to such special meeting or the tenth day following the day on which public announcement is first made of the date of the special meeting and of the nominees proposed by the Board of Directors to be elected at such meeting.
(c) General. (1) Only such persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 12 shall be eligible to serve as directors and only such business shall be conducted at a meeting of stockholder as shall have been brought before the meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 12. The presiding officer of the meeting shall have the power and duty to determine whether a nomination or any business proposed to be brought before the meeting was made in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 12 and, if any Section 12, to declare that such defective nomination or proposal be disregarded.
(2) For purposes of this Section 12, “public announcement” shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or comparable news service or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
(3) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 12, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of state law and of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder with respect to the matters set forth in this Section 12. Nothing in this Sections 12 shall be deemed to affect any rights of stockholders to request inclusion of proposals in the Corporation’s proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act.
 
5

Section 13. VOTING BY BALLOT. Voting on any question or in any election may be viva voce unless the presiding officer shall order or any stockholder shall demand that voting be by ballot.
ARTICLE III
DIRECTORS
Section 1. GENERAL POWERS. The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed under the direction of its Board of Directors.
Section 2. NUMBER, TENURE AND QUALIFICATIONS. At any regular meeting or at any special meeting called for that purpose, a majority of the entire Board of Directors may establish, increase or decrease the number of directors, provided that the number thereof shall never be less than the minimum number required by the Maryland General Corporation Law, nor more than 15, and further provided that the tenure of office of a director shall not be affected by any decrease in the number of directors.
Section 3. ANNUAL AND REGULAR MEETINGS. An annual meeting of the Board of Directors shall be held immediately after and at the same place as the annual meeting of stockholders, no notice other than this Bylaw being necessary. The Board of Directors may provide, by resolution, the time and place, either within or without the State of Maryland, for the holding of regular meetings of the Board of Directors without other notice than such resolution.
Section 4. SPECIAL MEETINGS. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by or at the request of the chairman of the board, president or by a majority of the directors then in office. The person or persons authorized to call special meetings of the Board of Directors may fix any place, either within or without the State of Maryland, as the place for holding any special meeting of the Board of Directors called by them.
Section 5. NOTICE. Notice of any special meeting of the Board of Directors shall be delivered personally or by telephone, facsimile transmission, United States mail or courier to each director at his business or residence address. Notice by personal delivery, by telephone or a facsimile transmission shall be given at lease two days prior to the meeting. Notice by mail shall be given at least five days prior to the meeting and shall be deemed to be given when deposited in the United States mail properly addressed, with postage thereon prepaid. Telephone notice shall be deemed to be given when the director is personally given such notice in a telephone call to which he is a party. Facsimile transmission notice shall be deemed to be given upon completion of the transmission of the message to the number given to the Corporation by the director and receipt of a completed answer-back indicating receipt. Neither the business to be transacted at, nor the purpose of, any annual, regular or special meeting of the Board of Directors need be stated in the notice, unless specifically required by statute or these Bylaws.
Section 6. QUORUM. A majority of the directors shall constitute a quorum for transaction of business at any meeting of the Board of Directors, provided that, if less than a majority of such directors are present at said meeting, a majority of the directors present may
 
6

adjourn the meeting from time to time without further notice and provided further that if, pursuant to the charter of the Corporation or these Bylaws, the vote of a majority of a particular group of directors is required for action, a quorum must also include a majority of such group.
The directors present at a meeting which has been duly called and convened may continue to transact business until adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough directors to leave less than a quorum.
Section 7. VOTING. (a) The action of the majority of the directors present at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the action of the Board of Directors, unless the concurrence of a greater proportion is required for such action by applicable statute.
(b) Any action pertaining to any transaction in which the Corporation is purchasing, selling, leasing or mortgaging any real estate asset, making a joint venture investment or engaging in any other transaction in which an advisor, director or officer of the Corporation, any affiliated lessee or affiliated contract manager of any property of the Corporation or any affiliate of the foregoing, has any direct or indirect interest other than as a result of their status as a director, officer or stockholder of the Corporation, shall be approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Independent Directors (as defined in the Corporation’s Articles of Incorporation), even if the Independent Directors constitute less than a quorum.
Section 8. TELEPHONE MEETINGS. Directors may participate in a meeting by means of a conference telephone or similar communications equipment if all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other at the same time. Participation in a meeting by these means shall constitute presence in person at the meeting.
Section 9. INFORMAL ACTION BY DIRECTORS. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors may be taken without a meeting, if a consent in writing to such action is signed by each director and such written consent is filed with the minutes of proceedings of the Board of Directors.
Section 10. VACANCIES. If for any reason any or all the directors cease to be directors, such event shall not terminate the Corporation or affect these Bylaws or the powers of the remaining directors hereunder (even if fewer than three directors remained). Any vacancy on the Board of Directors for any cause other than an increase in the number of directors shall be filled by a majority of the remaining directors, although such majority is less than a quorum. Any vacancy in the number of directors created by an increase in the number of directors may be filled by a majority vote of the entire Board of Directors. The newly-created or eliminated directorships resulting from any increase or decrease shall be apportioned by the Board of Directors among the three classes of directorships as provided in the Corporation’s charter so as to keep the number of directors in each class as nearly equal as possible. Any individual so elected as director shall hold office until the next annual meeting of stockholders and until his successor is elected and qualifies.
Section 11. COMPENSATION. Directors shall not receive any stated salary for their services as directors but, by resolution of the Board of Directors, may receive fixed sums per
 
7

year and/or per meeting and/or per visit to real property or other facilities owned or leased by the Corporation and for any service or activity they performed or engaged in as directors. Directors may be reimbursed for expenses of attendance, if any, at each annual, regular or special meeting of the Board of Directors or of any committee thereof and for their expenses, if any, in connection with each property visit and other service or activity they performed or engaged in as directors; but nothing herein contained shall be construed to preclude any directors from serving the Corporation in any other capacity and receiving compensation therefor.
Section 12. LOSS OF DEPOSITS. No director shall be liable for any loss which may occur by reason of the failure of the bank, trust company, savings and loan association, or other institution with whom monies or stock have been deposited.
Section 13. SURETY BONDS. Unless required by law, no director shall be obligated to give any bond or surety or other security for the performance of any of his duties.
Section 14. RELIANCE. Each director, officer, employee and agent of the Corporation shall, in the performance of his duties with respect to the Corporation, be fully justified and protected with regard to any act or failure to act in reliance in good faith upon the books of account or other records of the Corporation, upon an opinion of counsel or upon reports made to the Corporation by any of its officers or employees or by the adviser, accountants, appraisers or other experts or consultants selected by the Board of Directors or officers of the Corporation, regardless of whether such counsel or expert may also be a director.
Section 15. CERTAIN RIGHTS OF DIRECTORS, OFFICERS, EMPLOYEES AND AGENTS. The directors shall have no responsibility to devote their full time to the affairs of the Corporation. Any director or officer, employee or agent of the Corporation. Any director or officer, employee or agent of the Corporation, in his personal capacity or in a capacity as an affiliate, employee, or agent of any other person, or otherwise, may have business interests and engage in business activities similar to or in addition to or in competition with those of or relating to the Corporation.
ARTICLE IV
COMMITTEES
Section 1. NUMBER, TENURE AND QUALIFICATIONS. The Board of Directors may appoint from among its members an Executive Committee, an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, a Leasing Committee, a Nominating Committee and other committees, composed of two or more directors, to serve at the pleasure of the Board of Directors. The members of the Audit Committee and Compensation Committee shall at all times consist solely of Independent Directors.
Section 2. POWERS. The Board of Directors may delegate to committees appointed under Section 1 of this Article any of the powers of the Board of Directors, except as prohibited by law.
 
8

Section 3. MEETINGS. Notice of committee meetings shall be given in the same manner as notice for special meetings of the Board of Directors. A majority of the members of the committee shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the committee. The act of a majority of the committee members present at a meeting shall be the act of such committee. The Board of Directors may designate a chairman of any committee, and such chairman or any two members of any committee may fix the time and place of its meeting unless the Board shall otherwise provide. In the absence of any member of any such committee, the members thereof present at any meeting, whether or not they constitute a quorum, may appoint another director to act in the place of such absent member. Each committee shall keep minutes of its proceedings.
Section 4. TELEPHONE MEETINGS. Members of a committee of the Board of Directors may participate in a meeting by means of a conference telephone or similar communications equipment if all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other at the same time. Participation in a meeting by these means shall constitute presence in person at the meeting.
Section 5. INFORMAL ACTION BY COMMITTEES. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of a committee of the Board of Directors may be taken without a meeting, if a consent in writing to such action is signed by each member of the committee and such written consent is filed with the minutes of proceedings of such committee.
Section 6. VACANCIES. Subject to the provisions hereof, the Board of Directors shall have the power at any time to change the membership of any committee, to fill all vacancies, to designate alternate members to replace any absent or disqualified member or to dissolve any such committee.
ARTICLE V
OFFICERS
Section 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS. The officers of the Corporation shall be appointed by the Board of Directors, and shall include a President, a Treasurer and a Secretary, and any other officers as determined by the Board of Directors. Such officers may include a Chairman of the Board, a President, a Chief Executive Officer, a Chief Operating Officer, a Chief Financial Officer, one or more Vice Presidents, one or more Assistant Treasurers, a Secretary, and/or one or more Assistant Secretaries. In addition, the Board of Directors may from time to time appoint such other officers with such powers and duties as they shall deem necessary or desirable. The officers of the Corporation shall be elected annually by the Board of Directors at the first meeting of the Board of Directors held after each annual meeting of stockholders, except that the chief executive officer may appoint one or more vice presidents, assistant secretaries and assistant treasurers. If the election of officers shall not be held at such meeting, such election shall be held as soon thereafter as may be convenient. Each officer shall hold office until his successor is elected and qualifies or until his death, resignation or removal in the manner hereinafter provided. Any two or more offices may be held by the same person. In
 
9

its discretion, the Board of Directors may leave unfilled any office except that of President, Treasurer and Secretary. Election of an officer or agent shall not itself create contract rights between the Corporation and such officer or agent.
Section 2. REMOVAL AND RESIGNATION. Any officer or agent of the Corporation may be removed by the Board of Directors if in its judgment the best interests of the Corporation would be served thereby, but such removal shall be without prejudice to the contract rights, if any, of the person so removed. Any officer of the Corporation may resign at any time by giving written notice of his resignation to the Board of Directors, the chairman of the board, the president or the secretary. Any resignation shall take effect at any time subsequent to the time specified therein, immediately upon its receipt. The acceptance of a resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective unless otherwise stated in the resignation. Such resignation shall be without prejudice to the contract rights, if any, of the Corporation.
Section 3. VACANCIES. A vacancy in any office may be filled by the Board of Directors for the balance of the term.
Section 4. CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER. The Board of Directors may designate a chief executive officer. In the absence of such designation, the chairman of the board shall be the chief executive officer of the Corporation. The chief executive officer shall have general responsibility for implementation of the policies of the Corporation, as determined by the Board of Directors, and for the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation.
Section 5. CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER. The Board of Directors may designate a chief operating officer. The chief operating officer shall have the responsibilities and duties as set forth by the Board of Directors or the chief executive officer.
Section 6. CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER. The Board of Directors may designate a chief financial officer. The chief financial officer shall have the responsibilities and duties as set forth by the Board of Directors or the chief executive officer.
Section 7. CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD. The Board of Directors shall designate a chairman of the board. The chairman of the board shall preside over the meetings of the Board of Directors and of the stockholders at which he shall be present. The chairman of the board shall perform such other duties as may be assigned to him or them by the Board of Directors.
Section 8. PRESIDENT. The president or chief executive officer, as the case may be, shall in general supervise and control all of the business and affairs of the Corporation. In the absence of a designation of a chief operating officer by the Board of Directors, the president shall be the chief operating officer. He may execute any deed, mortgage, bond, contract or other instrument, except in cases where the execution thereof shall be expressly delegated by the Board of Directors or by these Bylaws to some other officer or agent of the Corporation or shall be required by law to be otherwise executed; and in general shall perform all duties incident to the office of president and such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors from time to time.
 
10

Section 9. VICE PRESIDENTS. In the absence of the president or in the event of a vacancy in such office, the vice president (or in the event there be more than one vice president, the vice presidents in the order designated at the time of their election or, in the absence of any designation, then in the order of their election) shall perform the duties of the president and when so acting shall have all the powers of and be subject to all the restrictions upon the president; and shall perform such other duties as from time to time may be assigned to him by the president or by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may designate one or more vice presidents as executive vice president or as vice president for particular areas of responsibility.
Section 10. SECRETARY. The secretary shall (a) keep the minutes of the proceedings of the stockholders, the Board of Directors and committees of the Board of Directors in one or more books provided for that purpose; (b) see that all notices are duly given in accordance with the provisions of these Bylaws or as required by law; (c) be custodian of the corporate records and of the seal of the Corporation; (d) keep a register of the post office address of each stockholder which shall be furnished to the secretary by such stockholder; (e) have general charge of the share transfer books of the Corporation; and (f) in general perform such other duties as from time to time may be assigned to him by the chief executive officer, the present or by the Board of Directors.
Section 11. TREASURER. The treasurer shall have the custody of the funds and securities of the Corporation and shall keep full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the Corporation and shall deposit all moneys and other valuable effects in the name and to the credit of the Corporation in such depositories as may be designated by the Board of Directors. In the absence of a designation of a chief financial officer by the Board of Directors, the treasurer shall be the chief financial officer of the Corporation.
The treasurer shall disburse the funds of the Corporation as may be ordered by the Board of Directors, taking proper vouchers for such disbursements, and shall render to the president and Board of Directors, at the regular meetings of the Board of Directors or whenever it may so require, an account of all his transactions as treasurer and of the financial condition of the Corporation.
If required by the Board of Directors, the treasurer shall give the Corporation a bond in such sum and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the Board of Directors for the faithful performance of the duties of his office and for the restoration to the Corporation, in case of his death, resignation, retirement or removal from office, of all books, papers, vouchers, monies and other property of whatever kind in his possession or under his control belonging to the Corporation.
Section 12. ASSISTANT SECRETARIES AND ASSISTANT TREASURERS. The assistant secretaries and assistance treasurers, in general, shall perform such duties as shall be assigned to them by the secretary or treasurer, respectively, or by the president or the Board of Directors. The assistant treasurers shall, if required by the Board of Directors, give bonds for the faithful performance of their duties in such sums and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the Board of Directors.
 
11

Section 13. SALARIES. The salaries and other compensation of the officers shall be fixed from time to time by the Board of Directors and no officer shall be prevented from receiving such salary or other compensation by reason of the fact that he is also a director.
ARTICLE VI
CONTRACTS, LOANS, CHECKS AND DEPOSITS
Section 1. CONTRACTS. The Board of Directors may authorize any officer or agent to enter into any contract or to execute and deliver any instrument in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation and such authority may be general or confined to specific instances. Any agreement, deed, mortgage, lease or other document executed by one or more of the directors or by an authorized person shall be valid and binding upon the Board of Directors and upon the Corporation when authorized or ratified by action of the Board of Directors.
Section 2. CHECKS AND DRAFTS. All checks, drafts or other orders for the payment of money, notes or other evidences of indebtedness issued in the name of the Corporation shall be signed by such officer or agent of the Corporation in such manner as shall from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors.
Section 3. DEPOSITS. All funds of the Corporation not otherwise employed shall be deposited from time to time to the credit of the Corporation in such banks, trust companies or other depositories as the Board of Directors may designate.
ARTICLE VII
STOCK
Section 1. CERTIFICATES. If the Board of Directors of the Company determines to issue certificates to evidence ownership of shares of the stock of the Company, each stockholder shall be entitled to a certificate or certificates which shall represent and certify the number of shares of each class of stock held by him in the Corporation. Each certificate shall be signed by the chief executive officer, the president or a vice president and countersigned by the secretary or an assistant secretary or the treasurer or an assistant treasurer and may be sealed with the seal, if any, of the Corporation. The signatures may be either manual or facsimile. Certificates shall be consecutively numbered; and if the Corporation shall, from time to time, issue several classes of stock, each class may have its own number series. Each certificate representing shares which are preferred or limited as to their dividends or voting powers, which are preferred or limited as to their dividends or as to their allocable portion of the assets upon liquidation or which are redeemable at the option of the Corporation, shall have a statement of such restriction, limitation, preference or redemption provision, or a summary thereof, plainly stated on the certificate. If the Corporation has authority to issue stock of more than one class, the certificate shall contain on the face or back a full statement or summary of the designations and any preferences, conversion and other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends and other distributions, qualifications and terms and conditions of redemption of each class of stock and, if the Corporation is authorized to issue any preferred or special class in series, the differences in the
 
12

relative rights and preferences between the shares of each series to the extent they have been set and the authority of the Board of Directors to set the relative rights and preferences of subsequent series. In lieu of such statement or summary, the certificate may state that the Corporation will furnish a full statement of such information to any stockholder upon request and without charge. If any class of stock is restricted by the Corporation as to transferability, the certificate shall contain a full statement of the restriction or state that the Corporation will furnish information about the restrictions to the stockholder on request and without charge.
Section 2. TRANSFERS. Upon surrender to the Corporation or the transfer agent of the Corporation of a stock certificate duly endorsed or accompanied by proper evidence of succession, assignment or authority to transfer, the Corporation shall issue a new certificate to the person entitled thereto, cancel the old certificate and record the transaction upon its books.
The Corporation shall be entitled to treat the holder of record of any share of stock as the holder in fact thereof and, accordingly, shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or on the part of any other person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof, except as otherwise provided by the laws of the State of Maryland.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, transfers of shares of any class of stock will be subject in all respects to the charter of the Corporation and all of the terms and conditions contained therein.
Section 3. REPLACEMENT CERTIFICATE. Any officer designated by the Board of Directors may direct a new certificate to be issued in place of any certificate previously issued by the Corporation alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the person claiming the certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed. When authorizing the issuance of a new certificate, an officer designated by the Board of Directors may, in his discretion and as a condition precedent to the issuance thereof, require the owner of such lost, stolen or destroyed certificate or the owner’s legal representative to advertise the same in such manner as he shall require and/or to give bond, with sufficient surety, to the Corporation to indemnify it against any loss or claim which may arise as a result of the issuance of a new certificate.
Section 4. CLOSING OF TRANSFER BOOKS OR FIXING OF RECORD DATE. The Board of Directors may set, in advance, a record date for the purpose of determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of stockholders or determining stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or the allotment of any other rights, or in order to make a determination of stockholders for any other proper purpose. Such date, in any case, shall not be prior to the close of business on the day the record date is fixed and shall be not more than 90 days and, in the case of a meeting of stockholders, not less than ten days, before the date on which the meeting or particular action requiring such determination of stockholders of record is to be held or taken.
In lieu of fixing a record date, the Board of Directors may provide that the stock transfer books shall be closed for stated period but not longer than 20 days. If the stock transfer books
 
13

are closed for the purpose of determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders, such books shall be closed for at least ten days before the date of such meeting.
If no record date is fixed and stock transfer books are not closed for the determination of stockholders, (a) the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day on which the notice of meeting is mailed or the 30/th/ day before the meeting, whichever is the closer date to the meeting; and (b) the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to receive payment of a dividend or an allotment of any other rights shall be the close of business on the day on which the resolution of the directors, declaring the divided or allotment of rights, is adopted.
When a determination of stockholders entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders has been made as provided in this section, such determination has been made as provided in this section, such determination shall apply to any adjournment thereof, except when (i) the determination has been made through the closing of the transfer books and the stated period of closing has expired or (ii) the meeting is adjourned to a date more than 120 days after the record date fixed for the original meeting, in either of which case a new record date shall be determined as set forth herein.
Section 5. STOCK LEDGER. The Corporation shall maintain at its principal office or at the office of its counsel, accountants or transfer agent, an original or duplicate share ledger containing the name and address of each stockholder and the number of shares of each class held by such stockholder.
Section 6. FRACTIONAL STOCK; ISSUANCE OF UNITS. The Board of Directors may issue fractional stock or provide for the issuance of scrip, all on such terms and under such conditions as they may determine. Notwithstanding any other provision of the charter or these Bylaws, the Board of Directors may issue units consisting of different securities of the Corporation. Any security issued in a unit shall have the same characteristics as any identical securities issued by the Corporation, except that the Board of Directors may provide that for a specified period securities of the Corporation issued in such unit may be transferred on the books of the Corporation only in such unit
ARTICLE VIII
ACCOUNTING YEAR
The Board of Directors shall have the power, from time to time, to fix the fiscal year of the Corporation by a duly adopted resolution.
 
14

ARTICLE IX
DISTRIBUTIONS
Section 1. AUTHORIZATION. Dividends and other distributions upon the stock of the Corporation may be authorized and declared by the Board of Directors, subject to the provisions of law and the charter of the Corporation. Dividends and other distributions may be paid in cash, property or stock of the Corporation, subject to the provisions of law and the charter.
Section 2. CONTINGENCIES. Before payment of any dividends or other distributions, there may be set aside out of any assets of the Corporation available for dividends or other distributions such sum or sums as the Board of Directors may from time to time, in its absolute discretion, think proper as a reserve fund for contingencies, for equalizing any property of the Corporation or for such other purpose as the Board of Directors shall determine to be in the best interest of the Corporation, and the Board of Directors may modify or abolish any such reserve in the manner in which it was created.
ARTICLE X
INVESTMENT POLICY
Subject to the provisions of the charter of the Corporation, the Board of Directors may from time to time adopt, amend, revise or terminate any policy or policies with respect to investments by the Corporation as it shall deem appropriate in its sole discretion.
ARTICLE XI
SEAL
Section 1. SEAL. The Board of Directors may authorize the adoption of a seal by the Corporation. The seal shall contain the name of the Corporation and the year of its incorporation and the words “Incorporated Maryland.” The Board of Directors may authorize one or more duplicate seals and provide for the custody thereof.
Section 2. AFFIXING SEAL. Whenever the Corporation is permitted or required to affix its seal to a document, it shall be sufficient to meet the requirements of any law, rule or regulation relating to a seal to place the word “(SEAL)” adjacent to the signature of the person authorized to execute the document on behalf of the Corporation.
ARTICLE XII
WAIVER OF NOTICE
Whenever any notice is required to be given pursuant to the charter of the Corporation or these Bylaws or pursuant to applicable law, a waiver thereof in writing, signed by the person or persons entitled to such notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed
 
15

equivalent to the giving of such notice. Neither the business to be transacted at nor the purpose of any meeting need be set forth in the waiver of notice, unless specifically required by statute. The attendance of any person at any meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except where such person attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting to the transaction of any business on the ground that the meeting is not lawfully called or convened.
ARTICLE XIII
AMENDMENT OF BYLAWS
The Board of Directors shall have the exclusive power to adopt, alter or repeal any provision of these Bylaws and to make new Bylaws.
 
16

Exhibit 14.1
PIEDMONT OFFICE REALTY TRUST, INC.
CODE OF BUSINESS CONDUCT AND ETHICS
Amended as of November 7, 2007
 
 	I.	Covered Persons/Purpose of the Code	
This Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (the “Code”) for Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (the “Company”) applies to (i) employees of the Company, (ii) officers of the Company, and (iii) all members of its Board of Directors, (collectively, the “Covered Persons” and each a “Covered Person”) for the purpose of promoting:
 
 	•	 	honest and ethical conduct, including the ethical handling of actual or apparent conflicts of interest between personal and professional relationships;	
 
 	•	 	full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure in reports and documents that a registrant files with, or submits to, the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) and in other public communications made by the Company;	
 
 	•	 	compliance with applicable laws and governmental rules and regulations;	
 
 	•	 	the prompt internal reporting of violations of the Code to an appropriate person or persons identified in the Code; and	
 
 	•	 	accountability for adherence to the Code.	
 
 	II.	Conflicts of Interest	
Covered Persons should be scrupulous in avoiding conflicts of interest with regard to the interests of the Company. A “conflict of interest” occurs when a Covered Person’s private interest interferes in any material respect with the interests of, or his service to, the Company. For example, a conflict of interest would arise if a Covered Person, or a member of his or her family, receives improper personal benefits as a result of his or her position with the Company.
The following list provides examples of prohibited conflicts of interest under this Code, but Covered Persons should keep in mind that these examples are not exhaustive. Each Covered Person must:
 
 	•	 	not use his personal influence or personal relationships improperly to influence business decisions or financial reporting by the Company whereby the Covered Person would benefit personally to the detriment of the Company;	
 
 	•	 	not cause the Company to take action, or fail to take action, for the individual personal benefit of the Covered Person to the detriment of the Company;	
 
 	•	 	report at least annually any affiliations or other relationships related to conflicts of interest; and	
 
 	•	 	not engage in competition with the Company.	

The overarching principle is that the personal interest of a Covered Person should not be placed improperly before the interest of the Company. Additionally, federal securities laws now prohibit personal loans to directors and executive officers by the Company.
In order to avoid situations in which a conflict of interest involving a Covered Person may result in an improper benefit, all transactions involving a conflict of interest must be approved by a majority of the Board of Directors (including a majority of the Independent Directors) not otherwise interested in the transaction as fair and reasonable to the Company and on terms not less favorable to the Company than those available from unaffiliated third parties. Conflicts of interest may not always be clear-cut, so if an employee, officer or director has a question, he or she shall promptly bring it to the attention of the Chairman of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company. Examples of potential conflicts of interest include:
 
 	•	 	service as a director on the board of any other business organization;	
 
 	•	 	the receipt of non-nominal gifts;	
 
 	•	 	the receipt of entertainment from any company with which the Company has current or prospective business dealings, including investments in such companies, unless such entertainment is business-related, reasonable in cost, appropriate as to time and place, and not so frequent as to raise any questions of impropriety; or	
 
 	•	 	any ownership interest in, or any consulting or employment relationship with, any of the Company’s unaffiliated service providers.	
The Company encourages civic, charitable, educational and political activities as long as they do not interfere with the performance of the duties of an employee, officer or director of the Company. Each employee, officer or director shall contact the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors before agreeing to participate in any civic or political activities that is likely to unduly interfere with the performance of his or her duties as an employee, officer or director of the Company.
 
 	III.	Corporate Opportunities	
Covered Persons owe a duty to the Company to advance the Company’s legitimate interests when the opportunity to do so arises. Covered Persons are prohibited from (a) taking for themselves personally opportunities that are discovered through the use of corporate property, information or position; (b) using corporate property, information or position for personal gain; and (c) competing with the Company.
 
 	IV.	Confidentiality	
Covered Persons shall maintain the confidentiality of confidential information entrusted to them by the Company or parties with which the Company transacts business, except when disclosure is authorized by the Chairman of the Audit Committee or required by laws, regulations or legal proceedings. Whenever feasible, Covered Persons should consult with the Compliance Officer or the Chairman of the Audit Committee if they believe they have a legal obligation to disclose confidential information. Confidential information includes all non-public
 
2

information, and all other information the disclosure of which might be harmful to the Company or parties with which the Company transacts business, including, without limitation, information that could (i) be of use to competitors of the Company, (ii) have an adverse effect on the Company’s business relationships or otherwise adversely affect the reputation or perception of the Company in the business, financial, investment or real estate community, (iii) impair the value of any of the Company’s assets, or (iv) expose the Company to legal claims, regulatory actions or other forms of liability. Covered Persons shall not share confidential information with anyone outside of the Company, including family and friends who do not need to know the information to carry out their duties to the Company. Covered Persons remain under an obligation to keep all information confidential even if their relationship with the Company ends. All public and media communications involving the Company shall be handled exclusively by the President of the Company.
All reports and records prepared or maintained pursuant to this Code will be considered confidential and shall be maintained and protected accordingly. Except as otherwise required by law or regulation or this Code, such matters shall not be disclosed to anyone other than the Board, the Audit Committee and legal advisers.
 
 	V.	Recordkeeping	
All of the Company’s books, records, accounts and financial statements must be maintained in reasonable detail, must appropriately reflect the Company’s transactions and must conform both to applicable legal requirements and to the Company’s system of internal controls. Unrecorded or “off the books” funds or assets should not be maintained unless permitted by applicable law or regulation and authorized by the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors. Records should always be retained or destroyed according to the Company’s record retention policies.
 
 	VI.	Fair Dealing	
Each Covered Person shall deal fairly with the Company’s customers, suppliers, competitors, officers and employees. No Covered Person should take unfair advantage of anyone through manipulation, concealment, abuse of privileged information, misrepresentation of material facts or any other unfair dealing or practice. We seek competitive advantages through superior client service, never through unethical or illegal business practices. Stealing proprietary information, possessing trade secret information that was obtained without the owner’s consent, or inducing such disclosures by past or present employees of other companies is prohibited. Covered Persons must disclose, prior to or at their time of hire, the existence of any employment agreement, non-compete or non-solicitation agreement, confidentiality agreement or similar agreement with a former employer that may in any way restrict or prohibit the performance of any duties or responsibilities of their positions with the Company. Copies of such agreements should be provided to the President of the Company to permit evaluation of the agreement in light of the Covered Person’s position. In no event shall a Covered Person use any trade secrets, proprietary information or other similar property, acquired in the course of his or her employment with another employer, in the performance of his or her duties for or on behalf of the Company. Whenever the ethical or legal requirements of a situation are unclear, Covered Persons should contact their supervisor or the Compliance Officer.
 
3

 	VII.	Protection and Proper Use of Company Assets	
All Covered Persons shall protect the Company’s assets and ensure their efficient and proper use. Theft, carelessness, and waste have a direct impact on the Company’s profitability. All assets of the Company should be used for legitimate business purposes. The Company’s assets may not be used for personal benefit, sold, loaned, given away or disposed of without proper authorization. Permitting the Company property to be damaged, lost or used in an unauthorized manner is strictly prohibited. Covered Persons shall not use corporate or other official stationary for personal purposes.
 
 	VIII.	Foreign Corrupt Practices Act	
The United States Foreign Corrupt Practices Act prohibits giving anything of value, directly or indirectly, to foreign government officials or foreign political candidates in order to obtain, retain or direct business. Accordingly, corporate funds, property or anything of value may not be, directly or indirectly, offered or given by a Covered Person or an agent acting on his/her behalf, to a foreign official, foreign political party or official thereof or any candidate for a foreign political office for the purpose of influencing any act or decision of such foreign person or inducing such person to use his influence or in order to assist in obtaining or retaining business for, or directing business to, any person.
Covered Persons are also prohibited from offering or paying anything of value to any foreign person if it is known or it should have been known that all or part of such payment will be used for the above-described prohibited actions. This provision includes situations when intermediaries, such as affiliates or agents, are used to channel payoffs to foreign officials.
 
 	IX.	Disclosure and Compliance	
Each Covered Person shall be required to:
 
 	•	 	familiarize himself with the disclosure requirements generally applicable to the Company;	
 
 	•	 	not knowingly misrepresent, or cause others to misrepresent, facts about the Company to others, whether within or outside the Company, including to the Company’s directors and auditors, and to governmental regulators and self-regulatory organizations;	
 
 	•	 	to the extent appropriate within his or her area of responsibility, consult with other officers and employees of the Company with the goal of promoting full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable disclosure in the reports and documents the Company files with, or submits to, the SEC and in other public communications made by the Company;	
 
 	•	 	promote compliance with the standards and restrictions imposed by applicable laws, rules and regulations; and	
 
 	•	 	comply with the Company’s insider trading policy.	
 
4

 	X.	Accountability	
Each officer, director and regional manager must:
 
 	•	 	upon adoption of the Code (or thereafter as applicable, upon becoming a Covered Person), affirm in writing to the Board that he or she has received, read, and understands the Code; and	
 
 	•	 	annually thereafter affirm to the Board that he or she has complied with the requirements of the Code.	
Each Covered Person must:
 
 	•	 	not retaliate against any other Covered Person or any employee of the Company for reports of potential violations that are made in good faith; and	
 
 	•	 	notify the Chairman of the Audit Committee or the Compliance Officer promptly if he or she knows of any material violation of this Code.	
 
 	XI.	Accounting Complaints	
The Company’s policy is to comply with all applicable financial reporting and accounting regulations applicable to the Company. If any Covered Person of the Company has concerns or complaints regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters (including, but not limited to, knowingly providing any false or misleading representation to an auditor) which in any way affects the Company, then he or she is encouraged to submit those concerns or complaints (anonymously, confidentially or otherwise) to the Chairman of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors in accordance with the Whistleblower Policy of the Company.
 
 	XII.	Reporting any Illegal or Unethical Behavior	
Covered Persons are encouraged to talk to officers or directors about observed illegal or unethical behavior and, when in doubt, about the best course of action in a particular situation. Employees, officers and directors who are concerned that violations of this Code have occurred or may occur or that other illegal or unethical conduct by other employees, officers or directors of the Company has occurred or may occur should contact (anonymously, confidentially or otherwise) the Compliance Officer of the Code or the Chairman of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors.
No employee, officer or director will be penalized for making a good-faith report of violations of this Code or other illegal or unethical conduct, nor will the Company permit or tolerate retaliation of any kind against anyone who makes a good-faith report. An employee, officer or director who submits a report in bad-faith, however, may be subject to disciplinary action. If an employee wishes to remain anonymous, he or she may do so.
 
 	XIII.	Administration and Violations of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	
This Code shall be administered and monitored by the Code’s Compliance Officer who shall be appointed by the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors. The Compliance Officer will handle the Company’s day-to-day compliance matters, including:
 
5

 	•	 	Receiving, reviewing, investigating and resolving concerns and reports on the matters described in the Code;	
 
 	•	 	Providing guidance on the meaning and application of the Code; and	
 
 	•	 	Reporting periodically and as matters arise (if deemed necessary by the Compliance Officer) to management, the Disclosure Committee of the Company and the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors on the implementation and effectiveness of the Code and other compliance matters and recommending any updates or amendments to the Code that he deems necessary.	
Any questions and further information on this Code should be directed to the Compliance Officer.
Covered Persons are expected to follow this Code at all times. Generally, there should be no waivers of this Code. For members of the Board of Directors and the Company’s executive officers, the Board of Directors or the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors shall have the sole and absolute discretionary authority to approve any deviation or waiver from or amendments to this Code. Any such waiver from or amendment to this Code applicable to or directed at the members of the Board of Directors and executive officers shall be disclosed to stockholders as required by the rules promulgated by the SEC under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and other applicable law.
 
 	XIV.	Public Company Reporting	
As a public company, it is important that the Company’s filings with the SEC and other public disclosures of information be complete, fair, accurate and timely. An employee, officer or director of the Company may be called upon to provide necessary information to ensure that the Company’s public reports are complete, fair, and accurate. The Company expects each employee, officer and director to take this responsibility seriously and to provide prompt, complete, fair and accurate responses to inquiries with respect to the Company’s public disclosure requirements. The Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, Chief Accounting Officer, people performing similar functions, and any of the Company’s directors or other employees or officers who may be participating in the preparation of reports, press releases, forms or other information to be publicly disclosed through filings with the SEC or as mandated by the SEC, are expected to use their diligent efforts to ensure that such reports, press releases, forms or other information are complete, fair, accurate and timely.
 
 	XV.	Code of Ethics for Senior Financial Officers	
This Code shall be the code of ethics for senior financial officers adopted by the Company for purposes of Item 406 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the Securities and Exchange Commission.
 
6

EXHIBIT 31.1
PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER CERTIFICATION
PURSUANT TO
SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
I, Donald A. Miller, CFA, certify that:
 
 	1.	I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. for the quarter ended September 30, 2007;	
 
 	2.	Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;	
 
 	3.	Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;	
 
 	4.	The registrant’s other certifying officers and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13(a)-15(e) and 15(d)-15(e)) [language omitted in accordance with SEC Release Nos. 34-47986 and 34-54942] for the registrant and have:	
 
 	a)	designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;	
 
 	b)	[Paragraph omitted in accordance with SEC Release Nos. 34-47986 and 34-54942];	
 
 	c)	evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and	
 
 	d)	disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting; and	
 
 	5.	The registrant’s other certifying officers and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors:	
 
 	a)	all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	
 
 	b)	any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.	
Dated: November 7, 2007

 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Donald A. Miller, CFA	
 	 	Donald A. Miller, CFA	
 	 	Chief Executive Officer and President
(Principal Executive Officer)	

EXHIBIT 31.2
PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER CERTIFICATION
PURSUANT TO
SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002
I, Robert E. Bowers, certify that:
 
 	1.	I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. for the quarter ended September 30, 2007;	
 
 	2.	Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;	
 
 	3.	Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;	
 
 	4.	The registrant’s other certifying officers and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13(a)-15(e) and 15(d)-15(e)) [language omitted in accordance with SEC Release Nos. 34-47986 and 34-54942] for the registrant and have:	
 
 	a)	designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;	
 
 	b)	[Paragraph omitted in accordance with SEC Release Nos. 34-47986 and 34-54942];	
 
 	c)	evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant’s disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and	
 
 	d)	disclosed in this report any change in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant’s most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting; and	
 
 	5.	The registrant’s other certifying officers and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant’s auditors and the audit committee of the registrant’s board of directors:	
 
 	a)	all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant’s ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	
 
 	b)	any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant’s internal control over financial reporting.	
Dated: November 7, 2007

 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	Chief Financial Officer and Executive Vice President (Principal Financial Officer)	

EXHIBIT 32.1
CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
PURSUANT TO
SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. 1350)
In connection with the Report of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (the “Registrant”) on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2007, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “Report”), the undersigned, Donald A. Miller, CFA, Chief Executive Officer of the Registrant, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of my knowledge and belief:
(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Registrant.

 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Donald A. Miller, CFA	
 	 	Donald A. Miller, CFA	
 	 	Chief Executive Officer	
 	 	November 7, 2007	

EXHIBIT 32.2
CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER
PURSUANT TO
SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002 (18 U.S.C. 1350)
In connection with the Report of Piedmont Office Realty Trust, Inc. (the “Registrant”) on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2007, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “Report”), the undersigned, Robert E. Bowers, Chief Financial Officer of the Registrant, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of my knowledge and belief:
(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Registrant.

 	 	
By:	 	/s/ Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	Robert E. Bowers	
 	 	Chief Financial Officer	
 	 	November 7, 2007